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OVERSIGHT ON FOREIGN BARRIERS TO U.S. EXPORTS l

WEDNESDAY, MAY 17, 1978

U.S. SENATE, 
COMMITTEE ON BANKING, HOUSING, AND URBAN AFFAIRS,

SUBCOMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL FINANCE,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10 a.m. pursuant to notice, Senator Adlai 
E. Stevenson (chairman of the subcommittee) presiding. 

Present: Senators Stevenson and Schmitt.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR STEVENSON

Senator STEVENSON. The subcommittee will come to order. Today 
we conclude our review of U.S. export policy by examining foreign 
barriers to U.S. exports.

More than 3 months ago this subcommittee began the first compre 
hensive study by the Congress of U.S. export performance and export 
policy. We have examined the floating exchange rate system, the 
changing complexion of national and international markets, the ade 
quacy of U.S. marketing and financing facilities, the technological 
challenge from foreign competitors, and the barriers, explicit and im 
plicit, against U.S. exports, as well as many other conditions which 
have diminished our ability to compete in the world.

Some of these conditions can be addressed through unilateral U.S. 
action. Increased funding for research and development, a review of 
antitrust policy, and the reduction of those barriers we have imposed 
against our own exports fall within this category. Expansion of U.S. 
exports also requires the Eximbank, DISC, and similar export pro 
motion legislation, and there, too, we can act, but in no instance, I 
hope, impose export subsidies or import protection.

Today's witnesses understand the reciprocal nature of trading rela 
tionships and the impossibility of developing an export policy from 
one side. The Tokyo round of GATT negotiations and bilateral trade 
negotiations cannot be analyzed this morning. We can however, develop 
a better understanding of the framework of U.S. trading relationships 
within which export policy can be developed. We can garner a better 
insight into the barriers abroad that frustrate U.S. exporters.

The subcommittee will review the testimony we receive today and 
have received over the past 3 months, and then prepare a report con 
taining findings and suggestions. A parallel effort has begun in the 
administration. The subcommittee intends to hold hearings after the

l Thls is part 8 of an eight part series of hearings on U.S. export performance and ex 
port policy. The hearings form part of a subcommittee study which will serve as a basis 
for recommending action needed to insure the competitiveness of U.S. agriculture and 
industry in world markets.

(1)



results of both these studies are public. After comment, I hope we will 
act at last to make exports a centerpiece of American economic policy. 

We are fortunate to have with us this morning Ambassador Wolif, 
Deputy Special Representative for Trade Negotiations. I am grateful 
to him for joining us this morning, and I will invite him, as I will 
all of our witnesses, to summarize their statements, and if summarized, 
the full statements will be entered into the record.

STATEMENT OF ALAN W. WOLFF, DEPUTY SPECIAL 
REPRESENTATIVE FOR TRADE NEGOTIATIONS

Mr. WOLST. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate very 
much this opportunity to discuss with you the problem of foreign 
barriers to U.S. exports and the actions being taken by the Govern 
ment to reduce such barriers. I will summarize my statement.

The recent developments in the national economy have acted to in 
crease protectionist pressures throughout the world. These protection 
ist pressures have increased due to two rather substantial economic 
factors: the increase in oil prices in 1974 and the attempts of countries 
to deal with their oil-related imbalances, as well as the economic 
recession experienced throughout the world since 1974, a recession 
which the United States is recovering much more quickly from than 
our trading partners.

The London Economist magazine carried what I thought were some 
interesting statements in this regard. It noted that the 3 last years of 
stagnation have taken their toll on European governments' self-confi 
dence. Throughout Europe, unemployment is higher than it was a year 
ago, 1978 offers only slow growth, and 1979 bleak uncertainty. In 
West Germany, France and Britain employment is lower than the bot 
tom of the 1974-75 recession. The U.S. economy on the other hand has 
had a net increase of 3^/2 million jobs last year, and nearly 9 million 
extra jobs have been added to the work force since 1975. This relative 
growth in the United States compared with our major trading partners 
has been reflected in our trade balance. Our own exports have lagged, 
partially as a result of these factors, and we have an enormous trade 
deficit that extends beyond the problem of oil. This deficit, coupled 
with trade problems and increased protectionist sentiment in other na 
tions, has not only increased calls for protectionism in the United 
States, but has made the trade barriers faced by U.S. exporters a topic 
of serious concern within the United States.

It is this situation I will address today. The GATT Secretariat 
has estimated that in the last 3 years an additional $50 billion of 
restrictions have been imposed on world trade. I regard that figure as 
really comparatively small, given the enormous pressures countries 
have been under to finance their oil deficits and to meet problems of 
unemployment caused by the recession.

Nevertheless, there has been a rapid expansion in the cases that are 
brought abroad and domestically for import relief and for other 
forms of protection against unfair or injurious import practices.

Daniel Minchew, Chairman of the U.S. International Trade Com 
mission, recentlv noted that while the United States only had some 
few hundred million dollars' worth of trade cases in 1975, the estimate 
for 1978 is $28 billion in trade cases before the Commission. This case 
load represents a reaction to import pressures.



There has been a reaction abroad as well. However, I would say 
that our own actions have been very restrained, and the import re 
actions of Europe and Japan have also been very restrained. In 
Europe, the main pressures have been felt, as here, in textiles and 
steel, but there have not been widespread protectionist actions in the 
industrialized world in the last few years. There are quite a wide 
variety of measures that can be taken, and have been, to limit the 
access of U.S. exports to foreign markets. The most common, tradi 
tional import measure is the tariff. The average tariff in industrialized 
countries is now low as a result of six major rounds of trade negotia 
tions since World War II. The present tariffs faced by U.S. exporters 
of industrial products in Japan average 7.5 percent, 8.8 percent in 
the nine common market countries of Europe, and 14.4 percent in 
Canada. These averages are somewhat misleading, because in par 
ticular instances there are rather high tariffs on individual products; 
for instance, computers; color film in Japan. There are numerous 
high Canadian tariffs. The Canadian average tariff contains in it a 
great deal of duty-free trade. Where there are tariffs, the tariffs tend 
to be much higher than our own.

There is, for example, a 15-percent tariff on cars, not applicable to 
us, because of the Canadian-United States auto agreement, compared 
to our own 3-percent tariff.

But that is the kind of disparity that often exists in Canada.
European tariffs, are also often quite high, although the EC's tariff 

profile is flatter than is that of the United States. These high tariffs 
are a major barrier to our trade in a market of some 300 million people 
in Europe. The free trade area includes both the European Common 
Market and the other European free trade area countries, resulting 
in discrimination against U.S. exporters as compared with any of the 
EFTA or EC member state producers.

Thus, there is still a substantial problem with tariff barriers. As I 
have mentioned, computers, photographic equipment, color film, and 
also construction equipment and paper products, particularly paper 
products into the European Community, face a great deal of tariff 
discrimination, and we feel that some substantial gains could be made 
in those areas if tariffs were substantially reduced.

Tariffs in developing countries, as opposed to the industrialized 
world, are often prohibitive. One example is a 206-percent tariff on 
denim fabric which we could export to Brazil, and the Brazilians are 
not alone in maintaining extremely high tariffs. Most developing 
countries do. As tariffs have been reduced, other nontariff barriers 
have become relatively more significant. There is an extraordinarily 
wide variety of nontariff barriers. Some are erected intentionally as 
specific barriers to trade; others are an unintended outgrowth of do 
mestic policy decisions made without regard to trade.

Most frequently complained of nontariff barriers include Govern 
ment procurement regulations, product standards, customs procedures, 
quantitative restrictions such as quotas and embargoes, and export 
subsidies.

With respect to Government procurement, most foreign markets 
are closed. We also discriminate against foreigners. We have the Buy 
America domestic procurement preference of 6, 12, or 50 percent, 
depending on the type of procurement, but we publish our regulations,



we publish our bids, and generally speaking people know when a pur 
chase is being made by the U.S. Government.

Abroad this is not generally true. Foreign governments do not 
publish bids, they don't tell you who won, what they did. So it is 
difficult to participate even if it is technically possible to do so.

There may be as much as a $20 billion procurement market that is 
closed to U.S. exporters, and the foreign government procurements 
are nmch greater than our own in terms of the types of products 
covered. Foreign governments control railroads and airlines, as op 
posed to the situation in the United States. The telephone networks 
abroad and utilities are generally publicly owned rather than pri 
vately owned. So government procurements abroad are rather sub 
stantial, almost an insuperable barrier to trade right now. Procure 
ment is also used as a hidden subsidy for research and development 
of power equipment, as a means of regional policy to give contracts 
to stimulate employment in particular areas of the country.

Government procurement is really a very serious barrier to trade; 
involving an area of what is generally considered a matter of national 
sovereignly. It will therefore be particularly difficult to deal with in 
our negotiations.

Some of the main areas of our exports that are affected adversely 
by the closed nature of foreign procurement by governments include 
power generation equipment, nuclear reactors, communications equip 
ment, scientific and controlling instruments, computers, chemicals, 
and, in the United Kingdom and France, aerospace equipment.

Product standards are another major area of foreign barriers to 
trade. Many of these standards are consumer-oriented such as health 
and safety requirements, advertising requirements. Others are aimed 
at controlling methods of production for environmental reasons or 
safety reasons. But standards can be an absolute barrier to trade.

Some examples include the fact that the Japanese don't allow us 
to use a particular fungicide called TBZ. They now allow us, after 
several yecars of negotiations, to use one other fungicide (OPF). The 
net effect is that our fruit was rotting as it crossed the Pacific.

Now, is that a restriction maintained for the public health and safe 
ty reasons ? It is hard to say. The Japanese consumer agency felt the 
fungicide would have an adverse effect on health. The fungicide, 
however, was used within tolerances established internationally under 
the World Food Organization and the question is: Is it a nontariff 
barrier, or a health restriction ?

We think we arc making progress in that area, and will be able to 
move in that area over time. There are many other kinds of trade bar 
riers, some of them rather curious. We can't advertise bourbon in 
France. It is made from grain, and spirits made from grain are known 
by the French to be injurious to the health. However, cognac can be 
advertised, as it is made from grapes and good for the health. Is that 
a nontariff barrier ? We would say so, but the French would say it is a 
health restriction.

The French insist that when pharmaceuticals are manufactured that 
there be a French inspector in the plant during the manufacturing 
process. It is an unfortunate fact that these inspectors don't travel 
abroad, outside of France. This tends to create an embargo with respect 
to pharmaceutical trade, because we can't ship if we haven't had the 
inspector there, and he won't leave France.



So is that a health restriction? Is it reasonable? We say no, because 
other conditions could have been established, certification during the 
manufacturing process could have been devised, and trade would have 
been allowed, but there has been no ability to reach an accommodation 
on that particular subject to date. We hope to do so in the multilateral 
trade negotiations.

A good example of a problem one runs into in the standards area 
is a case we had with Canada a couple of years ago with the use of 
hormones in feeding beef. The U.S. Food and Drug Administration 
banned the use of the DES hormone for use in beef. The 'Canadian 
consumers brought pressure on the Canadian Government to follow 
suit because the hormone was considered injurious to human health 
in the consumption of beef, so the Canadians banned the use of DES. 
Then the courts struck down the U.S. ban on procedural grounds and 
our producers could use the hormone again. The Canadians embargoed 
our beef, saying they couldn't tell whether this beef contained the 
hormone or not. We negotiated for 6 months or longer a certification 
procedure to show that we had not used the hormone. Once that certi 
fication procedure was in place, the Canadians placed an import quota 
on our beef immediately. So the problem was not primarily the use of 
the hormone, but the fact that our beef was going north of the border in 
quantities the Canadians would prefer not to have.

Well, obviously it is difficult to quantify what additional trade 
would occur in the absence of certain standards or if they were changed 
or harmonized. But our pharmaceuticals, our scientific controlling 
instruments, our specialty agricultural products—including wine that 
faces complex labelling requirements—could probably be shipped in 
largely increased quantities if we could reduce foreign product stand 
ards or provide some procedures as to how they would be applied.

Customs regulations are obviously a barrier to trade. One can make 
the forms numerous enough and the procedures complex enough to dis 
courage the most hearty of exporters.

Export subsidies present if anything a more complex problem and 
are more difficult to deal with. Subsidies are used in increasing num 
bers, and have been increasing in variety. These subsidies are no longer 
simply export subsidies. I know Frank Moore testified and he faces a 
good deal of competition from foreign export-import banks. But there 
are many less visible subsidies such as those which are ostensibly re 
gional aid policies designed to cure unemployment problems in par 
ticular areas.

There are cash capital grants to companies, also designed for social 
and regional aid purposes. But they do have a trade effect and are in 
creasingly distorting world trade and will be a major growth area 
of nontariff distortions to trade in the future.

In particular, the chemical, plastics, railroad equipment, and com 
munication equipment industries are facing increasing problems in 
this area. The Japanese Government has just announced an infusion of 
grant aid to a consortium of computer firms for research and develop 
ment—that probably couldn't exist under our antitrust laws if U.S. 
manufacturers chose to get together in that way.

Our agricultural exports are also facing problems with subsidies in 
wheat, barley, and a number of areas, because this is a means for other 
countries surplus disposal abroad.



Well, there are an enormous number of other nontariff barriers that 
don't fall easily into any particular category, including discretionary 
import licensing of developing countries and state trading companies. 
An illustration of the latter barrier is the Japanese tobacco monopoly. 
The number of brands of cigarettes they carry is a government corpora 
tion's decision. There is little ability for foreign brands to compete, 
or affect that decision very easily.

The multilateral trade negotiations is a major attempt to deal with 
nontariff barriers in a meaningful way for the first time. In the past, 
we tried in a few instances to deal with specific nontariff barriers on 
a case-by-case basis with very little success. We are now taking a com 
prehensive approach, in government procurement, customs valuation, 
product standards, and subsidies. We are attempting to put codes of 
conduct into place for each of these subjects.

My testimony outlines the progress we are making in those areas.
Cooperation among governments has been superb, particularly at 

the top level. The heads of state are thoroughly in back of these nego 
tiations, supporting them.

It is very difficult to make progress in some of these areas. I men 
tioned government procurement, which involves an area in which even 
the nine member states of the European Common Market couldn't 
agree on opening up their markets fully to each other. But there is 
an enormous export potential, I think, that can be realized through 
reduction particularly of nontariff barriers for both industrial and 
agricultural products.

You asked me to comment also on our import restrictions. I think 
that we have so far managed to make it through a very difficult time 
with a minimum or restrictions, either here or abroad. In footwear, 
televisions, steel and CB radios, we have taken some rather limited 
actions after a massive increase in imports in a very short period 
from a few exporting countries—for footwear, Taiwan and Korea.

In the television case, again there was a massive increase in 1 year, 
from a flat 1.1 million sets a year from Japan in 1971-75 to 2.9 million 
sets in 1976. Some action had to be taken in that case to preserve our 
domestic television industry and give it time to adjust. In steel, the 
trigger price mechanisms is, I believe, a very restrained response to 
widespread dumping in this market by Europe and Japan.

So the commitment remains strong to liberalize the trading world. 
The difficulties are enormous; it is a terrible time to try to negotiate 
trade liberalization when countries would like to go in the opposite di 
rection. But there is really very little choice. Countries must liberalize 
their trade restrictions.

That concludes my prepared testimony, and I will be glad to answer 
any questions you may have.

[The complete statement of Mr. Wolff follows:]
STATEMENT or AMBASSADOR ALAN WM. WOLFF, DEPUTY SPECIAL TRADE 

REPRESENTATIVE
Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee, I appreciate this opportunity to 

discuss with you the problem of foreign barriers to U.S. exports and the actions 
being taken by the Government to reduce such barriers. As you know, recent de 
velopments in the international economy have not only acted to increase pro 
tectionist pressures throughout the world, but they have pointed up the detri 
mental effects that protectionist actions can have on all nations throughout the world.



As barriers to trade are erected and maintained, whether they are tariff or 
nontariff barriers, competitive opportunities are lost and market forces are 
disrupted. The result is that production and employment are decreased. Not 
only are exporting nations unable to sell the quantity of goods abroad that they 
would have absent trade barriers, but consumers and producers in the importing 
countries are affected adversely through increased prices and decreased avail 
ability of goods. In many cases, a product which is protected from foreign com 
petition is an important input in other industries. As prices of these inputs rise 
or their availability is decreased due to protective measures, price increases are 
passed on to other industries and sectors of the economy, causing a further re 
duction of protection and employment levels.

As production and employment fall, business confidence is weakened. Protec 
tionism creates economic uncertainty, exporters find foreign markets less depend 
able, and concentrate their attention on the domestic market. This is particularly 
true where the domestic market is as large as ours is. A mutually reinforcing 
negative effect occurs as new investment in exporting activity is discouraged.

Thus, protectionist measures can both tie resources to relatively less productive 
uses and restrict expansion of more productive industries. These measures can 
also inhibit investment crucial to the stimulation of aggregate demand and neces 
sary structural adjustments.

These, Mr. Chairman, are only some of the economic by-products of protec 
tionism. Import restrictions have an immediate and widespread impact in an 
increasingly interdependent trading world, acting as a transmission belt of 
recession, dividing and stagnating the world economy and inviting not only 
economic retaliation, but jeopardizing political, social and security relationships 
as well. Protectionist pressures have increased in recent years due to two factors.

First, there is the increase in oil prices and the adjustments that oil importing 
countries have made to cope with their large deficits. In 1974, all oil importers 
shared the common problem of a large oil-related deterioration in their trade 
positions. Since that time, however, the United States trade balance with a num 
ber of oil importing countries has been eroded further. Our growing trade im 
balance has led to increased protectionist sentiment in the United States.

The second factor that has contributed to an increase in United States trade 
problems has been the economic recession experienced throughout the world since 
1974. The United States has recovered from the recession more quickly than our 
trading partners. As aggregate demand has increased, our demand for imports 
has grown substantially. At the same time, because our trading partners have 
experienced slower recovery rates, our own exports have lagged. Partially as a 
result of these factors, we have an enormous trade deficit.

This deficit, coupled with trade problems and increased protectionist sentiment 
in other nations, has not only increased calls for protection in the United States, 
but has made the trade barriers faced by United States exporters a topic of more 
serious concern within the United States. It is this situation that has prompted 
you to invite me here today.

TRADE BARRIEBS TO U.S. EXPORTS

As you are well aware, there is a wide variety of measures that can be taken 
which can limit the access of United States exports into a market. Both tariffs 
as well as a wide variety of non-tariff measures can effectively impede trade.

The tariffs which United States exporters face in the markets of our major 
trading partners vary substantially from country to country and from product 
to product. In general, however, average tariff levels maintained by the major 
industrialized countries are relatively low. Tariffs have been the primary focus 
of previous trade negotiations and, as a result, have been successively decreased 
over the years. In addition, more tariffs have been "bound" in the GATT as a 
result of these negotiations, and nations have not been able to increase these 
duties at will. At the present time, the tariffs faced by United States exporters 
of industrial products are 7.5 percent ad valorem in Japan, 8.8 percent in the 
nine European community nations and 14.4 percent in Canada. Exports to these 
nations totaled $62 billion in 1977, 52 percent of total United States exports in 
that year. It is notable that while these levels are not particularly high, the 
average tariff levels in the United States market are even lower—below 7 percent 
with respect to the trade of each of thes countries.
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Specific sectors where United States producers find foreign tariffs particu 
larly detrimental to United States trading interests include computers, photo 
graphic equipment, construction equipment and paper products. The tariffs 
on trucks in the EC are particularly high, and, in many cases, textile tariffs in 
developing countries are prohibitive. To give one brief example, Brazil currently 
maintains a 206 percent tariff on denim fabric.

NONTARIFF BARRIERS

As tariffs have been reduced, other nontariffi barriers and distortions to trade 
have become relatively more significant. There are numerous types of nontariff 
barriers to trade in existence today. Some are intended by governments to 
discriminate against foreign trade and others have come about unintentionally, 
often as an outgrowth of a domestic policy decision which was made without 
regard to the trade impact that would result.

While it would be virtually impossible to rank nontariff barriers according 
to the amount of trade they actually impede, it is true that they have become 
increasingly irritating to United States businesses over the years. Numerous 
NTBs have been pinpointed by our own private sector advisers for special atten 
tion in the current round of multilateral trade negotiations.

Most frequently complained of nontariff barriers include government procure 
ment regulations, product standards, customs procedures, quantitative restric 
tions such as quotas and embargoes, and export subsidies.

GOVERNMENT PROCUREMENT

National procurement practices can act as significant impediments to trade. 
National and local governments, as well as government owned or controlled 
corporations, are major buyers of a wide variety of goods. However, most gov 
ernments favor domestic over foreign producers in making purchases. Further 
more, governments often surround their purchasing practices in secrecy. Public 
notices of future purchases and background information on the purchase, bidding 
procedures, and awarding of contracts are often not available. As a result, 
foreign competitors do not have equal chances of winning a bid even in the 
absence of formal preferences for domestic goods.

United States sectors and industries which have had difficulties gaining -access 
to foreign markets as a result of restrictive or non-transparent government 
procurement practices include power generation equipment (including nuclear 
reactors), communications equipment, scientific and controlling instruments, 
computers, chemicals, and, in the UK and France, aerospace equipment.

STANDARDS

Product standards are set by a variety of bodies within a government and 
cover a variety of areas. Many are primarily consumer-oriented, such as health 
and safety requirements and advertising standards. Others are aimed at con 
trolling methods of production for environmental or safety reasons. Standards 
can impede trade in several ways. In seme cases, the nature of requirements 
makes it virtually impossible for foreign suppliers to comply. As one example, 
there are standards which must be met by satisfying testing procedures during 
the production process, which can be burdensome. In other cases, there is dis 
agreement internationally on what appropriate standards are. The result can 
oe substantially more stringent standards in some countries than in others. 
Another cause of problems to exporters can be the diversity rather than the 
stringency of standards. Because there are no international guidelines for set 
ting product standards, exporters face different testing, labeling, and certifica 
tion requirements in every country. An effort to comply with a large variety 
of standards can be prohibitively expensive for producers. Therefore, even 
though they are not designed explicitly to do so, both the diversity and, in some 
cases, the stringency of national product standards can effectively act to impede 
trade.

United States industries which have had particular difficulties meeting other 
nations' product standards and successfully marketing their products abroad 
include pharmaceuticals, and scientific and controlling instruments. In addition, 
electrical standards for communications equipment in other nations have acted 
as impediments to United States exports, as, for example, have product stand 
ards maintained by Japan and Canada on wood products.



CUSTOMS

Customs regulations can reduce imports and thereby act as an effective non- 
tariff barrier. Administrative rules, procedures, and practices regarding entry 
into national markets vary widely among countries. They can be both confusing 
as well as excessively strict. Importers may find that they not only have diffi 
culties meeting the informational requirements on customs forms, but that be 
cause requirements vary widely among nations they are unable to familarize 
themselves with the diversity of regulations without incurring prohibitive costs.

GOVERNMENT INTERVENTION—EXPOET SUBSIDIES

Government involvement in markets can effectively impede trade through 
distortions of market forces. An area of particular concern to United States 
exporters is government subsidization. Export subsidies provide advantages to 
producers in competing in third markets at the expense of competitors from 
other nations. Furthermore, subsidization of domestic industries can lower costs 
and make competition from foreign suppliers more difficult.

The United States chemical, plastics, railroad equipment, and communication 
equipment industries have found that internal subsidies in other countries have 
affected their own ability to export. Subsidies in France and the United Kingdom 
have hindered the United States aerospace equipment industry in exporting its 
goods to these countries and to other markets.

ADDITIONAL NONTABIFF BABBIEKS

There are a vast number of other nontariff barriers to trade which are too 
varied to categorize. Some are peculiar to particular nations. The Japanese 
system df distribution is a good example. Major trading companies in Japan 
purchase and sell at least half of all Japanese imports and exports. These firms 
have many close relationships with the wholesaling and producing companies as 
well. This structure can act to make entry of United States consumer goods in 
the Japanese market extremely difficult. These types of barriers, while not as 
common as other types internationally, can have substantial trade effects either 
individually or when aggregated.

The most traditional and easily understood of nontariff barriers, the import 
quota (or in some cases, embargo) still exists although it is less common today 
than in the period following the Second World War. More common today is the 
use of discretionary import licensing, particularly widespread among developing 
countries, which can act as either quota or embargo, but with a good deal less 
certainty for our exporters. Also common is state trading, where government 
corporations dominate or have a monopoly in a sector of trade, and imports are 
not always able to share in the market because commercial factors do not control 
the decision to buy.

Other types of non-tariff barriers to trade can result from special agreements 
which countries arrange among themselves. While we have little evidence at 
this time that there has been any extensive organization of international cartels 
for the purpose of inhibiting or controlling trade flows, various groups of nations 
have organized preferential trade agreements which act to exclude the exports 
of non-participating countries. These preferential arrangements provide primarily 
for reduction or elimination of tariffs on imports from participating countries. 
Imports from non-member nations are assessed the full most-favored-nation 
(MEN) duty rate. While the arrangements themselves can act to impede trade 
between adherents to preferential agreements and non-participants, additional 
non-tariff problems can arise from administration of the preferences.

A good example is rules of origin governing preferential trade. Rules of origin 
are a means of preventing exporters in non-member countries from avoiding 
some duty assessments by shipping a product to a preferential country with a 
low external tariff, and then re-exporting it duty-free to a partner with a higher 
external tariff. In some cases, the rules of origin which are incorporated in 
preferential trade agreements are unnecessarily restrictive and unjustifiably 
injure non-member export interests as a result. We feel that one such situation 
operating at the expense of United States exports exists in the EC's preferential 
agreements with the EFTA nations.
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ACTIONS TO REDUCE BABBIEBS TO U.S. EXPORTS——TOKYO ROUND OF MULTILATERAL
TRADE NEGOTIATIONS

The United States is currently involved in major efforts to reduce barriers 
to trade and improve world trading rules. Of these, the Tokyo round of multi 
lateral trade negotiations is providing the broadest opportunity for expanding 
trade. In addition to negotiating the gradual reduction of tariffs, participants 
are focusing on the liberalization of individual non-tariff measures and the 
development of codes that would establish international rules on the use of non- 
tariff barriers.

Product specific non-tariff barriers are being addressed on a bilateral basis 
through a procedure of requests and offers. For example, the United States has 
sought the adoption of less restrictive rules of origin by the EC and EFTA 
countries through the request and offer procedure.

Codes of conduct are being negotiated in the areas of government procure 
ment, standards, subsidies, customs valuation, licensing procedures, and safe 
guards. In the area of agriculture, international arrangements on trade in grants, 
meat, and dairy products are being developed. Furthermore, the famework group 
has been formed to develop ways to improve the operation of the general agree 
ment itself. The successful negotiation of these codes will help assure that others 
will compete with United States industry and agriculture on the basis of the same 
rules.

Considerable progress has been made in the multilateral trade negotiations in 
the last year. Intensive negotiation of the reduction of specific tariffs and non- 
tariff barriers has been underway since January 1978. In January, major partici 
pants presented their initial offers to reduce specific tariffs and non-tariff 
measures. These offers followed a period in the fall of 1977 when a tariff reduc 
tion formula was agreed upon, requests for the liberalization of agricultural 
tariffs and all forms of non-tariff measures were exchanged by developed coun 
tries, and requests were made to developing countries for the liberalization of 
both industrial and agricultural tariffs and non-tariff barriers. We are currently 
involved in intensive consultations of requests and offers and are focusing on 
mutual improvements of the January offers with our major trading partners.

Meanwhile, work on the various codes has been progressing well. Many major 
issues have been resolved in the various code areas, and even in the most sensitive 
areas such as subsidies, serious discussion have begun with the aim of finding 
mutually satisfactory solutions.

Cooperation among government leaders has been excellent during recent 
months. ^Representatives of participating governments have met regularly at all 
levels in an effort to resolve remaining differences in all areas. We have been 
joined by leaders of Japan and the European community in setting mid-July as a 
target date for achievement of a final political settlement on the contents of a 
comprehensive MTN package. We remain optimistic that this target date can 
be met since political will to achieve a mutually satisfactory package of agree 
ments has been consistently demonstrated by our trading partners. We do not 
anticipate that any areas will be left behind in this agreement and, in fact, we 
have made it widely known that the United States will not subscribe to an MTN 
agreement that does not satisfactorily deal with the most sensitive issues such 
as subsidies, safeguards, and agriculture.

The effect of liberalization that is achieved as a result of the MTN will be 
beneficial to United States production and employment in a variety of ways. How 
ever, it is as difficult to accurately estimate the results of liberalization of trade 
barriers as it is to determine the number of United States exports and jobs which 
have been lost due to foreign trade barriers. Non-tariff barriers in particular 
often stop trade altogether or keep it at low levels. If they were eliminated, trade 
flows would be quite different, and clearly would be substantially greater.

One of the reasons that estimates are rather speculative of the benefits that 
would accrue from reduced trade barriers is that much will depend on the efforts 
of our exporters to expand their sales abroad, on the continuation of technological 
innovation, on relative rates of increases of productivity, rates of inflation, and 
the other factors that determine our competitiveness abroad.

It is clear that the Tokyo round of trade negotiations will have a substantial 
positive overall effect on both United States trade and employment. The largest 
potential gains will be in areas that are subject to the more restrictive barriers. 
Great potential for expanded trade exists for a large number of United States 
industrial and agricultural products, including plastics, computers, tobacco, 
citrus, electrical equipment, and measuring devices.



11
Other benefits to United States interests, as I mentioned earlier, would result 

from the development of codes by improving trading rules and thereby assuring 
that others will compete with United States industry and agriculture on an 
equitable basis.

BILATERAL CONSULTATIONS

Bilateral as well as multilateral consultations play an important role in trade 
relations. The United States participates in regularly scheduled bilateral consul 
tations with a number of countries and requests intermittent bilateral consulta 
tions when they are warranted by international economic conditions. An impor 
tant set of consultations between the United States and Japan took place in 
1977 and 1978. Discussions focused on difficulties which had arisen in our trade 
relationship. The discussions resulted in a commitment by Japan to liberalize its 
trading practices and to work towards a reduction of its large current account 
and trade surplus.

Japan agreed in the Joint Strauss-Ushiba statement of January 13, 1978, to 
enlarge its quotas on a number of products, make unilateral tariff cuts, and work 
to increase imports of manufactured goods. To support the American effort to 
promote exports to Japan, the Japanese Government sent a buyers' mission to the 
United States, and both Nations agreed to push the work of the Trade Facilitation 
Committee which was established last October to remove bureaucratic barriers 
to United States exports. Japan has made major progress in implementing most 
of the specific elements in its original statement.

PROTECTIONISM—POTENTIAL THREATS

The MTN is moving toward a conclusion during a very difficult period in the 
world economy. Weak economic performance has eroded support for trade liberal 
ization throughout the world and strengthened protectionist sentiment. It has 
become more difficult politically for national leaders to despond to domestic eco 
nomic problems and simultaneously endorse trade liberalization. In our own case, 
actions taken to alleviate trade problems in the footwear, television, and steel 
industries had to be designed very carefully in order to be responsive to domestic 
problems in those sectors without being perceived as excessively protectionist by 
our trading partners. Clearly protectionist actions on the part of the United 
States would undoubtedly affect the success of gatt or bilateral negotiations 
which are aimed at reducing trade barriers.

While all Nations are concerned about the current economic situation through 
out the world, their commitment to the objective of trade liberalization is still 
strong. For example, while world leaders have been disturbed by the recent de 
cline of the dollar, it has not sparked any protectionist actions abroad or jeop 
ardized the MTN.

In order for the commitment to more liberal trade to remain strong, however, 
and for the current negotiations to be successful, the United States has an im 
portant leadership responsibility during this difficult period. With acceptance of 
this responsibility along with continued cooperation from our major trading part 
ners, we expect a successful conclusion to current negotiations and a mutually 
beneficial result for all participants.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my prepared testimony. I would be pleased to 
answer any questions you or other members of the subcommittee may have.

Senator STEVENSON. Thank you, Ambassador Wolfl. I have the feel 
ing that in negotations we bargain from an unnecessarily weak posi 
tion. You attributed the trade deficit to the more rapid recovery from 
the recession by the United States than other countries.

I think all of us are convinced beyond any doubt on this committee 
that there is a combination of reasons for that deficit, not all of them 
having to do with recovery, or dependence on foreign oil, which of 
course is greater in foreign countries.

They include failure to support exports, a long-term failure to rely 
on foreign markets, to make the effort, and as a matter of fact, an in 
adequate credit facility, inadequate marketing activities, and so on. 
That is part of it.

I also have a feeling that we just aren't as tough or as hard-nosed as 
we should be. If bourbon is unhealthy in France, why isn't cognac un-
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healthy in the United States? What can we do in the Congress to 
strengthen your bargaining position, make you a more formidable 
negotiator ?

I don't doubt for a moment that you and Ambassador Strauss are 
doing everything you can. But are we here in the Congress doing every 
thing we can to make you as tough and as credible as you should be?

Mr. WOLFF. There has been an enormously increasing interest in 
trade in Congress certainly in the last couple of years, and particularly 
in the last year. There has been a great interest in our problems with 
Japan, for example. Japan remains largely closed to our manufactured 
goods. Of all of the developed countries, Japan has the lowest propor 
tion of imports of manufactures, some 20 percent as opposed to 50 per 
cent for other countries. After all, the United Kingdom is resource 
poor, and nevertheless over 50 percent of its imports are manufactured 
goods. There are historical and social reasons for the differences be 
tween Japan's and the United Kingdom's import patterns.

We have to make a major effort with respect to Japan. Japan's 
tariffs have to come down sector by sector to a level comparable to our 
own. They are making strides in that direction. We have begun to open 
up the Japanese market just a crack on citrus and beef.

Beef sells for up to $30 a pound in Japanese markets. Now there 
isn't much of a market for it at that price level. The Japanese have to 
let in more beef. They have very restrictive quotas and we have a major 
market there. There has been a great deal of congressional interest. 
And one of the major examples of congressional cooperation has been 
talking to the Japanese. It happens too often that when foreign repre 
sentatives meet with Members of Congress out of politeness or for 
whatever other reasons, the concerns of Congressmen and Senators, 
which are stated quite strongly to ourselves, come across a little more 
muted when they are made to the Japanese or others. This has not been 
the case in our relations with Japan in the recent past. We are making 
some strides. The Japanese have unilaterally reduced a number of 
tariffs, it is just a token but it is a beginning. They have opened up 
government procurement a bit and promised to do more in that regard.

They have sent a buying mission here which is a gesture of willing 
ness to open up their market.

The amount of additional trade that might have been generated by 
that is speculative, but new contacts were made, and I think that is 
most useful.

I would not attribute the bulk of our trading problems to a more 
rapid expansion of the U.S. economy than of the economies abroad. 
That is a major factor, but trade barriers continue to be a major factor 
as well.

Senator STEVENSON. There are no sticks, no brooms that need to 
get put into the closet in order to strengthen your position ?

How about Buy America? You indicated that foreign countries 
government procurement favor domestic producers. Should we be 
going further in the direction of Buy America ?

Mr. WOLFF. We are moving rapidly as a country toward——
Senator STEVENSON. Is that good?
Mr. WOLFF. From the viewpoint of trade negotiating leverage, it is 

very good. But negotiators are not always the"best judges of what is 
best for the U.S. economy. The Defense Department doesn't like to
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see their budget eroded by having to pay a great deal more for domestic 
goods than for foreign goods, when foreign goods are adequate and 
competitive material.

So there are offsetting factors. The worse we behave in certain areas, 
the more leverage we have.

Senator STEVENSON. Without the opportunity to misbehave—isn't 
that what you really need for leverage ? You don't want to misbehave, 
we want to stop them from, misbehaving.

Mr. WOLFF. There are two schools of thought, as on most issues. '
Senator STEVENSON. I am not asking for two schools of thought. I am 

trying to get your school of thought.
Mr. WOLFF. I would say that in each instance one would have to 

weigh the trade advantages versus the other disadvantages to the 
economy. Whether the costs outweigh the benefits. In Buy America, 
we would prefer to try for the next 6 months or so to open up foreign 
markets. We have told others that if they do not open up, the U.S. 
market is in the process of closing. It is quite visible now, States are 
adopting Buy America legislation, as well as additional laws passed 
by the Congress. If others refuse to open their markets, I would say 
that we as negotiators have no reason to oppose an expansion of Buy 
America domestically.

Senator STEVENSON. Was the Japanese group that you mentioned 
a moment ago JETRO, the group that came over to explain market 
opportunities in Japan ?

Mr. WOLFF. JETRO was involved, but it was a group of 100 busi 
nessmen, department stores, utilities, a number of others.

Senator STEVENSON. You suggest we in the Congress don't often 
speak with much authority or credibility. That group came over to 
Washington with a long list of products that were available for sale 
or for which there was a market in Japan, but they only brought a 
few copies of the list for all of American industry. So they went to the 
Department of Commerce to try to get the list reproduced, and the 
Department of Commerce was not able to do it. And they wandered 
around town trying to get somebody to reproduce their list for them, 
so Americans could find out what all of the marketing opportunities 
were in Japan.

They finally wandered in here, and we finally went to the Govern 
ment Printing Office and got the list of all of the marketing opportu 
nities in Japan, all of these products, reproduced for the benefit of 
American industry, because the Japanese couldn't do it, and the De 
partment of Commerce couldn't do it, apparently State Department 
couldn't do it.

That is the kind of performance which I suspect does not impress 
the Japanese with our interest in penetrating the market. It didn't 
impress me very much either.

Every Japanese official that has come to me on official business, or 
not official, has heard about beef in no uncertain terms. The Japanese 
tourists coming over here go back with their suitcases filled, not with 
American cameras, they go back with them filled with steaks; don't 
they?

Why can't we penetrate the beef market? I am a little afraid if the 
barriers came down it would be the Australians who walk in.

31-426 O - 78 - 2
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"Why is it we can't penetrate it abroad ? We talk about agricultural 
products, barriers to agricultural exports, which are usually in terms 
of feed grains. We can sell beans to the Poles and have them put them 
into their hogs and then buy back the hogs. Why don't we sell the hogs 
witli our own beans, or the beef, to those Japanese who are not only 
faced with $30 a pound beef, but also with a diminishing fish supply. 
Beef could be substituted for fish. Instead of buying our beans, why— 
is that political, is it cultural, and if there is something more we could 
do up here, what is it?

Mr. WOLFF. Every time that a barrier is in place, for whatever 
political or social reasons, that barrier tends to generate a vested 
interest. In Japan there are enormous political difficulties in moving 
on beef or on citrus. There were 15,000 farmers who demonstrated 
when we got really a very minute concession from the Japanese in 
January. We got the equivalent of one hamburger—although it is 
high quality beef, it wouldn't be a hamburger—but one hamburger per 
Japanese per year into Japan is the increase in the quota we got. That 
is a minor amount, a small beginning.

We are saying to the Japanese in the multilateral trade negotiations 
there has to be more let in, there has to be growth in that market.

Senator STEVENSON. Is this a global phenomena? Take my Polish 
case as an example. If Ave can sell beans for the production of hogs in 
Poland, why can't we sell hogs?

The same thing with respect to livestock in the EEC. Are countries 
around the world, many of which are trying to increase the protein 
content of their diets, protecting their livestock industries, building up 
those livestock industries, and doing so by acquiring feed grains, but 
not meat?

Mr. WOLFF. There is not an open market in the world with respect 
to meat. The United States has its own quotas. We tend to be more open 
than most, we let in imports equal to 7 percent of domestic consump 
tion. The European Community has a large intervention stock in beef 
to support the price. They are not interested in having any more beef. 
If they lowered the price of beef to the consumer, they would consume 
more, and there would be an expanded market there. An expansion in 
market in either Japan or Europe would be to the benefit of Australia. 
That is not bad, because it would take some of the import pressure off 
us. We would still sell the things that we are best at, and as high quality 
beef.

Senator STEVENSON. Didn't our producers make a statement about 
supporting beef quotas ?

Mr. WOLFF. If the rest of the world would open up their markets 
for more beef, we could afford to.

Senator STEVENSON. Would we be in a stronger position from which 
to negotiate barriers reductions abroad if we didn't have barriers at 
home?

Mr. WOLFF. We would be in a position of moral superiority, but 
without any political support.

No; we couldn't afford to open up our market to beef in the absence 
of some movement on the part of others.

Senator STEVENSON. Do you have the authority to negotiate on a 
bilateral basis reductions here for reductions abroad ?

Mr. WOLFF. Yes.
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Senator STEVENSON. That is all you need ?
Mr. WOLFF. Yes; but it would be difficult to have bilateral balancing 

in particular products. We really need a multilateral negotiation. For 
example, the Spanish want to sell us sherry, our wine producers are 
interested in selling their sherry to other countries. We really need to 
have a number of countries in the room to do a deal.

Senator STEVENSON. If American livestock producers were smart, 
they would go to Japan and say in advertisements to the Japanese 
public "In order to protect one special interest, you are paying $30 a 
pound for meat, your fish supplies are running out, if you open up 
trade, your export industries will benefit and you will only have to 
pay $3!"

Why don't we go directly to the Japanese public as a government ' 
or as an industry and try to educate the public? It is political, all 
governments respond to political pressures, why not try to change the 
political pressures that influence the Japanese policy with respect to 
beef?

Would that make sense? Do we ever do something like that?
Mr. WOLFF. There is an American livestock promotion office in 

Tokyo. I don't know the extent to which they advertise. It is my 
experience that the consumer is somehow never as powerful as produc 
ing interests in any country with respect to political pressures brought.

Senator STEVENSON. My point is should we be trying to change that. 
The beef promotion exercise I think is aimed primarily at the U.S. 
consumer. Is there any strong advertising going on in Japan aimed at 
educating the Japanese public to the politics, the economics, and the 
opportunities ?

Mr. WOLFF. I think consumer pressures will build there, and the 
export promotion effort is growing.

Senator STEVENSON. Senator Schmitt.
Senator SCHMITT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have been listening 

to your colloquy and I have the impression in talking with trade nego 
tiators is very much like trying to push a friendly but very large whale 
off the beach. You push and push and make a dent in it, then when 
you stand back, even the dent disappears, and the very nice friendly 
whale stays on the beach.

I am sorry, Mr. Wolff, I detect this "yes; but" thing as maybe one 
of our problems. Every time Senator Stevenson mentioned a solution 
you say "Yes; but there are two schools of thought."

I realize it is a complex effort, this international trade problem, but 
I can't believe that you have all of the arrows in your quiver that you 
need, because we have been hearing in this committee and in others 
day-after-day of testimony from the people who would be the trading 
partners in our business community about things that are preventing 
them from realizing markets that they know exist.

Licensing procedures were mentioned again yesterday, the delay in 
getting a license means that a market that was there disappears.

The technological competition that they are seeing for products that 
we used, the kinds of products we used to produce and nobody else 
produced are now being produced elsewhere. New ideas and new 
products.

The aggressiveness of the marketing of foreign products versus our 
own aggressiveness. And several witnesses before this committee have
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said no matter what we do in these other areas, the basic problem is 
that our domestic costs are too high, that in many many markets, even 
though we have a better product, we can't compete just because of 
costs. If we could remove all restrictions, we still would not be com 
peting because of cost in manufacturing the goods.

On the agricultural side, we have seen examples in the past of where 
we just have missed the boat in marketing our agricultural surpluses 
at fair market prices.

One problem there may be, we are always looking for a dollar pay 
ment rather than for a barter payment. One question I will ask you 
is are we trying to barter now, or are we trying to exchange dollars ? 
What is the situation ?

Mr. WOLFF. Well, I don't believe for a moment that we are not com 
petitive as a Nation. There are substantial foreign barriers to trade. 
I won't equivocate at all on our efforts to reduce those barriers. There 
has never been a more broad scale effort. A number of the people in 
this room sitting behind me are in our advisory process, they have 
spent 2 or 3 years now, devoting, without remuneration, an enormous 
amount of time detailing foreign barriers to U.S. exports, in order that 
we can negotiate solutions to those.

Senator SCHMITT. I am sorry to interrupt, but I think you have made 
that point clearly, that there are foreign barriers.

My point is there are some situations where there are no barriers 
except the ones we create for ourselves. The sale of nuclear plants to 
Brazil is a good example. They want our plants, and we decided we 
would not sell it to them.

Mr. WOLFF. We obviously create a number of barriers.
Senator SCHMITT. That is what this committee is hearing from our 

witnesses, that we have created so many barriers that even where we 
have these markets, they know they are available, but we can't get to 
them.

Now I think you ought to be doing exactly what you are doing, and 
that is trying to negotiate a reduction in barriers that other countries 
set up. But it is clear that there are many situations where we—it is 
not just many, it is a significant quantity of situations in terms of 
potential dollars—where we have created the barriers, nobody else has 
done it, it is our fault.

Mr. WOLFF. Absolutely valid point. That is why under Frank Weil's 
chairmanship the Department of Commerce has at the President's re 
quest engaged in a study that we will have the results of in the next 
few weeks of recommendations to the President of where we have put 
restrictions on our own exports that are excessive, unrelated to other 
policies.

You mentioned the question of agricultural goods in the past. We are 
disadvantaged by the practices of others. We don't have State trading 
in agriculture. The Government doesn't do the marketing of our agri 
cultural produce. And often others undercut us and they undercut us 
through the use of subsidies. A major aspect of these negotiations is to 
put a curb on those practices, otherwise we will be in the business of 
subsidization, I have no doubt about it. We will be competing with 
others on the same basis, we will have to sell our agricultural products.

Senator SCHMITT. If this administration were faced with the situa 
tion that the Ford administration was faced with, where there was a
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potential sale to the Soviet Union, but the leaders of organized labor 
said they would not ship that wheat, what would be the reaction of this 
administration ?

Mr. WOLFF. Well, I know what the reaction has been in the last year 
and a half. The Soviets have come in and the administration has been 
not only willing, but very happy to facilitate the sale of grain to the 
Soviet Union.

Senator SCHMITT. But what if organized labor said they wouldn't 
load it, or ship it? What would this administration do? You remember 
what the Ford administration did.

Mr. WOLFF. Well, it is hard to speculate on any particular facts——
Senator SCHMITT. OK, you don't have to. The reason I asked the 

question is just to illustrate one of those things that we do to ourselves 
that prevents a major sale of a product which is in surplus, as a con 
sequence of which our agricultural market was almost a disaster.

Mr. WOLFF. I can foresee no circumstances in the predictable future 
in which we would wish to impose or would consider imposing export 
restrictions on U.S. agricultural products.

Senator SCHMITT. But would you acquiesce to an export restriction 
imposed by somebody within our own society ?

Mr. WOLFF. No; I wouldn't think so.
Senator SCHMITT. It would be interesting to see if you were put to 

that test.
What about your feeling about offering mixed credits from the 

Exim Bank? Do you think that is something we out to be doing?
Mr. WOLFF. The Export-Import Bank, should be strengthened, 

should be given additional resources.
When you said mixed credits——
Senator SCHMITT. A mixture of a grant and loan program.
Senator STEVENSON. Not necessarily grant money, but concessionary 

credits, authority to the Bank to meet whatever terms are available 
for a particular sale.

Mr. WOLFF. My personal opinion is that we ought to be able to match 
the terms of foreign governmental credit agencies if they will not 
adhere to the guidelines that are negotiated internationally. We do 
have a gentleman's agreement on export credit. Hopefully we can 
bring others into line, rather than engaging in competitive export 
subsidization.

Senator SCHMITT. You gave an example in your testimony about a 
206-percent tariff by Brazil on denim fabric. Doesn't Brazil get some 
preferential tariff treatment from the United States ?

Mr. WOLFF. Yes.
Senator SCHMITT. Do they export any textiles or related products to 

the United States?
Mr. WOLFF. Textiles are not subject to our generalized system of 

preferences. We do not give duty-free treatment to textiles, our textile 
tariffs are relatively high, 30 to 50 percent range.

Sentaor SCHMITT. But not 206 ?
Mr. WOLFF. No. Of course we have quotas. We have a textile restraint 

program under the multifiber arrangement. It is a rather fair and 
balanced program. We allow a reasonable growth in textile imports. 
But we have 2.5 million people in the textile industry, and rapid dis 
ruptive growth in textile imports would not be acceptable.
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Senator SCHMITT. We have done nothing to try to, or at least it 
doesn't appear we have done anything to try to encourage Brazil to 
reduce that tariff.

Mr. WOLFF. I was in Brazil last week and we are getting an offer for 
the first time from Brazil on reduction of tariffs. We don't have it in 
hand yet, but they are now willing, at least to cross the line, which 
most developing countries have not been willing to do, and make an 
offer of reduction in their own tariffs.

Senator SCHMITT. Have your efforts dealt with the possibilities of 
environmental restrictions on U.S. exports, such as those assisted by 
theEximbank?

Mr. WOLFF. No; that is not being dealt with directly in the trade 
negotiations; our office has not been directly involved in that area.

Senator SCHMITT. What if that became a factor?
Mr. WOLFF. When you say environmental restrictions, you mean——
Senator SCHMITT. The application of NEPA to exports.
Mr. WOLFF. I think any impediment to our exports has to be re- 

examined. Are you talking about Eximbank lending and the impact 
on the environment abroad ?

Senator SCHMITT. Yes; such as Eximbank.
Mr. WOLFF. I find that rather disturbing.
Senator SCHMITT. You would find that disturbing.
Mr. WOLFF. Yes.
Senator SCHMITT. If such restrictions were applied to Eximbank 

activities?
Mr. WOLFF. Yes.
Senator SCHMITT. Do you have any estimates of the amount of 

U.S. exports and jobs that have been lost because of foreign trade 
barriers in the past decade ?

Mr. WOLFF. No; I would say it is rather speculative.
Senator SCHMITT. Do you know of any studies that have been made 

that the committee might look at to make those estimates?
I realize they are tough, but sometimes somebody might have done 

it.
Mr. WOLFF. I will try to supply that information for the record.
[The following information was received for the record:]

ESTIMATES OF THE IMPACT OF FOREIGN TRADE BARRIERS ON U.S. EXPORTS AND JOBS
I do have indicative estimates of the impact of foreign trade barriers on U.S. 

exports and jobs. The estimates are indicative rather than comprehensive in 
the sense that they are limited to the principal tariff and non-tariff barriers 
maintained by our major trading partners.

In the area of tariffs, the Department of I/abor has just completed a study 
which estimates the job and export gains which would accrue to the U.S. if 
our principal industrial trading partners completely eliminated tariff barriers 
against U.S. exports. That study, based on 1974 trade data, indicates that tariff 
barriers maintained by our principal trading partners cost the U.S. about 425 
thousand jobs and $7.5 billion in export sales in 1974.

These figures can and should be placed in perspective. There were 5 million 
people unemployed in 1974 and the 425 thousand job gains which would have 
been created if tariff barriers were eliminated would have reduced the number 
of unemployed by 12.5 percent. U.S. dutiable exports to the trading partners 
covered by the study were $36 billion in 1974. Thus, the gain of $7.5 billion in 
export sales which would have resulted from the elimination of foreign tariff 
barriers would have increased U.S. export sales to our principal trading partners 
by 21 percent. These magnitudes are not insignificant.
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I can also provide you with some indicative estimates of the impact of foreign 
non-tariff barriers on U.S. exports and jobs. Like the tariff barrier analysis, 
the coverage is limited to our principal trading partners.

The most important non-tariff barriers facing U.S. exports are in the area of 
agriculture and, in particular, U.S. agricultural trade with the European Eco 
nomic Community and Japan.

In the EEC, agricultural non-tariff barriers against U.S. exports take the 
form of variable import levies which raise import prices substantially above 
world prices. Their effect is to impose a high "tariff equivalent" barrier against 
U.S. agricultural exports. In Japan, most agricultural non-tariff barriers take 
the form of outright quotas on specific agricultural products of U.S. export 
interest. The tariff equivalence of these quotas is also extremely high.

A recent Brookings Institution study by William Cline and others suggests 
the quantitative impact of the EC's and Japan's agricultural non-tariff barriers 
against U.S. exports of agricultural products.

For the largest reduction in the EC's variable levies considered in Cline's 
study, U.S. agricultural exports to the EC in 1974 would have been larger by 
$600 million. It would be reasonable to say that complete elimination of the 
EC's variable levies would have increased U.S. agricultural exports in 1974 
by between $750 million and $1 billion. Placed in perspective, total U.S. 
agricultural exports to the EC in 1974 were $5.3 billion and complete elimina 
tion of the EC's variable levy system would have resulted in a 14 to 19 percent 
increase in U.S. agricultural exports to the EC.

In the case of Japan, Cline estimates that complete elimination of Japan's 
agricultural quotas would have resulted in a U.S. export gain of $134 million 
in 1974. Recent estimates by the Department of Agriculture suggests a much 
larger gain in U.S. exports than calculated by Cline.

To summarize agricultural non-tariff barriers, the U.S. exported $8.7 billion 
of agricultural products to the EC and Japan in 1974. In the absence of the 
agricultural non-tariff barrier imposed by these countries, U.S. agricultural ex 
ports to these countries would, conservatively, have been $1 billion greater 
than they actually were.

There are other forms of foreign non-tariff barriers for which estimates of 
the impact of U.S. exports and simply do not exist. We do know, however, from 
our industrial and agricultural advisory committees that foreign product stand 
ards, government procurement practices, customs procedures and the like do 
very substantially impede U.S. exports. This is why, even though no firm quan 
titative estimate exists, codes of behavior in these areas that will accord to 
the U.S. the same degree of openness in foreign markets that we provide in the 
U.S. market, would clearly yield major benefits for U.S. exports.

While you have explicitly asked me for indications of the costs of foreign 
barriers to our exports and jobs, I do not wish to leave you with the false 
impression that the U.S. maintains no barriers against foreign products. The 
Labor Department study which calculated what would have been the level of 
U.S. exports in 1974 in the absence of foreign tariffs also calculated what would 
have been the tariff free level of U.S. imports. In the absence of our tariffs, 
U.S. imports in 1974 would have been $6 billion greater and the increased Im 
ports would have displaced 361,000 jobs. While the U.S. would gain more in ex 
ports and jobs from elimination of foreign tariffs than we would lose from elimi 
nation of our own tariff barriers, the net gains would be small.

The conclusions that I would draw from the tariff study is not that trade 
liberalization is pointless or unimportant. The purpose of trade liberalization is 
to increase U.S. real income. We want to be able to produce and export those 
products which we are relatively more efficient in producing than our trading 
partners and we want to be able to import those products which we are less 
efficient in producing. We will thus get a better price for our exports and have to 
pay a lower price for our imports. To achieve these objectives we must seek fair 
access to foreign markets and provide fair access to our market.

Senator SCHMITT. If you also happen to have some kind of even 
qualitative comparison between those that are lost because of foreign 
trade barriers versus those that are lost because of our own internal 
bureaucratic restrictions, that would be of help to the committee also, 
such as licensing delays, and other types of things.
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What is your impression as a negotiator of the relative effectiveness 
of the Eximbank activities, compared with other activities of our 
trading partners, our competitors, more accurately ?

Mr. WOLFF. John Moore is in a far better position to address this, 
of course.

Senator SCHMITT. But he has a vested interest. I think very highly 
of Mr. Moore. But I would like to know, since you are seeing another 
view of the whole thing, how do you think we are doing ?

Mr. WOLFF. I think reasonably well, But I confess it is not a trade 
negotiator's job to assess relative effectiveness of export-import banks. 
So I have not studied the question.

Senator SCHMITT. What do you study ? Do you study, for example, 
the effect of tax incentives on American exports ?

Mr. WOLFF. The effect of our incentives ?
Senator SCHMITT. Yes; our tax structure and how it affects our 

trading posture.
Mr. WOLFF. No. We study the impact of foreign taxation and for 

eign measures on our trade.
"Senator SCHMITT. Are the Japanese and Germans having the same 

problems with foreign trade barriers that we are having ?
Mr. WOLFF. Yes. There is no discrimination resulting in Japan being 

favored over United States in major third country markets. But with 
respect to Europe, there is a different situation. Europe has preferen 
tial trading arrangements including quite a large number of countries. 
So there is discrimination against us there.

Senator SCHMITT. Throughout most of the world, the United States, 
Japan, Germany, other trading nations are dealing with the same type 
of trade barriers; is that correct ?

Mr. WOLFF. With the exception of Europe——
Senator SCHMITT. With the exception of Europe, if you look at the 

rest of the world, the rules of the game are fairly equal; is that correct?
Mr. WOLFF. Equal, equal discrimination against imports; yes.
Senator SCHMITT. OK. But the Japanese and Germans and a few 

other countries, the French, are expanding their export markets, not 
only in this country, but in other countries. Why are we not doing it 
as successfully ?

You are trying to negotiate a reduction of tariffs which everybody 
else is facing too, and we are at the bottom of the list, we are not doing 
as well as everybody else.

So there is something we are doing, something in our particular 
situation that isn't working as well as the Japanese and the Germans.

I think you have got to ask yourself that question, in addition to 
trying to get those barriers down.

I agree. I am a free trader. But I also think that we are tending to 
try to blame external factors for our problems, rather than really 
looking at what we are doing to ourselves.

The weight of the testimony before this committee has been that it 
is almost entirely the things that this country is doing that prevent 
it from being a viable trader in this world of ours today.

For example, if we could just find some way to agree on how to 
encourage energy production in this country, the whole picture would 
start to change. We would be looked at as being stronger, in addition 
our dollar would be a lot better off.



21

I have discussed this with Ambassador Strauss before on different 
occasions, and I think I know his opinion. But do you feel that the 
Congress should reexamine the restrictions we put on domestic pro 
duction of energy ?

Mr. WOLFF. Well, it could have a major effect on our trade balance, 
if the energy legislation now under consideration is passed, that is 
absolutely clear.

Senator SCHMITT. Do you think the energy legislation before the 
Congress now is going to encourage major new production in this 
country ?

Mr. WOLFF. Yes; I think that—I think Bob Strauss has said, and I 
agree with him, an enormous amount of uncertainty has been caused 
by a lack of a clear energy policy by the U.S. Government.

Senator SCHMITT. There is not much uncertainty, Mr. Wolff, about 
the effect of the energy bill on domestic production of gas and oil, not 
much at all.

Mr. WOLFF. I was referring to production of manufactured goods. 
Those who rely on energy sources face a great deal of uncertainty 
today.

Senator SCHMITT. One of our problems in costs is that we have al 
lowed a cartel to develop in the world that is controlling production 
for the most part, and therefore is able to control prices. And the energy 
policies of this country are not designed to break that cartel, they 
are designed to acquiesce to that high price of energy.

Now we not only are affected by it, but other nations are affected. 
But, again, one of the arrows in our trade quiver could be an energy 
policy that encouraged domestic production that would break that 
cartel.

That is not only to our advantage, it is to the advantage of the rest 
of the world.

Well, Mr. Chairman, one final question. I would like Mr. Wolff's 
opinion on DISC. Do you think that ought to be retained as a bargain 
ing tool ?

Mr. WOLFF. The President's views are well known on that subject. 
There is a question of domestic tax policy whether the cost of DISC, 
or the benefits of DISC are worth the costs involved. My personal 
preference has always been that we have an international negotiation 
on tax practices. Whether DISC should be retained pending such 
negotiation is a separate question. There is no willingness abroad to 
negotiate on tax practices, but there are numerous income tax practices 
of other countries that deserve our attention.

Senator SCHMITT. Well, I hope you will supply the committee with 
some analysis of the effect of the trade barriers that exist abroad on 
U.S. exports and the jobs in this country. I am somewhat disturbed 
that that does not seem to have been an area of analysis by your group.

I am also disturbed, Mr. Chairman as we have talked on this com 
mittee before, about the seeming lack of any broad-based understand 
ing of the total trade picture within the organization of at least the 
White House that is charged with trade negotiations.

Again, it is this lack of a strategic capacity to coordinate our trade 
policy within the Federal Government, not to mention the private 
sector, that seems to be one of the major things which the hearing are 
bringing to light.
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I certainly hope if nothing else we will encourage that kind of 
strategic analysis to begin somewhere in the future.

Thank you.
Senator STEVENSON. Thank you, Senator Schmitt.
Ambassador Wolff, I have a couple more questions I would like to 

ask you.
I think in fairness to you it should be clear that you are a negoti 

ator, not a policymaker, and we invited you here for the benefit from 
your prospective about the barriers we face abroad. It is not just bar 
riers, though, it is also export subsidies.

I would like to know what is going to be done within the MTN" on 
export subsidies? Are we making progress toward agreement on ex 
port subsidies and what can we expect from those negotiations ?

Mr. WOLFF. We are making progress, although it has been rather 
difficult. The United States has been almost alone in its interest in 
putting some discipline into international trading rules with respect to 
subsidies.

We have suggested, and I believe other countries will go along with 
this, an elaboration of the rules on what subsidies should be pro 
hibited, the direct export subsidies, and there are a current series of 
sessions in Europe this very week on that subject.

We are also making some strides on the guidelines for use of do 
mestic subsidies.

As I pointed out a much more difficult area, it would be difficult to 
arrange any prohibition of something like regional aid. We have State 
tax holidays and city tax holidays for regional purposes as well. What 
we are trying to curb is the excesses, and I think we will make some 
progress in that area.

At least to give some guidelines and some procedures to bring in 
ternational trade to respond directly through the use of offsetting 
measures at our border when subsidized goods arrive here.

•Senator STEVENSON. Do other countries support agricultural exports 
with long-term credits ? As you know, CCC is limited to 3 years. Are 
other countries similarly restrained ?

Mr. WOLFF. I think the major device has been really the use of, 
rather than subsidized credits, it has been more in terms of subsidized 
sales.

I will try to elaborate on that for the record. 
[The following information was received:]

With respect to credits, we have no evidence at this time that other agricul 
tural exporting countries are offering long term credits on more favorable terms 
than those offered by the Commodity Credit Corporation. This assessment is based 
on information received from U.S. Embassies in Argentina, Australia and Canada 
as well as on consultations vvith the embassies of these countries in Washington.

With respect to export price subsidies, agricultural export prices in the EEC 
are an excellent case in point. For July 1978, the EEC has set a guaranteed price 
to EC soft wheat producers of $202 per metric ton. At this price, EC production 
is greater than domestic demand. Rather than accumulate the resulting sur 
plus, the EC exports a large portion of its surplus by means of a large subsidy 
paid to exporters. At the present time, for example, the subsidy for wheat ship 
ments to Africa is $114 per metric ton. The $114 per ton subsidy enables EC 
exporters of soft wheat to sell the wheat at $88 per metric ton in the African 
market. At this highly subsidized price, more efficient wheat producers are cut out of the African market.
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Senator STEVENSON. That would be very helpful to us. And also to 
the Senate Agriculture Committee and others in considering the aur 
thority of the CCC.

Mr.' WOLFF. There is always a difficulty in defining what is "aid" 
when dealing with developing countries and what constitutes "com 
mercial sales."

Senator STEVENSON. Yes. Well, we are trying to separate out the non- 
concessionary, non-Public Law 480 CCC credit. There is a gap between 
Public Law 480 and CCC and one of the problems we face is the temp 
tation of Congress to put the Eximbank into that gap. And rather 
than diverting its resources from the support of exports of manufac 
tures, it seems to me and to others who consider it necessary to enlarge 
the authority of the CCC.

I am not sure the administration views it quite that way, but if CCC 
doesn't do it, I think somebody is going to end up doing it, unless 
there is no competition with intermediate credits. So that would be 
helpful to us, to get some facts on intermediate credits, and other 
means by which foreign countries do support their agricultural 
exports.

Now you indicated earlier that within a short period of time some 
$50 billion of increased trade barriers have been installed. What are 
we doing in the MTN, what can we expect ? Is there going to be a net 
decrease? It is estimated today the Tokyo round will result in a $40 
million increase in U.S. exports. Do you agree with that? What is the 
outcome going to be?

Mr. WOLFF. I think that figure relates to a tariff cutting exercise, 
which is, I would say, not the major part of this round of negotiations. 
I can't tell you yet because I don't know what entities abroad will be 
covered, for example, by government procurement, what gains will be 
achieved there.

I think that will be a long hard evolutionary process, where we will 
take the first step in the Tokyo round, set up some procedures for 
negotiations. Standards, I think, are an area in which trade will in 
creasingly be inhibited unless we get a handle on it right away.

I have every reason to think we have a draft code that will be very 
effective in that regard.

Senator STEVENSON. But you don't want to hazard any predictions 
as to the quantified outcome of this round ?

Mr. WOLFF. No; other than to say that we have an estimate this 
morning from one of the next witnesses who is well qualified to review 
the impact of proposed traiff cuts. It is much more speculative when 
we negotiate with respect say to nontariff barriers, such as discre 
tionary import licensing. In effect, quotas or an embargo can appear 
any day of the week on any product in a developing country. If we 
can bring these under a greater degree of discipline, there would be 
a rather large amount of additional trade that would flow.

There a number of the other areas that I have mentioned where 
no trade takes place now, or very little, such as in the case the Jap 
anese beef imports. There are a number of areas of that kind. If the 
Europeans brought down their domestic agricultural price levels a 
bit, such as on feed grain, we could sell much more.

I won't say that the result of the MTN will be the difference between 
night and day. It will take a long time, but we are making some
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progress. We are trying to change the direction that countries are 
moving in, in a number of areas where they are now becoming more 
restrictive.

Senator STEVENSON. Any more questions ?
Senator SCHMITT. No; thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator STEVENSON. Thank you, Ambassador. I hope you will bear 

in mind that we would welcome suggestions in particular with respect 
to what we in the Congress can do to help. If there are additional 
authorities that would strengthen your position, give you more lever 
age, you would find the Congress, I think, very receptive to them. If 
you have such thoughts at any time, I hope you will pass them along 
to us.

Senator SCHMITT. Mr. Chairman, do you anticipate that the sub 
committee will get a status report on the negotiations after they have 
progressed somewhat further, and if so, when would you expect that 
to occur ?

Mr. WOLFF. May I say we will be bringing back the package of 
agreements for approval by the Congress, the nontariff barrier agree 
ments, and we will be probably in a position in September to notify 
the Congress formally, as the Trade Act requires, for committees 
which are interested in holding hearings on the progress of the 
negotiations.

This is a regular procedure that is required by the Trade Act of 
continuing notification.

Senator STEVENSON. The jurisdictions up here are a little confused. 
This Trade Act includes negotiation of reduction in export subsidies. 
Exports are within the jurisdiction of this committee; it is the im 
ports which are within the jurisdiction of the Finance Committee. 
That being the case, the emphasis has traditionally been on import 
policy and trade barriers, quotas, tariffs. It has historically exercised 
the dominant jurisdiction over the trade negotiations and typically 
they have reported to that committee.

But now that the negotiations have been broadened to include ex 
port subsidies, the jurisdictional picture we face has been complicated 
by a new interest on the part of this committee.

Mr. WOLFF. I know that Senator Ribicoff, we discussed this with 
him, and he plans to consult with an extensive number of committees 
that have jurisdiction over the areas which these negotiations cover. 
Government procurement wouldn't be traditionally a Finance Com 
mittee matter. Agricultural issues that are coming through will be 
of interest to the Agriculture Committee.

There are quite a number of areas where other committees will 
have a direct interest. It will be a complex job of getting these agree 
ments considered appropriately by the Congress. But we will start 
that process in the fall as soon as we have something a little more in 
hand to discuss.

Senator STEVENSON. I will discuss this subject with Senator Ribicoif, 
too. I led the effort to reorganize the Senate to include the realine- 
ment of all of the committee structures with the view to simplifying 
them, making it more rational. In fact, we succeeded, but issues don't 
always behave, and sometimes committees act outside of their 
jurisdiction.



25

I just wanted to be sure you recognize this committee does have 
the overall jurisdiction, exclusive oversight jurisdiction, and most of 
the legislative jurisdiction for exports. Where we lose it is primarily 
with respect to the CCC, I think, which has been in the Agriculture 
Committee.

Thank you very much, Ambassador.
Mr. WOLFF. Thank you very much, I appreciate your support.
Senator SCHMITT. Mr. Chairman, I think that as the negotiations 

do affect our ability to export items to other countries, that I would 
certainly encourage the committee to keep as close to it as possible. 
Thank you, Ambassador.

Senator STEVENSON. Yes. Our next witnesses are Mr. William K. 
Cline, from Brookings Institution; Mr. Peter F. McCloskey, repre 
senting the electronics industry, and Mr. Nessim Levy, Level Export 
Sales Corp.

These witnesses will appear as a panel. We will hear from all of 
the witnesses, and then turn to questioning. I would ask you to sum 
marize as much as possible; all of your statements will be entered into 
the record. May we proceed with you, Mr. Cline.

[The statement of Mr. Cline follows:]
TESTIMONY BY WILLIAM E. CLINE, SENIOR FELLOW, THE BEOOKINGS INSTITUTION

It is a great pleasure for me to testify before this committee on the subject 
of U.S. exports and foreign trade policy. My comments will draw in large part 
upon my book on the Tokyo round of trade negotiations, recently published by 
the Brookings Institution.1 Before turning to the specific questions which you 
have asked that I address, I would like to highlight the conclusions of that study 
and their implications for U.S. exports and trade policy.

ECONOMIC BENEFITS FEOM THE TOKYO ROUND

The central conclusion of the study is that major economic benefits can be 
achieved through trade liberalization in the Tokyo round, at only minor costs in 
terms of either labor dislocation or disruption in trade balances and exchange 
rates. The economic benefits will arise from more efficient production made possi 
ble by specialization through trade, lower costs to consumers, increased economies 
of scale, stimulus to investment activity, and macroeconomic expansion facilitated 
by the anti-inflationary effect of liberalizing imports. The industrial countries 
stand to gain as much as approximately $125 billion as the total, once-for-all 
economic benefit of cutting tariffs by the so-called "Swiss formula," which would 
cut tariffs by about 40 percent on average. The U.S. share of these benefits would 
be about $40 billion, and those benefits could rise by as much as one-third if one 
were to include calculations concerning the macroeconomic gains made possible 
through reducing unemployment once inflation is alleviated by cheaper imports. 
These various benefits would not be at the expense of major job dislocations. For 
the United States, the gross loss of jobs to extra imports would be only approxi 
mately 90,000 jobs, or about one-tenth of 1 percent of the labor force. Even 
these job losses would be spread out over 5 to 10 years, as tariff cuts are phased 
in gradually. Moreover, there would be more jobs gained through increased 
exports—an estimated 120,000 jobs—than would be lost to increased imports. 
Finally, the economic benefits of freer trade would be about 80 times as large as 
the labor adjustment costs for workers affected by imports. Our study shows 
similar results for Japan, Canada, and the EEC. Therefore, the study concludes 
that the Tokyo round represents a major opportunity for economic benefits, at 
minimal costs, to all of the major negotiating parties.

1 William R. Cline, Noboru Kawanabe, T.O.M. Kronsjo, and Thomas Williams, "Trade 
Negotiations in the Tokyo Bound : A Quantitative Assessment" (Washington, D.C.: The 
Brookings Institution).



26

EXPORT OPPORTUNITIES

Turning more specifically to exports, the subject of these hearings, U.S. exports 
do stand to gain considerably from liberalization of external barriers. Our esti 
mates indicate that cutting tariffs by the Swiss formula would raise U.S. exports 
by about $3 billion. These export increases would be concentrated in the follow 
ing broad sectors: chemicals, transportation equipment, paper and paper prod 
ucts, ana agricultural products (tables 1 and 2). The only sectors where relatively 
large import increases would occur are plastics and rubber, basic metals, and 
miscellaneous manufacturers. Textile imports would rise by large amounts if 
textile quotas and tariffs were liberalized. We do not expect that to happen, even 
though it would be a major boon to the American consumer and could be accom 
plished with only minor job losses (less than 2 percent of the textile labor force).

In the aggregate, U.S. exports should rise by more than imports as the result 
of tariff liberalization. Tariffs are high in Canada, a major U.S. customer, and 
liberalization would enable the United States to become more competitive within 
the free trade area of the EEC and EFTA. But the negotiations are basically 
well balanced: Although the United States and Japan would have moderate trade 
balance increases and Europe and Canada moderate reductions, no area would 
experience truly large trade balance changes (relative to exports), as the result 
of the Tokyo round.

AGRICULTURAL NONTABIFF BABBIEB8

We have also examined agricultural nontariff barriers. In this area, foreign 
protection is much more severe than U.S. protection. Agricultural quotas in 
Japan and variable levies in Europe limit our exports, while U.S. agriculture 
nontariff barriers are relatively minor and are limited to specific sectors such 
as dairy products and meat. If the tariff equivalent of agricultural nontariff 
barriers were cut by the Swiss formula, U.S. agricultural exports would rise by 
approximately $500 million per year. This estimate implies a significant export 
opportunity for the United States. At the same time, the estimates do suggest 
that agricultural nontariff barriers are relatively less important to U.S. exports 
than some studies in the past have implied ; and in particular, our results suggest 
that it would be a serious mistake to forfeit the trade expansion possible through 
general liberalization by repudiating the Tokyo round in the event that it does 
not achieve a breakthrough in the area of agricultural nontariff barriers.

GOVERNMENT PROCUREMENT

In the case of government procurement, we have used input-output tables to 
compare the import propensities of government against private sector import pro 
pensities for the same product sectors. This method provides an estimate of the 
degee of discrimination against imports in government procurement. Estimates 
for European countries and the United States show that France, the United 
Kingdom, and the United States all show a considerable degree of discrimination 
against imports in government procurement. Germany and some other European 
countries do not show comparable discrimination. A 60 percent cut in margins 
of government discrimination might raise U.S. imports by approximately $600 
million annually, and imports into the EEC might rise by a similar amount. 
Japan similarly discriminates against imports de facto, although quantitative 
estimates are not available for Japan.

OTHEB NONTARIFF BARRIERS

Quantative estimates are not available for the restrictive effects of other non- 
tariff barriers. Some of the recent trends in nontariff restrictions, both abroad 
and in the United States, are disturbing. At home, we have imposed voluntary 
quotas on shoes and color television sets, as well as the trigger pricing system 
for steel. Nevertheless, nontariff barriers are perhaps still not as severe in the 
United States as they were in the early 1970's, when we had quotas on steel, 
sugar, and petroleum, before we liberalized these and other sectors in the fight 
against rampant inflation in 1973 and 1974.

In Europe, there is an ominous tendency toward forming cartels to organize 
trade in sensitive sectors, especially steel, shipbuilding, electronics, and, as 
always, textiles. The single largest challenge in the trade field today is probably 
to stem the tide of protectionist measures such as these. And we cannot hope 
to keep foreign markets open for our exports if we increasingly hem in our own 
import market. That is why it is exceedingly important to reject new efforts in
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the United States to restrict imports by quotas and by the abolition of important 
elements in the U.S. import network such as tariff preferences and provisions for 
offshore assembly.

Over the whole range of nontariff barriers, a ranking by their severity in re 
stricting U.S. exports would probably be as follows: First, agricultural nontariff 
barriers, second, the emerging network of restrictions going under the name of 
"organized trade;" third, government pocurement restrictions. I do not believe 
that border tax adjustments are an important nontariff barrier; if countries 
stopped rebating indirect taxes on exports, they would eventually appreciate 
their currencies as the result, with little net change except for selected products. 
But there is a real danger of massive disruption to trade in this area if the 
Supreme Court decides that rebates of indirect taxes constitute a subsidy subject 
to countervailing. As for product standards, restrictions in this area appear to 
be rising, but there is some hope that a code to be agreed upon in the Tokyo 
round will reduce these restrictions.

As for the ranking of our own nontariff barriers that we impose on the rest of 
the world, the ranking would probably be as follows: First, textile quotas, which 
mainly thwart the export prospects of developing countries; second, ad hoc safe 
guard actions (such as those in the cases of shoes and television sets) ; and 
third, countervailing duties as well as dumping. We do not follow the interna 
tional practice of requiring injury before applying countervailing duties (and 
we are on a collision course especially with some important developing countries 
as a result). In antidumping, the Trade Act of 1974 paved the way for another 
aberration from internationally accepted rules: Judging dumping on the basis 
of "constructed cost" rather than selling price, a measure that gave birth to the 
trigger pricing system for steel.

FINAL COMMENTS

I believe that most of your areas of inquiry have been addressed in my com 
ments to this point. Let me close by reemphasizing certain points and raising 
one additional point. By reiteration, first, significant gains in exports and ex.- 
port jobs can be achieved through a successful conclusion to the Tokyo round 
of trade negotiations. As I mentioned, 120,000 export jobs could be expected from 
the proposed tariff cuts alone, and still more export jobs would arise if agricul 
tural nontariff barriers were liberalized as well.

Second, and for the Tokyo round itself I would reemphasize that the potential 
economic benefits for all are large and the costs small. My impression is that 
the prospects are relatively good for the conclusion of agreements cutting tariffs, 
and for certain NTB codes of conduct, but that prospects are dim for liberaliz 
ing agricultural nontariff barriers. Nevertheless, even a moderate success in the 
Tokyo round will represent a major accomplishment in view of the strong forces 
of protectionism, which have been stirred up primarily as the result of slack 
employment conditions here and abroad. In this connection, I do not see the de 
cline of the dollar as a major source of protectionism abroad, because Germany 
remains oriented toward free trade and Japan has been making special efforts 
at liberalization, and it is primarily with respect to the deutschemark and yen 
that the dollar has declined. Protectionism seems more rampant in countries 
such as France and the United Kingdom, where the level of economic activity 
is the problem rather than the exchange rate.

Finally, I would make one point not addressed earlier. Among the countries 
protecting their markets against U.S. exports, Japan has frequently been singled 
out as a major offender. I would suggest that the United States may have over- 
stressed official Japanese protection as a source of Japan's trade surplus. The 
average level of tariffs on dutiable items is 11 percent in Japan, not much higher 
than our own and that of the EEC (both 9 percent) and lower than the tariff 
average for Canada (14 percent). Japan's agricultural nontariff barriers are 
less significant than those in Europe. In industrial products, the cultural features 
of- the distribution system (rather than outright quotas) may tend to hinder 
imports, and domestic purchasing practices of some industry groups may work 
against imports, especially in periods when domestic sectors are depressed. The 
new U.S.-Japan Trade Facilitation Committee should be the logical vehicle for 
addressing these more informal problems. In short, I suspect that we have passed 
the point of diminishing returns in the exercise of criticizing Japan for its im 
port regime—which is not to say that our negotiators should fail to give priority 
to its liberalization. In any event, Japan's trade surplus should respond pri 
marily to the level of domestic activity, and (after a lag), the exchange rate.
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These comments complete my presentation. The attached tables provide addi 
tional details on export increases to be expected from tariff liberalization, by 
product sectors and markets; and further details may be found in the Brookings 
study on the Tokyo round.

TABLE l.-INCREASED U.S. EXPORTS RESULTING FROM EXPECTED TARIFF CUTS,' IN THE TOKYO ROUND, BY 
MAJOR PRODUCT SECTOR AND MARKET AREA

[1974 base; in millions of dollars]

Direct exports
BTN sections

3. Fats, oils.........— .._____....._._

11s Textiles. ...___ __ ...__________._.

21. Art....... .....„.......— ........

Total

15.2
79.8
14.8
95.7
38.8

397. 8
___. 298.7

8.4
15.1

164.9
.... (229.7)

44.2
4.5

.._. 245.4
828.7
218.1
189.0

3.4
62.0

0

Canada

1.7 
7.6 
5.5 
9.0 
1.8 

71.1 
80.3 
5.3 
7.6 

73.6

19! 9 
2.3 

122.2 
279.5 
74.1 
33.0 
1.9 

25.4 
0

Japan

7.4 
58.5 

.7 
3.0 

21.6 
45.1 
25.4 

.5 

.6 
15.0

\.i 
.9 

27.8 
129.4 
62.2 
2.2 
.4 

19.2 
0

EEC

5.9 
9.9 
6.7 

66.2 
14.1 

253.3 
166.5 

1.8 
4.5 

63.0 
(78.9)
17.1 

.9 
75.7 

320.2 
58.7 

137.7 
.9 

12.2 
0

Induced 
exports 

to LDC's, 
Socialist 

countries

5.0 
26.1 
9.4 

31.3 
19.3 
21.2 
16.0 
3.0 
5.4 

65.6 
5.3 
0 
3.4 
.2 

23.7 
84.8 
39.0 

5.3 
0 
0 
0

Total 
exports

20.2 
105.9 
24.2 

127.0 
58.1 

419.0 
314.7 

11.4 
20.5 

170.5

46! 6 
4.7 

269.1 
913.5 
257.1 
194.3 

3.4 
62.0 

0
Total (excluding textiles). _______ 2,732.0 825.0 424.2 1,216.2 303.0 3,035.0

'.The probable tariff cutting formula, the "Swiss Formula," calls for tariff cuts averaging approximately 40 percent, 
with graduated cuts that rise with the height of the tariff. The estimates here refer to a tariff cutting formula almost identical 
to the Swiss formula. See William R. Cline, Noboru, T. 0. M. Kronsjo, and Thomas Williams, "Trade Negotiations in the 
Tokyo Round" (Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution, 1978).

Source: Unpublished estimates, Brookings Institution project on trade liberalization.

TABLE 2.-INCREASED IMPORTS, AND TRADE BALANCE CHANGE, RESULTING FROM EXPECTED TARIFF CUTS IN 
THE TOKYO ROUND, BY MAJOR PRODUCT SECTORS

|1974 base, in millions of dollars)

BTN sections

5. Mineral products.. ____ ......

7. Plastics, rubber.. ______ ____

9. Wood, cork articles... _.._____..._

11. Textiles.... _...__.__...._____._.

13. Stone, ceramics, glass _____ ..

15. Base metals. ....__ ________
16. Machinery, electrical equipment. ___ . ....
17. Transportation equipment. __ .......

19. Arms... ____ - ___ __ ......

21. Art...... ........... ............................. ...

Increased 
imports

...................... 15.1

.....-_-.-...-....._.. 26.7

...................... 5.1
164.0

...................... 2.4

....... ......... . __ 84.7

.._._..__...__.._..... 764.3
._..__ _._..._.. . __ 73.8
...................... 32.5
.-_-__. ........ . _. 5.7
....-.-....----.-...-. (1,778.8)
...................... 82.1
...................... 50.7
..................... 47.3
........... .......... 369.4
..................... 156.8
........__.._...._.-. 141.0

130 1
..................... 10.4
........_._.......... 229.3
............ ......... 0

Trade balance 
change

5.1 
79.2 
19.1 

 37.0 
55.7 

334.3 
-449. 6 
-62.4 
-12.0 
164.8 

(-1.544.8J

-4.1 
42.6 

-100.3 
756.7 
116.1 
64.2 
-7.0 

-167.3 
0

Total (excluding textiles). 2,391.4 643.6

Source: See table 1.
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Senator STEVENSON. Thank you, Mr. Cline. That was very helpful 
and interesting. 

Mr. McCloskey.

STATEMENT OF PETER F. McCLOSZEY, PRESIDENT, ELECTRONIC 
INDUSTRIES ASSOCIATION, WASHINGTON, D.C., ACCOMPANIED BY 
PETER R. LEVIN, GENERAL ELECTRIC CO., AND JONATHAN H. 
LASLEY, CONSULTANT, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Mr. MCCLOSKEY. As we have been in previous appearances during 
this series of hearings on U.S. export policy and this country's export 
trade, the Electronic Industries Association (EIA) is again most 
pleased for this opportunity to bring its views and concerns before 
this subcommittee. I am Peter F. McCloskey, president of the EIA. 
Accompanying me are two chairmen of Industry Sector Advisory 
Committee (ISAC's) to the President's Special Trade Representative 
for the current Geneva trade negotiations. On my left is Mr. Peter R. 
Levin of the General Electric Co., chairman of ISAC No. 19 which is 
concerned with consumer electronics and household appliances. Mr. 
Levin is also chairman of EIA's International Business Council. To 
my right is Mr. Jonathan H. Lasley, chairman of ISAC No. 22 which 
concerns telecommunications equipment and nonconsumer electronics. 
Mr. Lasley has had long experience in the worldwide marketing of 
eelctronic systems with Rockwell International and, having retired 
from that position, now operates his own consultancy in Washing 
ton, D.C.

Mr. Chairman, because descriptions of EIA's membership and 
product scope appear in the record of previous hearings of this sub 
committee, let me simply reference them here. Similarly, our industry 
statistics.

In order to set a perspective on our appearance here today, however, 
I should like to cite two aspects about the exports of America's elec 
tronic industries.

First, 25 percent—one-fourth—of our total electronics production 
is exported. This accounts for almost one-tenth of U.S. manufactured 
exports. Indeed, these figures understate both the export contribution 
and export dependency of these industries: for they do not include the 
substantial electronic content in commercial aircraft, military equip 
ment and industrial machinery which are also exported.

Second, not only do exports account for a significant portion of elec 
tronic capital goods, in both sizable quantities and value, our indus 
tries offshore sales include electronic components of all types—solid 
state devices, resistance and capacitance devices, power tubes—as well 
as functional assemblies and subassemblies, and finished products such 
as calculators and, interestingly, some television sets.

In both their diversity and sales volume, these exports demon 
strate—we believe—that in the main our electronic industries are inter 
nationally competitive. Other of our statistics on file with this commit 
tee demonstrate something equally important: Namely, much of the 
U.S. electronics industry growth has been directly attributable to ris 
ing exports which, simultaneously, have demanded a consistently 
increasing share of our production. It has been these offshore markets 
which have, in general, enabled our companies to achieve and maintain
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an economic scale of production—and, thereby, economic competitive 
ness. Obviously, without these exports, the employment in our indus 
tries would most certainly be much lower by several hundred thousand 
jobs and industry profitability would be much reduced. Moreover, the 
deficit in the U.S. balance of trade would be far worse; so, in all prob 
ability, would be the Federal deficit—and, thus our national inflation.

EIA does not make those statements in self-praise of its organiza 
tion or its industries. Rather, we do so in order to bring focus upon 
the subject of this hearing—the barriers imposed by other countries 
against U.S. exports. The very success of U.S. electronic products in 
world markets has, we believe, given our companies a strong compre 
hension of the barriers thrown up against their entry into international 
trade. And it is out of these company perceptions that our testimony 
is drawn.

Let me, then, state the obvious: the extent and design of those for 
eign barriers is protective of local industry—to compensate for its rela 
tive inefficiency, to mitigate or afford relief from the rigors of competi 
tion in the form of imports which might offer lower price, better 
quality or attractive innovation * * * and perhaps all three customer 
advantages. In effect, some of those barriers are directed against U.S. 
goods—but very few are so blatantly identifiable. Many, however, are 
applied with a more even-handed sense of discrimination against all— 
but that is discrimination none the less.

Before discussing specific barriers which restrict or totally exclude 
our exports, EIA believes it essential to raise a further point: As re 
spects many of our larger potential foreign markets, the elimination 
or reduction of a single barrier will not necessarily gain admission for 
U.S.-produced electronic goods. On the contrary, where barriers 
against particular products occur and the serious intent is exclusion, 
the defense is in depth: a series of adroitly conceived and carefully ad 
ministered obstacles designed to both discourage and, if need be, effec 
tively deter the would-be foreign marketer.

For American electronics manufacturers, one of the most difficult 
barriers is the widespread practice of restrictive governmental pro 
curement—the requirement or compulsion to "buy national" if at all 
possible, regardless of price and often regardless of quality. To be sure, 
there is nothing new in such purchasing policies; virtually all coun 
tries practice them—with appropriate national nuances, of course. And 
some of this is, we believe, justified when the governmental concern 
is for national defense.

But there are, in EIA's opinion, less justifiable instances—and these 
are proliferating. For example, the well-known expansion of telecom 
munications and transportation systems—mainly directed toward com 
mercial and personal purposes, but carried out under government 
ownership and oversight. A parallel development is the increasing re- 
strictiveness placed upon the purchasing activities of manufacturing, 
banking, and service businesses as these fall increasingly under govern 
ment dominance. EIA knows of no reliable estimates of the market 
value for products and services that are covered by the protective um 
brella of restrictive procurement practices. But, for electronics alone, 
our informed guesses place the number at not less than $20 billion 
annually—and growing. A portion of that growth, too, reflects the 
speed with which the developing countries—and especially the more
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advanced developing nations—are emulating the entrenched purchas 
ing policies of the developed countries.

I have alluded to national goyernment control of telecommunica 
tions systems. In the countries which should be our major trading part 
ners, whether European or Japanese, the telephone and telegraph sys 
tems—as, indeed, the other public utilities—are, where not govern 
ment-owned, certainly government dominated. This statement is made 
advisedly, since some foreign telecommunications systems occasionally 
profess to be privately owned. Suffice it to say that, to our knowledge, 
only one American electronic company has sold U.S.-made communica 
tions equipment to even one European PTT and none to the Japanese 
PIT; nor, with that single exception, have American electronic com 
panies even received requests-for-quotation from them.

Stated baldly, in developed and developing nations alike, the gen 
eral rule is: If the product is produced locally, don't import it. If you 
must import it, then minimize the offshore portion of the order by 
maximizing what can be forced upon the seller in the form of locally 
produced parts and locally domiciled services. In sales of U.S. com 
mercial aircraft to Europe, for instance, we see increasing emphasis 
placed upon the incorporation into the deal of European-produced 
electronic systems—avionics, as the generic term has it—which provide 
communications and monitor and/or control all functions of the plane 
and its engines, whether airborne or on the ground. You can appreciate 
the magnitude of this barrier when you consider that avionics today 
comprise between 15 and 20 percent of a commercial jet airplane, de 
pending upon its configuration and mission.

Closely related to these local content provisions are governmental 
requirements for offset purchases of different and unrelated goods by 
the foreign seller. The condition of sale is that the seller commit to 
balancing some or all of his value against the sale of exports from his 
customer country. No offset, no sale. In the past, this has been a stand 
ard form of barter for the East Bloc countries which—on one level 
of understandability—wanted or needed it because of convertible cur 
rency shortages. It has now been embraced by the LDCs, sometimes 
ostensibly for balance of payments reasons, but also—it may be sus 
pected—as a means of exporting unemployment. Now we find fully 
developed nations testing the technique; among them Switzerland. 

Of a different nature is the discrimination against our products in 
consequence of the formulation of national and regional technical 
standards and requirements for product certification. As a major stand 
ards organization of this country, EIA does not, of course, object to the 
concepts of standardization and certification. When fairly and properly 
developed and implemented, they confer substantial benefits, not only 
on their industry practitioners but especially upon users or consumers 
of standardized and certified goods. But our experience in selling to 
other countries has been one of facing growing restrictions or attempt 
ing to beat them back. The problem is extremely complex. The Euro 
pean Economic Community has been regularly adopting directives on 
mandatory standardization and certification which, in their content 
and administration, look inward to enhancing intra-Community trade 
while increasing the relative disadvantage of external suppliers such 
as the United States.
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Concomitantly, the EEC and EFTA countries have been putting 
into place voluntary standards systems in electronic products that, 
when adopted in their separate countries, become virtually or in fact 
mandatory. Thus, today, a U.S. manufacturer of electronic compo 
nents can no longer, in some of Europe, supply parts to a producer of, 
say telephone switching equipment. The U.S. exporter cannot do so, 
very simply, because he cannot receive technical certification of his 
product unless that product is actually manufactured in Europe. And 
that is not the fiat of the European equipment manufacturer; it is the 
dictation of his customer—a national government which operates the 
country's telecommunications, system—that no equipment will be ac 
ceptable without the European certification mark. And, as matters 
stand today, no U.S. product will ever receive such an "acceptable" 
because our companies are debarred from membership in such Euro 
pean standards organizations as govern electronics and our views on an 
emergent regional standard are neither solicited nor taken into account.

It is this type of practice which, almost a decade ago, led the 
U.S. Government to protest such discriminatory actions and to initi 
ate in the GATT the development of an international code of conduct 
on technical barriers. In a moment, I will comment on this and other 
aspects of the current multilateral trade negotiations in Geneva.

But first, a brief noting of other barriers to our exports. And here, 
Mr. Chairman, I regret that your committee's request that we appear 
today reached us less than a week ago. Had we had more time, we 
would have been able to prepare a more extensive written statement 
which addressed topics of high interest to both this committee and the 
EIA. So I ask that the brief mention, here—in oral testimony—of mere 
topical references should not be construed as diminished or secondary 
concern on our part.

.For one example, let me cite tariff barriers. There are numerous 
discrepancies of duty rate among the developed countries. But so long 
as these differences merely compensate for comparative levels of ef 
ficiency and serve as a brake against market disruption, we do not 
object to their presence or rate levels. What we do object to is the fail 
ure or inability of the GATT system to find a method for stabilizing 
and binding the duty rates of the LDC's and a few developed countries 
at levels that eventually afford compensation, and only that.

Border tax adjustment—especially in the instance of multiple- 
stage taxes—is clearly a major barrier to our exports. The impact is 
precisely that of a protective tariff; and, as EIA pointed out in its 
testimony here of March 9, this is the most pervasive and strongest 
of trade barriers erected against our products. Of course, the issue is 
immensely complex—so complex, indeed, that much argument has 
tended to clothe this inherently discriminatory problem in emotional 
rhetoric and what, charitably, one must characterize as accordingly 
simplistic analysis. It is more than regrettable that, to all appearances, 
the issue will not be brought to the table in the present round of 
negotiations. For, absent even a will to seek solutions or mitigation, the 
legitimate export potential for our high-technology industries—such 
as electronics—will remain permanently impaired.

What, then, of the state of the Geneva negotiations and our expecta 
tions on meaningful barrier reduction ? On the matters I have today 
discussed—or, more properly, barely scratched—and others such as im 
port licensing, customs valuation, credit restraints selectively imposed
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on importers in other countries, we of the EIA wish it was possible to 
be optimistic. As exporters—efficient exporters—we desperately need 
effective, enforceable codes of conduct and evenhanded rules which 
reduce barriers. Given success in these areas, across the spectrum of our 
industries, every additional $1 billion in exports means an added 35,000 
direct jobs in our exporting companies and perhaps another 20,000 to 
25,000 jobs in their supplier industries.

But we have a gnawing fear that the negotiators and their govern 
ments are preparing to settle for only cosmetic agreements—the 
appearance rather than the reality that barriers will be reduced—that 
discriminatory conduct will be brought under better control. That fear 
is born of the current search for minimal packages and efforts at rank 
ing or assigning priorities to particular barriers. Yet, as we have 
pointed oul^ the protective defenses against exports exist in depth. 
Those which will be abandoned most readily are the least important.

What we need is a different perception: Export occurs only with 
the movement of a specific product in a specific transaction. And no 
transaction can occur in that product until the entire minefield that 
inhibits its movement has been cleared of detonating explosives, 
barbed wire, and bunkers. If restrictive practices in government pro 
curement are relaxed, there still remain the obstacles of technical 
standards, offsets, border tax adjustment, and the like. We need, in 
short, to clear paths of entry—and, unless this is accomplished at 
Geneva, the exercise will have been essentially meaningless.

My colleagues and I will be pleased to answer any questions. Thank 
you.

Senator STEVENSON. Thank you, Mr. McCloskey. Mr. Levy.

STATEMENT OF NESSIM LEVY, VICE PRESIDENT, IEVEL EXPORT 
SALES CORP., NEW YORK

Mr. LEVY. Good morning, Mr. Chairman and members of the sub- 
commitee, my name is Nessim Levy. I am a vice president of Level 
Export Sales Corp., a division of Level Export Corp., of New York 
City. I appreciate this opportunity to discuss with you some of the 
barriers to trade that we have encountered, and their impact on our 
ability to compete successfully abroad.

Level Export has been engaged in exporting American-made textiles 
for over 32 years, and is now the Nation's largest exporter of denim 
and corduroy fabric. We are the main export distributor for Cone 
Mills, the largest American manufacturer of denim and corduroy 
cloth. Last year, our volume of textile exports was about $117 million, 
most of which went to customers in Western Europe who manufacture 
jeans or resell to jeans manufacturers.

Mr. Chairman, the international textile trade furnishes a textbook 
example of how governments are able to erect barriers to competition 
from American exports.

Tariff restrictions are the most direct and obvious barrier to the 
free flow of textiles in international commerce. It is not infrequent 
for countries experiencing fiscal difficulties to use a- system of sur 
charges on their tariff rates—sometimes in conjunction with a quota— 
to restrict imports even further. For example, in the spring of 1977, 
Spain subjected American textiles to a surcharge of 20 percent of the
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normal duty rate, so that cotton piece goods normally dutied at 35 
percent were suddenly burdened with a 42 percent rate. While this 
surcharge applied to all countries' merchandise, our competitors in 
the European Economic Community ("EEC") had the advantage of a 
lower base rate because of the mutual tariff reductions between Spain 
and the Community. The Spanish surcharge was bad enough, but its 
adverse impact on U.S. exports was worsened by a quota on cotton 
textile imports. The quota system required that imports be licensed— 
a requirement that was enforced in such a way as to restrict access to 
the Spanish market still more. Long delays in obtaining the sup 
posedly automatic licenses were common.

Tariff barriers to the textile, trade in Western Europe—seemingly 
a straight-forward subject—become quite complex because of the tariff 
relations between Europe's two major trading blocs—the EEC and 
the European Free Trade Area ("EFTA"). In 1972 and 1973, the 
EEC negotiated a series of agreements with the EFTA countries— 
Switzerland, Austria, Scandanavia, and Portugal—reducing duties on 
many goods—including textiles—to zero by last July. These tariff 
reduction agreements set down so-called rules of origin to tell whether 
goods originate in the EEC or an EFTA country for purposes of 
duty-free treatment. The most stringent and exclusory of these rules 
of origin apply to textiles. To give you an example: Under the rules, 
if U.S.-origin denim is used to make blue jeans in Italy, those finished 
jeans cannot qualify for duty-free export to Switzerland. Jeans made 
of EEC-origin denim, however, do qualify—giving the Italian manu 
facturer a Government-sponsored incentive to discriminate against 
American products in buying cloth.

These rules of origin have been a significant source of injury to the 
American textile industry. Level Export has lost orders from major 
customers in France, Italy, and the United Kingdom—all EEC coun 
tries—because these customers would lose the benefit of duty-free 
importation into Switzerland and Scandinavia if they used American 
denim to manufacture their blue jeans. These customers have told us 
they were forced to switch to Italian piece goods which—although 
lower in quality and market acceptance than American denim—assured 
them the 16 to 30 percent advantage of duty-free importation into 
EFTA. This is the sort of discriminatory governmental action that 
American exporters cannot overcome through normal quality and 
price competition.

I should note that the EEC-EFTA tariff reduction agreements have 
been attacked by a number of governments, including our own, as 
discriminatory and inconsistent with GATT most-favored-nation re 
quirements. To date, these protests have not brought relief.

The rules of origin problem we have encountered is something of a 
hybrid between tariff and nontariff barriers to effective competition 
by U.S. exporters. I wish to turn now to purer forms of nontariff 
trade barriers. Because of its chronic fiscal problems, Italy has emerged 
as Western Europe's master craftsman of such obstacles. During this 
discussion, Mr. Chairman, I think the subcommittee should bear in 
mind that U.S. goods and exporters are affected to a much greater 
extent by most trade barriers in Europe than are our European com 
petitors, who benefit within the EEC from the "free flow of goods" 
requirements of the Treaty of Eome, and from the preferential EEC- 
EFTA tariff reduction agreements I have mentioned.
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Economic penalties on purchases of American goods are one major 
class of nontariff barriers to U.S. export sales. For example, in the 
spring of 1974, the Italian Government began to require that, before 
imports could be released from customs, the Italian importer had to 
deposit 50 percent of the imports' value with the government for 6 
months, interest-free. This decree, which was in place for 9 months, 
really threw cold water on the import trade. Italy then came up with 
laws that limited, and placed surtaxes on, Italians' remittances abroad, 
which had a further negative impact on the willingness of our Italian 
customers to purchase from us.

A second category of nontariff barriers to American exports covers 
bureaucratic snarls in the importation process. I have mentioned 
Spam's erratic administration of the import licensing requirement im 
posed last spring. Italy now has gone Spain one or two better: On 
October 25, 1977, the Ministry of Foreign Trade issued an import 
licensing decree covering all cotton textiles—such as denim and cordu 
roy—imported from a non-EEC country. Under the decree, the im 
porter must now—

Prepare a newly devised import authorization form in nine 
copies; and

Complete a technical certificate on the imported textile's fiber 
and dye content, weight, and so forth, in triplicate—converting 
all imperial units to metric equivalents.

This mountain of papers is first forwarded to the Office of the 
Director General of Imports and Exports in Rome. If found to be in 
order, the papers next go to the Ministry of Finance for approval. 
Only after such approval is received are the forms sent to the customs 
officials at the port of entry. During the delays occasioned by this 
bureaucratic minuet, the importer's costs mount—and, in some cases, 
we must extend additional credit terms to customers on merchandise 
tied up for long periods at the Italian docks awaiting an import 
license. Some customers now pay us with letters of credit which do 
not become operative until an import license is granted. All of this 
means higher costs of doing business for the U.S. exporters.

The Italian Government next invented an even more insidious re 
striction : Imports were to be appraised, not by the Government, but 
by the domestic industry, the Italian Associazione Tessile. In other 
words, our competitors were to decide how much our goods were 
worth—and, thus, how high the applicable duty would be. Not sur 
prisingly, the appraised values far exceeded invoice prices, despite 
the fact that these prices were negotiated at arm's length between 
Level Export and its Italian customers. According to the Italian 
industry, our goods are worth 30 to 50 percent, in some cases even 
80 percent, more than our Italian customers are willing to pay. As a 
result, these customers must pay the duty on this inflated appraisal or 
their goods stay at the dock. We now are asked to have the Italian 
consulate in New York "certify" our invoices to speed the clearance 
of our goods in Italy. For this ridiculous, nonfunctional step, we are 
charged about $25 per invoice. According to counsel in Italy, no 
speedy administrative or judicial relief exists to remedy such govern- 
mentally sanctioned extortion. This system is discriminatory, as well 
as arbitrary. The December 27 decree, which imposed this appraisal 
requirement, exempts all EEC and EFTA countries. So, American
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exporters and our customers wind up at a severe competitive disad 
vantage vis-a-vis our European competitors.

For a mercifully brief period in January and February of this year, 
the Italian Government further restricted trade by specifying eight 
Italian customs clearance points at which all textile and steel imports 
would have to be entered. Naturally, additional freight costs and delays 
were entailed in moving goods from the ocean port of entry first to 
the proper clearance point and then back to the customer's place of 
business. By mid-February, howls of protest from the ports excluded 
from this lucrative customs business had forced the number of open 
ports for textiles back up to 41. The protectionist intent of this brief 
experiment—and the lengths to which governments are prepared to go 
in the area of nontariff restrictions—are, I think, most instructive for 
this subcommittee.

Even as seemingly neutral a matter as the units of measure used 
in marking exports to Europe can present a real trade barrier to Amer 
ican business. Under two directives of the EEC Council of Ministers, 
use of the metric system became mandatory in all commercial transac 
tions in the countries of the 'Common Market 3 weeks ago, on April 21, 
1978—with the temporary exception of Ireland and the United King 
dom. The individual EEC countries are responsible for implementing 
the metric directives through national legislation. Long before the 
effective date of the directives, we worked very hard to assemble the 
various EEC member states' new requirements. We hoped to foe able 
to adjust our labeling and invoicing procedures to comply in good 
faith with all applicable regulations. The EEC offices in Washington 
and Brussels had no information to offer, and, despite good faith ef 
forts, our Department of Commerce was not able to keep abreast of 
events, nor to advise American businesses on the requirements spe 
cifically applicable to particular product lines. Indeed, much of what 
the EEC and Commerce officials know about metric requirements for 
textiles, they learned from us.

Nonetheless, despite our repeated inquiries in all countries of the 
EEC and their U.S. embassies, we got cooperation from only a hand 
ful of foreign governments in our compliance attempts. Finally, we 
had to go ahead—on the basis of incomplete information—and make 
a business judgment. We now mark all our goods and make out customs 
forms in both metric and imperial units. We thought this would comply 
with the laws of the countries that responded to our inquiries, and 
could only hope that dual-marking met other countries' requirements.

Once again, Italy foiled us. On April 22,1 day after the EEC direc 
tives' effective date, Italy's Official Gazette published implementing 
legislation requiring that markings and customs documents contain 
only metric units. At least, we think that is what the law means. We 
have asked for an official opinion on whether our present system of 
dual-marking passes muster. Mr. Chairman, a one-third of our annual 
sales are to Italian customers. If we have to have a totally separate 
marking and invoicing system for Italy alone, somehow we will create 
one and live with the higher costs. But we must also live with the 
question of how long we can hope to continue doing business with the 
Italian Government constantly stacking the cards against us, and how 
long it will be before some new and ingenious barrier to American ex 
ports knocks us out of Italy entirely.
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The examples I have given you this morning, mostly involving Italy, 
are not confined to that country or to the textile trade. Governmental 
protection of politically sensitive industries—textiles, steel, agricul 
ture, et cetera—have affected American exports and our ability to 
compete in the protected markets for years. But the forces of protec 
tion seem to be growing, and stifling restrictions on international trade 
to benefit narrow economic sectors have become increasingly acceptable 
throughout the world.

Tariff surcharges, currency restrictions, import licensing and quotas 
can, and have been, applied to many American exports by foreign gov 
ernments. The discriminatory use of rules of origin, such as those in 
the EEC-EFTA agreements, reduce American ability to compete in 
supplying raw materials to industries throughout Western Europe. 
Worst of all, however, are barriers set up through governmentally 
sanctioned ignorance of importing requirements and procedures. 
Through such forced ignorance—as in the case of metric marketing re 
quirements—American goods can arbitrarily be excluded from 
markets, and the exporter is left powerless to determine what went 
wrong and how it can be remedied.

I hope that this sharing of our long experience with foreign restric 
tions on trade in American-made textiles is of assistance to the sub 
committee's inquiry, and I thank you for the opportunity to bring 
these matters to your attention. If you have questions, Mr. Chairman, 
I would be happy to try to provide further information.

Senator STEVENSON. Thank you. That mess you have described in 
Italy sounds as much owing to bureaucratric incompetence as to any 
calculated effort to exclude U.S. imports. Is that a unique situation? Is 
it typical? Do exporters encounter such a mixture of protectionism 
and incompetence throughout the world ?

Mr. LEVY. In Western Europe it is not especially rare. I would like 
to say in our estimation the incompetence in the bureaucracy is an 
intentional measure, these papers are misrouted or rejected for trivial 
reasons, and it is an element of nontariff restriction against American 
trade. We had the same problem in France 2 years ago, but after some 
protest through the Department of State, those measures were im 
proved. But it took 6 months to get the French situation straightened 
out. Italy has been going on since October and there is no improvement 
whatsoever.

Senator STEVENSON. Do you find Commerce and State and other ag 
encies of the Government helpful, or do they offer as much assistance 
as they might in such situations as you have described ?

Mr. LEVY. State in the textile area has been of assistance to us a 
number of times. And they do call us periodically to ask about prob 
lems we are facing.

We have gotten very little from Commerce over the years. In the 
case of the marking requirement, Commerce had no information to 
give us at all, they were of no benefit to us at all, we were just groping 
in the dark.

Senator STEVENSON. How will codes that evolve from the MTN re 
duce barriers that are disguised as inepitude?

Mr. LEVY. It is going to be very difficult. Unfortunately things like 
this can be taken care of only by unilateral pressure from the U.S. 
Government. Italy has a tremendous favorable trade balance with the
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United States. I think the United States should be able to bring to 
bear pressure on the Italians to require that import documentation be 
processed in a normal fashion. It doesn't take 45 to 60 days to process 
these documents, there is no reason for that.

When the French were doing it, we got a protest from the Depart 
ment of State, we received a copy of it, and miraculously the problems 
evaporated 3 or 4 weeks later.

Perhaps it was fortuitous, but we like to think it was because of the 
intervention of the Government.

Senator STEVENSON. Ineptitude is probably one barrier with which 
we could retaliate. [Laughter.]

Mr. McClosky, how does an American exporter penetrate the Jap 
anese distribution system which is dominated by the large Japanese 
trading companies? Even without the barriers, are we capable of 
penetrating that distribution system ? Has anyone succeeded in doing 
it effectively?

Mr. McCLOSKEY. I would like to ask Peter Levin to answer that 
question specifically, if I may.

Mr. LEVIN. I think, Mr. Chairman, the easy and fast answer is that 
it is not easy. It is very difficult. The problems that one faces—and I 
can speak from some personal experience in this—fall into a variety of 
circumstances.

This is what in our testimony we have taken as an illustration of 
defense in depth.

The first problem in many, many instances that one is likely to face 
is the matter of standards which appropriately, of course, are cloaked 
with such motherhood facets as safety to the consumer, if it is a con 
sumer product, or if it is a component of some sort, safety involving 
factory discipline. Something on that order.

After that, the peculiar nature of the Japanese distribution system 
which both for domestic products as well as for imports, tends to be 
in the hands of singularly large trading companies, as you know. These, 
too, create a kind of most peculiar barrier.

One of the reasons for this is that the trading companies them 
selves, which have major access either on the first or second step of a 
distribution process, have very strong interrelationships both personal 
and financial on the one hand with Japanese manufacturers of what 
might be competing merchandise, and on the other hand, they fre 
quently have a stake of financial ownership in, let's say, the major 
Japanese department store chains.

More typically, also, the trading companies have considerable inter 
locking financial relationships with the Japanese banking system, and 
consequently they are both subject to certain pressures as to payment 
for goods that might be imported into the distribution system, and 
conversely, they can affect the credit extension let us say to independent 
importers who might be forced to pay substantially higher interest 
rates, or put a much higher compensating balance in the bank than 
would be the case for any of these organizations.

I can't speak to this out of my experience in electronic parts, but I 
can in respect to some consumer appliances. We have found, for 
example, that a refrigerator—what we would call a standard budget 
box model in this country, about 14 cubic feet, which would sell at 
retail here, with all of the bells and whistles on it, at a maximum of
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perhaps $400 retail—will go for as high as $3,000 in a Japanese de 
partment store. I can assure you that we can, at least in the case of 
my company, we can land——

Senator STEVENSON. Does it reach $3,000 if you use the current ex 
change rates?

Mr. LEVIN. That's right. That is retail. Kemember, there are Ameri 
can distribution costs in domestic retail price, obviously, such as 
advertising, transportation, wholesale charges, sales commissions, 
warehousing, what-have-you. All of those are there.

And manifestly none of those are present in our price to the Japa 
nese, which is not $400. It is our normal price, and generally speaking, 
with today's methods of shipment, we can land the goods in Japan at 
approximately the same price as we can put them, let's say, into a ware 
house out in California awaiting wholesale distribution. It is a mar- 
velous and wonderful thing as to what happens and how that price gets 
built up.

We have made many attempts to try to figure out just how it is 
done. There are some instances that I can tell you what can happen.

Senator STEVENSON. What happens to the Japanese-manufactured 
refrigerator ?

Mr. LEVIN. First of all, he is not building a comparable refrigerator. 
He is building a much smaller box, and his box goes on the market in 
Japan at approximately $400. That is a 6-foot box, and I am talking 
about a 14-foot box.

Senator STEVENSON. And over here it would be about $200?
Mr. LEVIN. Yes. The first thing that happens obviously we have to

fo through the tariff wall, which is not particularly onerous, but we 
ave had a number of problems for a number of reasons. They refuse 

to accept our cords, consequently at one time we had to take those 
refrigerators apart in a duty-free area and reequip them with Japanese- 
produced cords.

Then, for no reason we can possibly think of, there have been com 
plaints against the motors which drive the cooling fans in the re 
frigerator. These were deemed unsafe.

Now having produced millions and millions of them in the United 
States and not having had any failures, we couldn't exactly figure out 
why the windings were suddenly unsafe in Japan.

But that is the type of thing you run up against and that does 
build up some of the price, obviously. As it happens, refrigerators 
are acceptable in Japan.

In the case of our industries here, and the television industry, they 
use exactly the same standards as we do, or so close there is virtually 
no cost in producing a U.S. television set that is different from pro 
ducing one for Japanese, usage.

Our general experience has been, one of them in particular, Zenith, 
I know to my direct knowledge, tried three times to get into this dis 
tribution of television sets, U.S.-made television sets in Japan. They 
found it was impossible. They could not find themselves a distributor 
who would handle them, the cost of setting up one's own distribution 
in Japan for a single product or very limited line of products, given 
that distribution system, and the need for banking relationships, is 
just about impossible. It is certainly uneconomic.
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But it is true that we can, with persistence, get goods into that 
market. But the markup on imports that occurs within the structure 
in Japan is so great and so high that in essence what we would call 
mass merchandise here, becomes luxury goods over there.

Senator STEVENSON. Do we need trading companies like the Jap 
anese have ?

Mr. LEVIN. I think we would have, first of all, a number of pretty 
severe legal problems in this country.

Senator STEVENSON. Let's assume if we do need them that we can 
correct the legal problems, obviate them.

Mr. LEVIN. Well, if you assume that, Senator, that means that we 
are going to get all kinds of antitrust relief that we can't quite get, 
and that the banking laws of the country are going to be changad 
quite considerably.

Senator STEVENSON. Well, let's start with the need. If there is a 
need, maybe the laws could be changed. That is what we are here to 
do, that is our function here.

Mr. LEVIN. I don't think there is any question but what that would 
improve our export ability. Similarly, it would probably in some in 
stances help with respect to some of the prices Ave pay for imports, 
because the Japanese trading companies, of course, go both ways. They 
import as well as export. And they do, as you know, have independ 
ently owned, in third countries, various production facilities.

Senator STEVENSON. A Japanese official told me not long ago that 
American industry would help itself penetrate the Japanese market 
if it just did such elementary things as putting the instructions on re 
frigerators in Japanese, so they could read them.

How do you respond to that? I just used the refrigerator as an 
example.

Mr. LEVIN. Was it a question that penetration of the market was a 
matter of adapting to their requirements ?

Senator STEVENSON. Yes; it might comply with the requirement, but 
if the printed instructions could be in their language, so it could be 
understood.

Mr. LEVIN. I am terribly sorry, my hearing is bad this morning.
Senator STEVENSON. It is not just adapting to the requirements, it 

is marketing, printing the instructions, for example, that accompany 
the product, in Japanese, so that the potential customer can read it.

Mr. LEVIN. Well, I have no doubt that sometimes the instructions 
have gone with some goods that have not been as clear as they might 
have been. The same, of course, has happened coming the other way, 
on occasion, and I am sure all of us can recollect that, and that is bad 
marketing, I agree.

The possibilities of American companies being able to do that would 
seem to me to be pretty substantial. There shouldn't be any problem in 
finding sufficient skills to either translate or, indeed, many American 
companies do have Japanese employees who are fluent in the Japanese 
language.

Senator STEVENSON. Mr. Cline, does this discussion change any of 
your calculations ? You predicted a very substantial increase if MTN 
were to get what you expected. Even if it does, we are going to be 
faced with some problems, aren't we ?
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Mr. CLINE. The calculations are of an "other things held constant" 
nature. To the extent that all of these restrictive practices existed in 
the past, and we still achieved the export base in the face of those 
restrictions, one would not expect the calculations to change. I think 
the point is that if some of these restrictions were reduced, then our 
estimates of export effects could be increased, to include the effect not 
only of the relaxing of tariffs, but also expediting administrative 
processing, and changing the nature of the distribution system.

I think it is important to point out that in the particular case of 
textiles, the protection we face on our exports doesn't occur in a vac 
uum. The entire industry is the most protected industry worldwide, 
and when other contries exercise various kinds of restrictions on our 
textile exports they do so in the context of the fact that that industry, 
including our own imports, is severely restrictive.

Senator STEVENSON. How do we go about changing these discrimina 
tory practices, including the ineptitude of the Italian bureaucracy, 
which is a little outside the MTN ?

Mr. CLINE. In the case of Japan, as I mentioned, I think the United 
States-Japan trade facilitation group represents a vehicle for ex 
ploring questions such as why the markup is so enormous on Japanese 
imports, what possible institutions could be constructed to chip away 
at that, and whether there is some possible marketing mechanism 
that could be set up perhaps with U.S. Government assistance, for 
getting around the distribution problem; and if the Japanese are 
serious about their intentions to increase imports, one would think 
there ought to be some scope for action.

In terms of many of the descriptions of the restrictions on the stand 
ards, such as the example of allegedly faulty electrical cords, it seems 
to me that the negotiations on codes of conduct that the Tokyo round 
is pursuing should make a considerable difference in the application 
of standards, so that we can hope for some relief from these artificial 
restrictions in this area.

Senator STEVENSON. You said that the U.S. share of trade benefits 
derived from the negotiations would be about $40 billion, and those 
benefits could rise by as much as one-third if one were to include 
calculations concerning the macroeconomic gains made possible 
through reducing unemployment.

Is there any analysis that measures the effects of import restrictions 
on inflation?

Mr. CLINE. Yes; in fact we have calculated the direct impact of 
cutting tariffs by 60 percent on U.S. prices, on the Consumer Price 
Index, considering the weight of imports in overall U.S. supply, and 
it would be worth somewhere on the order of one-third to one-half 
of a percentage point.

Senator STEVENSON. A 6-percent cut ?
Mr. CLINE. No; a 60-percent cut in tariffs. In other words, the full 

U.S. authority. So it is somewhat higher than the Swiss formula, 
which is a 40-percent cut.

Senator STEVENSON. But it would be worth a half to a third of a 
point ?

Mr. CLINE. It would be worth a third to a half a point on the Con 
sumer Price Index. That is a very conservative estimate, because it 
assumes that prices only decline for the import itself, whereas it is
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also likely that the entire domestic price structure would be faced 
with reducing its prices because of the cheaper competition.

Now the thing about reducing prices is they have a very powerful 
impact on GNP, because even with a small reduction in price, there 
is considerably more leeway to pursue full employment policies, with 
out fear of inflation.

And full employment can add enormous amounts to the gross na 
tional product, even for a small percentage relief on the inflation front.

So that essentially what is an opportunity in the negotiations is 
to provide yet another mechanism for helping the United States to 
achieve full employment, and other countries, for that matter, through 
the function that imports play of restraining inflation and permitting 
the country to follow more aggressive full employment policies.

Senator STEVEXSON. You say that agricultural nontariff barriers are 
the most formidable for U.S. exporters. And you also sound the most 
pessimistic about them.

What are the grounds for that pessimism, and what more can be 
done?

Let me just say what I wasn't explicit about earlier, that it is 
much more efficient to export meat than to export the feed grains for 
the purpose of trade liberalization, to make an efficient allocation of 
resources in the world, and I think there would be benefits on all sides 
from exporting meat to a larger extent, and to that extent reducing 
the export of feed grains. Why the pessimism and what can be done ?

Mr. CLJNE. I think the pessimism about agricultural nontariff bar 
riers being liberalized stems from the fact that this area is, especially 
in Europe and Japan, an area of tremendous political clout by the 
vested interests.

As I understand it, the representation in the Japanese Diet by rural 
communities is far in excess of the other groups. The same kind of over- 
representation or certainly political clout seems to be true for Europe 
as -well. And in fact my impression is until Ambassador Strauss made a 
certain gesture, approximately 1 year ago, that the United States was 
not going to insist in the Tokyo round that the entire Common Agricul 
tural Policy be demolished, until that gesture was made, these negotia 
tions just weren't moving at all.

I think there are some areas of possible achievement on agriculture 
in these negotiations. I think we are getting closer to an agreement on 
grain reserves, for example with the EEC.

But I think the principal concern I have is that we not jettison the 
entire set of negotiations by insisting on completely freeing trade 
barriers in agriculture, especially when we are not prepared to put our 
own house in order, we are not prepared to pay the political costs 
domestically of liberalizing dairy products, and liberalizing meat 
imports.

So the short answer as to why I am pessimistic is that the opposition 
to liberalization in this area just seems more entrenched than in other 
areas.

I agree if liberalization were achieved it would permit more effi 
cient allocation of resources. The basic changes that would probably 
occur are that we would export more grains, and the Europeans would 
export more beef. They have less land, which is what it takes to grow 
grains, whereas livestock can be raised on a feedlot basis which doesn't
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require as much land. Therefore, one would tend to see a specialization 
of the Europeans in beef production, and beef exports, and of the 
United States in grain exports.

I think that kind of specialization would benefit the entire world. 
Obviously we have got to do as much as we possibly can to start 
working in the direction of that greater efficiency.

I just don't think one can be terribly optimistic about how far we 
will accomplish that objective.

Senator STEVENSON. I am not sure that would happen. That grain 
could also go very efficiently into American feedlots and the beef, 
instead of the bulky grain, could be exported.

Mr. CLINE. That is conceivable.
Senator STEVENSON. A final question: It has been estimated, that for 

each $1 billion in additional U.S. exports, about 40,000 jobs gets 
created. Do you have any estimate as to how many jobs get lost for 
each additional $1 billion of imports ?

Mr. CLINE. It is probably close to the same ratio. Under the Swiss 
formula we have a loss of U.S. import jobs on the order of 90,000 jobs, 
and we are probably talking there about something on the order, of 
imports amounting to $2.5 or $3 billion.

So it is more or less on that same general ratio. If anything, our 
imports tend to not involve quite as many jobs per dollar, except for 
some very labor-intensive imports. In general, our exports incorporate 
a lot of human skills. There are many studies which explain the para 
dox that our exports, if anything, use more labor than our imports. 
Whereas one would think that because we have a lot of capital and 
land, our exports would use less labor.

The paradox is explained by the fact that our exports, products like 
computers, incorporate a lot of jobs that are sophisticated in scientific 
terms.

But I think in broad terms, the number of jobs per billion dollars 
trade is comparable for our exports and our imports.

I can certainly provide more detailed calculations on that.
Senator STEVENSON. Fine. Thank you, gentlemen, for your helpful 

testimony.
The meeting is adjourned.
[Thereupon, at 12:40 p.m. the hearing was adjourned.]
[Additional material received "for the record follows in the 

appendix.]
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SENATE COMMITTEE ON BANKING, HOUSING 4 URBAN AFFAIRS 
SUBCOMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL FINANCE

MAY 16, 1978

The American Electronics Association (AEA), formerly WEMA, is pleased to have 

this opportunity to offer its views on the competitiveness of U.S. high 

technology exports in view of declining research and development expenditures 

by U.S. government and industry. We believe this is also a good opportunity 

to comment more broadly on the general topic of U.S. export performance and 

export policy, the subject of this Subcommittee's overall study and series of 

hearings.

AEA commends the Subcommittee on International Finance for initiating this 

comprehensive study. Certainly it is timely because the problem of the U.S. 

trade imbalance is visible and pressing. We believe the current situation and 

potential future export performance problems require affirmative action by the 

U.S. Government,

The American Electronics Association, based in Palo Alto, California, is a 

trade association representing more than 910 high-technology electronics 

companies in 39 states. A preponderance of AEA companies are small to medium 

in size, with more than two-thirds employing less than 200 people.

AEA member companies share a common interest in that they are all engaged in 

sophisticated electronics and information technology. AEA companies design 

and manufacture components and equipment for a number of end markets. Some of 

the types of products AEA companies manufacture are:

  Semiconductor devices such as transistors, diodes, integrated circuits and 

microcomputers used in a wide and growing variety of business, military, 

scientific and consumer end products.
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  Electronic test equipment such as oscilloscopes, signal generators, 

counters and voltmeters used in numerous applications.

  Computers and computer peripheral equipment for business and scientific 

applications, and calculators.

  Components such as tubes, resistors, capacitors and similar items.

  Sophisticated telecommunications equipment and systems such as radio 

transmitters and receivers, satellite electronics, signal switching 

equipment, etc.

The current competitive situation in the high-technology electronics 

industries should be viewed in historical perspective. In the 1950's and 

1960 "s our member companies operated in an environment which fostered growth 

and innovation. Markets at home and abroad were eager for new products. 

Several foreign countries welcomed advanced electronic capital equipment to 

restore their war-ravaged industrial plants and communications systems. U.S. 

industry came out of the war with a substantial lead in most areas of 

technology. The Federal Government provided strong support for technology in 

several areas, including grants to universities for basic research and 

contracts to industry to maintain our military technological lead and support 

a major space program. High technology companies could find equity capital to 

finance new ventures and technologies. There were few foreign competitors to 

seriously challenge the American technological lead in electronics products. 

And our high technology companies were not overburdened by federal and state 

regulations. In this climate, most AEA member companies were successful in 

developing and maintaining technological and thus product leads over foreign 

competitors.

International trade became increasingly important for AEA member companies as 

the worldwide market for high technology products grew. In fact, exports now 

approach 25% of all U.S. manufactures in the electronics industries. In 1977 

total U.S. exports of high technology electronic-oriented products were $8.92 

billion with a positive trade balance of $1.2 billion (source: U.S. Department 

of Commerce). The sales of our high technology products abroad has been one 

of the brighter areas for U.S. exports.
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However, starting in the early 1970's, the commercial and export environment 

for high technology electronics companies has deteriorated and put into 

serious question whether our companies will continue to maintain their 

competitive position. The increasing diversion of economic resources to the 

government, in the form of higher taxes, has reduced those available for 

industrial innovation; the bias of the tax system for consumption and against 

investment has caused equity capital to become scarce; regulatory burdens on 

companies have increased; Federal grants for university research have declined 

in real terms and have been directed toward medical sciences; the space 

program has declined and military research and development has not kept pace 

with inflation. In addition, many obstacles have been thrown up by Congress 

and the Administration that inhibit exports and hinder U.S. companies' ability 

to compete abroad. For example, DISC and deferral are under attack; and 

foreign policy and human rights considerations make for an increasingly 

uncertain foreign marketplace for U.S. companies. In general, U.S. industry 

and government often seem to be adversaries. And despite the fact that 

exports are increasingly critical to the U.S. economy, U.S. trade policy 

hinders rather than encourages this important sector.

Research and Development in the United States

Recent studies indicate that over the last decade or so R&D efforts have been 

declining in the U.S. relative to overall industrial activity. The National 

Science Foundation's report "Research and Development in Industry, 1975" (NSF 

77-321) indicates that total industrial R&D funds (including government 

contracts) has declined in constant dollars around 1J per year between 1965 

and 1975. In 1975 funds were 1$ less than 1971 in constant dollars. This 

report also indicates that total industrial R&D funds as a percent of net 

sales has steadily decreased from a high of 1.6J in 1961 to 3-1$ in 1975. In 

the electronic components/communications equipment categories, the percentage 

decreased from 13? to around 7% during the same period. The NSF attributes 

this decrease to lower levels of government R&D support to industry since the 

late 1960's.

The National Science Board's report "Science Indicators, 1976" shows that U.S. 

R&D as a percentage of GNP has been on the decrease in the last ten years,
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while Japan's, for example, has increased. This report also indicates that 

federal R&D support has declined since 1967 in constant dollars to a point 18J 

below the 1967 figure.

This report also clearly demonstrates the importance of high technology 

manufactured products for the U.S. balance of payments. The trade balance for 

these products has been positive and generally rising from 1960-1975, with a 

leveling off occurring in 1976. In contrast, the trade balance in non-R&D 

intensive manufactured goods was near zero in the early 1960's but since 1961 

the long-term trend has been an ever increasing deficit. The report shows 

that several products have become increasingly important for the favorable 

balance of trade: electronic computers, electronic tubes, and semiconductor 

devices. It notes the dynamics of high technology exports are partly 

explained by the "product cycle" concept which implies that the product 

structure of U.S. exports must have a "continuous infusion of new products for 

the U.S. to maintain a favorable trade position."

At the same time as the U.S. environment for strong R&D and export performance 

has deteriorated, the environment for our competitors in the industrialized 

countries has improved, and is much more conducive, especially in the .high 

technology areas, to growth, innovation and competitiveness. While the U.S. 

Government adds restrictions and hampers exports, our competitors abroad 

receive government encouragement and support. Specifically in the high 

technology electronics area, a number of foreign governments are assisting 

their industries in research and development for high technology product 

exports. Left unchallenged this will displace the U.S. competitive lead in 

many product areas.

The Japanese example is particularly instructive and, since many countries are 

watching ar.d may well emulate Japan, it's worthwhile to consider it in some 

detail. In doing so, AEA's concern for the future of U.S. high technology 

will become clear as will our belief that the U.S. Government should assist, 

not hinder, the ability of its high technology firms to innovate, grow and 

export. In the final analysis, the health of our industry depends heavily 

upon exports. Conversely, the health of our exports and the subsequent 

ability of the U.S. to pay for necessary imports, is dependent on innovation 

and growth.
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The Japanese "Model"

The Japanese Government and industry have targeted high technology electronics 

as. a prime growth and export area. The intent is to overcome the U.S. 
technological lead in several key sectors, notably semiconductors and 
computers. This effort may lead to the same result as in the consumer 
electronics area. We draw the Subcommittee's attention to several important 
elements of the Japanese "model."

  The Japanese Government is subsidizing a research program to overtake the 

American lead in semiconductor technology and introduce the next generation 

of Very-Large-Scale-Integration (VLSI) semiconductors. Current generation 
semiconductors are used in a variety of applications, especially in 

computer products. In the future, VLSI semiconductors will be used in a 
much broader array of products ranging from industrial controls and 
measurement instruments, telecommunications equipment, automobiles, home 
appliances, medical and hospital equipment, and other products.

Engineers and scientists from the top five Japanese electronics companies 

cooperate in the basic research. The results of this research will be 
turned over to the companies for development into the various commercial 

products. Fujitsu, Hitachi and Mitsubishi, who have formed the Computer 
Development Labs., Inc., will work together to translate the basic research 

into semiconductor products with higher levels of integration. Nippon 
Electric and Toshiba, which have formed the NEC-Toshiba Information 

Systems, Inc., will cooperate in developing semiconductor-based very high 
density memories for computers.

The amount of money would appear small compared to the amount of money 

American industry has invested in R&D over the years to develop 
next-generation semiconductor technologies. However, the government's $250 

million contribution must be viewed in light of several factors. One, the 
subsidized joint R&D program avoids the tremendous financial costs involved 

in numerous companies conducting parallel research and development (as is 
the case with U.S. companies). The result will be made available to every 

company in that area. Two, the fact that the Japanese Government organized 
and directs this project is also a signal to other Japanese companies in
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fields related to the semiconductor and computer areas (e.g. manufacturers 

of end products to contain VLSI chips, VLSI production equipment 

manufacturers, etc.) as to where they should focus their current and future 

R&D and marketing strategies. Again, much duplicative expenditure of 

resources are avoided.

We must emphasize to this Subcommittee that this program, unlike any in the 

U.S., is a government-subsidized and coordinated program to develop 

commercial products for export. Such a program would be illegal in the 

U.S. due to our anti-trust laws, and is contrary to the fundamentals of 

our free enterprise system. The Japanese claim that U.S. military research 

and development programs are .the equivalent. But in our experience U.S. 

military, mission-oriented programs have produced only moderate spinoffs or 

fallout for the commercial product sector. In fact, it is clear that U.S. 

commercial technology is running ahead of military technology in many 

areas, including semiconductors. This new pattern of leadership means, of 

course, even less fallout than before.

  The Japanese market for U.S. high-technology electronics products has been 

extremely limited by a variety of tariff and non-tariff barriers. Whether 

because of high tariffs (12% for integrated circuits, 10.5$ for computers 

and 17.5$ for microsystems and computer peripherals), deep-rooted "buy 

Japanese" attitudes of potential Japanese buyers, governmental "administra 

tive guidance," the extremely difficult marketing and distribution system, 

or a combination of these and other factors, the Japanese manufacturer of 

competing products greatly benefits from the closed market.

In the semiconductor area, for example, it has been extremely difficult for 

a U.S. semiconductor component manufacturer to sell to Japanese computer 

manufacturers. The Japanese semiconductor manufacturer, lured by an 

assured market and at least indications from the government (or even 

direction) that he is doing the right thing, is able to quickly achieve 

volume production and reduce costs as all elements of economies-of-large- 

scale-production are fulfilled.

Due to import barriers, government rationalization and allocation of 

production, a Japanese firm does not face the stiff competition that
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American companies do during these stages. The Japanese firm is then able 

to quickly move into the export market with very competitively-priced 

products. For example, according to statistics gathered by the 

Semiconductor Industry Association (SIA), in 1973 Japan exported $10 

million integrated circuits. By 1977 they exported $107 million, while 

during the same 5-year period, U.S. exports of integrated circuits to Japan 

rose very little. Japanese exports of discrete devices rose from $78 

million in 1973 to $206 million in 1977, while imports from the U.S. of 

these products rose hardly at all during this period. SIA statistics show 

that Japan may be now exporting more semiconductors to the U.S. than vice 

versa if semiconductors within finished products are included. According 

to U.S. Department of Commerce statistics, from 1975 to 1977 the U.S. trade 

deficit with Japan in electronic components increased from $52 million to 

$238.5 million.

These figures demonstrate what appears to be the strength of the Japanese 

"model" in operation. On a broader scale, the overall U.S. trade surplus 

in electronic components declined 13? in 1977 over 1976, with the overall 

trade surplus in semiconductors dropping from $292.1 million to $150 

million in 1977 over 1976.

This portends extreme competitive challenges for not only the semiconductor 

industry, but for those U.S. end product manufacturers who employ semicon 

ductors as components. Such products are numerous and growing. The 

Japanese computer manufacturer, for example, will be able to export a 

product whose components are purchased relatively cheaply. Of course, this 

will also put pressure on U.S. end product manufacturers to try to lower 

their component costs as well, and possibly turn to imported components to 

meet the imported equipment challenge.

Thus, the Japanese competitor benefits from a "subsidized" learning curve 

in the form of subsidized and allocated commercial research and development 

programs, and a subsidized product "cost curve" in the form of a closed 

domestic market. Japan has targeted the high technology electronics 

industry. Without an appropriate U.S. response it can very likely expect 

to go the same way as the U.S. consumer electronics industry.
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The U.S. must respond to this challenge. But we shouldn't use the Japanese 

"model" of import barriers and government organized and subsidized 

commercial research. We are free traders and do not see higher tariffs, 

quotas or orderly marketing arrangements as the answer. Rather, the U.S. 

should take advantage of the attributes of its economic system that, when 

given a reasonable environment, will outperform other economic systems 

challenging its supremacy.

U.S. Response

He believe the U.S. Government needs to put together a cohesive program to 

ensure that world trade prospers and that U.S. industry has an export 

environment to provide it an opportunity to participate fully in this 

prosperity. We propose the following elements for a U.S. export policy:

  The U.S. should develop a national policy that explicitly recognizes the 

importance of U.S. exports to the U.S. economy. Such a policy would 

require that the Federal Government factor in the effects on the ability 

of U.S. industry to compete in world markets when making decisions on 

fiscal and regulatory matters.

  The U.S. should take a firm position on the Multilateral Trade 

Negotiations to remove or greatly reduce the tariff and non-tariff 

barriers to U.S. high technology product exports, especially those of 

Japan and the EEC. What appear as low-cost Japanese exports due to 

superior production techniques are actually to a great extent low-cost due 

to the benefits of the Japanese closed market. Japanese and other foreign 

manufacturers of high technology products should be subject to the same 

competition U.S. manufacturers are. This certainly is in keeping with the 

spirit of free trade and the rules of GATT, which we believe should apply 

equally to all participating countries.

  The U.S. should respond to foreign government-subsidized R&D by providing 

a more favorable climate for R4D here in the U.S.

  To remain competitive in world markets for high technology products, our
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high technology electronics firms must be able to continue to innovate and 

develop new technology-intensive products. The question for a high 

technology company management, especially for the company facing fiercer 

price competition, is how much of its cash resources it can afford to 

budget for research and development. If the most pressing problem is 

short-term survival in the face of competition, what little R&D resources 

available may be concentrated on short-term product improvements or 

modifications at the expense of longer-term, new product development or 

innovation. The important point is that continued competitiveness of U.S. 

high technology firms, especially of smaller ones, requires the ability to 

finance R&D from profits or available capital.

AEA believes that the Federal responsibility in this area should be one of 

encouragement and indirect financial incentives to enhance the climate for 

innovation rather than specific direction and direct funding.

We propose the establishment of a significant, say 150$, tax deduction for 

a corporation's research and development expenses. This is high enough to 

encourage substantially increased private R&D efforts, and yet, since 

total privately financed industrial R&D is only about $16.1 billion per 

year, it is low enough to limit the immediate loss in Federal taxes to a 

manageable proportion.

It should be noted that these tax losses would be short-term in nature, 

and would be more than restored in a relatively brief time through 

increased industrial activity. It might be politically advantageous to 

limit the total R&D tax deductions available to a single company to $15 

million or some other ceiling. This limitation would tend to favor 

smaller companies, and would be responsive to indications that a 

disproportionate share of important developments come from small 

laboratories.

We also believe that because of the nature and increasing sophistication 

and cost of R&D capital equipment, it deserves special tax consideration. 

This could be given in the form of a special investment tax credit. It 

should be at least 30%, or three times the current tax credit (10$) which 

is accorded to other capital equipment. An alternative would be to
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recognize the fact that R&D equipment tends to have a short life span, and 

is often obsolete after a single project. Full depreciation in one or at 

most two years would be appropriate.

In this connection we point out that the Canadian government has recently 

proposed tax incentives to encourage industrial research and development. 

'The government proposes to allow deduction from income of 50$ of the costs 

of increased research and development activities, raising the total 

immediate write-off to 150? of actual expenditure. He also note than 

Japan gives tax credits (up to 10$ of a corporation's tax) for increasing 

research and experimental costs and for training costs for programmers and 

system engineers for electronic computers.

  The U.S. should review the role of the Federal Government in basic 

research, with a view to establishing procedures which will ensure that 

the university grant program retains its viability.

  The U.S. should review current disincentives toward industrial research 

and development existing in the government procurement area such as:

a) Limitations on company recovery in product prices for R&D programs 

when a company contracts to manufacture and sell a product to the 

government, and the Defense Department "military relevance" require 

ments required by Congress for R&D cost recovery. Both these measures 

are counterproductive and discourage innovation.

b) Federal patent policies under which many federal agencies, DoD 

excepted, require that the government receive title to patents 

resulting from work on government contracts. At first glance this 

policy might seem to be logically justified on the basis that 

inventions resulting from the use of puolic funds should .belong to 

the public. However, such a policy fails to recognize the realities 

of product and market development. It is unlikely that a company 

will undertake extensive development, production or marketing 

activities if it lacks the patent protection necessary to insure the 

success of the product. The U.S. public will not develop and 

capitalize on a patent belonging to the U.S.
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  The U.S. should modify U.S. tax laws to encourage capital formation.The 

availability of capital to finance growth and innovation greatly impacts 

our high technology companies' ability, especially the small-to-medium 

size firms, to compete both here and abroad. Unfortunately, there is and 

will continue to be a capital shortage unless changes are made to the tax 

laws to encourage equity capital investments by individuals. The maximum 

capital gains tax rate should be reduced to its pre-1969 levels of 25%.

AEA recently surveyed its member companies on their capital formation 

experiences. The study clearly documents that in the high technology 

electronics industries, since 1970 the availability of equity capital has 

been greatly reduced. This survey showed that firms founded between 1971 

and 1975 were able to raise one-half as much equity capital on the average 

as those firms founded during 1966-70, and actually less than firms 

founded between 1961-1965.

The survey also shows that for the 15 years prior to 1970, the debt-to- 

equity ratio of firms founded during those years was about 1:1, in 1976 

the debt-to-equity ratio of firms founded in the period 1971-75 averaged 

more than 2:1. The consequences of this are that the formation and growth 

of young and innovative companies has been stifled. Those able to get 

started are more vulnerable to economic downturns, and in order to get 

needed equity risk capital are more susceptible to being bought out by 

foreign competitors.

The AEA survey indicates that the elimination or reduction of capital 

gains taxes would increase employment, F&D expenditures, export sales, and 

Federal tax revenues. These tax changes would bring us more into line 

with our major competitors, Germany and Japan, who effectively do not tax 
individual long-term capital gains.

Last week Senator Hansen of Wyoming, along with 60 Senators, some of them 

on this Subcommittee, introduced S 3065, a bill to reduce capital gains 

taxes to their pre-1969 levels. We are strongly encouraged by this event. 

We are urging that the Senate and the House of Representatives pass this 

vital legislation this year and take a major step toward revitalizing
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capital formation, innovation, and exports.

The U.S. should improve its export control system. With respect to 

exports to the Communist countries, the ability of U.S. high technology 

exporters to compete has been hampered by an export control system fraught 

with uncertainties and delays. This Subcommittee is, of course, quite 

familiar with this problem area. He commend its efforts over the years to 

improve the Export Administration Act to provide for quicker licensing 

decisions, greater governmental accountability for those decisions and 

more extensive and effective Congressional oversight.

Sales of non-strategic, high technology products in expanding markets, 

whether communist or noneommunist, provide revenues for U.S. companies 

which support further growth and innovation. The existing rigid and 

inefficient U.S. export control system handicaps U.S. exporters. Under 

the circumstances our foreign competitors are better able to supply these 

markets, and as a consequence our high technology exporters are damaged. 

Although communist markets are now relatively small, in great part because 

of the U.S. export licensing problem, they are capable of great growth.

We strongly recommend that the administration of U.S. export controls be 

streamlined to allow our high technology companies to compete more 

effectively in peaceful goods with foreign firms in the USSR, Eastern 

Europe and the P.R.C. We agree with the thrust of Defense Secretary 

Brown's memorandum of August 26, 1977, emphasizing controls over critical 

technologies and deemphasizing product controls. Appropriately 

.implemented this might eliminate the lengthy and often unnecessary delays 

for the vast majority of U.S.-manufactured commercial exports to the 

communist countries. Whether or not this approach is eventually adopted, 

the U.S. should support raising current CoCom product control thresholds 

to realistic levels in the upcoming CoCom list review. This will remove 

many obsolete controls over products available from other Western 

countries and from the communist countries themselves. Raising the 

thresholds will allow U.S. exporters to avoid the lengthy licensing 

process for these products and enable them to more effectively compete 

with Japanese and European firms not so burdened.
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We do not believe that controls should be placed over transfers of 

critical technologies to Western countries, especially to U.S.-related 

parties therein, unless there are clear indications the recipient is 

unable to control retransfers of the technology to adversary countries. 

Such controls would seriously disrupt a U.S. high technology company's 

ability to manufacture and supply foreign markets abroad. By logical 

extension, such a policy would involve unilateral restrictions over the 

movements of technically-qualified people and data in the West.

  The Domestic International Sales Corporation (DISC) and the tax deferral 

provisions should be retained because they contribute to the ability of 

our high technology companies to compete and expand in world markets. 

DISC partially offsets the numerous direct and indirect subsidies foreign 

competitors receive from their governments. It has given U.S. companies, 

especially smaller companies, the needed incentive to enter into and 

expand exports. The profits derived from these added export sales provide 

funds for further innovation and growth and thus enhance future U.S. 

competitiveness.

The ability to defer taxes on unrepatriated income earned abroad should 

be maintained. Profits earned abroad are invested in sales and service 

activities vitally needed to support U.S. exports. To subject such income- 

to U.S. taxes before repatriation would place U.S. firms at a competitive 

disadvantage. The income our foreign competitors earn outside their 

respective countries is not taxed currently and thus is used to support 

those activities. When exporting is no longer adequate, for the most part 

AEA member companies invest abroad for competitive reasons. . Elimination 

of deferral will likely result in foreign governments raising these taxes 

(against which U.S. companies receive a credit against their U.S. tax 

liability) so that they, and not the U.S. Government, benefit from any 

increased taxes on business operations in these countries. No other 

country taxes foreign source income on a current basis until repatriated. 

Many countries do not tax it at all.

  The U.S. should retain tariff items 806.30 and 807, or better yet should 

replace them with a more basic system of changing duty only on value 

added. These tariff items are critical for the high technology
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electronics industry and allow U.S. companies to manufacture components 

here in the U.S., have them assembled abroad, and not pay duty on the 

American content when they are returned to the U.S. These products are 

then further manufactured, sold in domestic markets or exported in 

competition with foreign products. This tariff treatment allows U.S. 

companies to produce competitively-priced, high-quality products.

Offshore assembly of semiconductor and other electronic products is 

absolutely necessary for competitive reasons. The principal foreign 

competitor in these products is Japan, whose firms also assemble their 

products offshore and pay little duty when the assembled product is 

returned for further manufacture and sale.

Semiconductor technology is extremely fast-moving and automated assembly 

is not practical given the fact that a product can become obsolete long 

before capital equipment can be amortized. The existence of 806.30/807 

enables the U.S. company to maintain most of the production process here 

in the U.S. If this tariff treatment were eliminated, much more of the 

production process would have to be moved offshore in order for a company 

to remain competitive.

The U.S. should provide financial incentives for exports. Except for 

Eximbank financing of big-ticket export items, there is a very notable 

absence of programs in the U.S. to provide its firms with favorable loans 

to encourage exports. On the other hand, foreign governments offer a wide 

variety of loans and assurances to foreign buyers as well as domestic 

manufacturers of articles for export.

The U.S. Government should develop programs to provide "soft" favorable 

loans, as well as other types of financial incentives, to U.S. firms, 

especially small and medium size ones, for the manufacture of goods for 

export. "Soft" loans should also be made available to foreign buyers of 

such goods. This could be done through the Small Business Administration 

or Eximbank channels, and would provide incentives to enter export 

markets. Once there, a firm's competitive situation would be enhanced.

Smaller companies face problems when they consider exporting for the first
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time. It is much easier and cheaper for a small or medium size company to 

operate domestically because the U.S. is the largest market in the world, 

and because the risks, laws, language, competition and the market itself 

are generally known. Consequently, a small high technology firm must 

consider whether one dollar invested in selling overseas will yield 

equivalent results as one invested in selling here in the local market. 

Usually, the answer will be not to export. The risks and costs of 

starting up exports are greater. Favorable loans for manufacture of 

export goods or foreign buyers would help to remove this inherent export 

disincentive.

Another related recommendation would be to provide greater tax deductions, 

for expenses incurred for overseas marketing costs and outside 

international marketing consultants. For a small company entering a 

foreign market, the initial marketing costs can be prohibitive given the 

uncertainties, and expert assistance is often crucial for ultimate 

success. These recommendations would contribute to a greater volume of 

more competitively-priced export products.

Conclusion

In sum, high technology electronics exports play a very crucial role in the 

U.S. economy. We now face a very serious competitive challenge brought about 

by a combination of a deteriorating U.S. export climate and foreign 

competition from firms aided by their governments.

The U.S. must respond by fostering an economic climate more conducive to 

economic growth, industrial innovation, and export growth. We were greatly 

encouraged by President Carter's appointment of a Cabinet-level task force, 

headed by Commerce Secretary Kreps, to develop recommendations for a U.S. 

national export policy. We hope that the Congress, aided by this 

Subcommittee's efforts, together with the Presidential Task Force, can bring 

about changes in U.S. policy necessary for the high technology industries to 

play the strong export role of which they are capable. In summary, we 

recommend that these policy changes should include:
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1) Requiring that U.S. fiscal and regulatory decisions factor in impacts on 

our industries' international competitiveness.

2) Taking a firm stand in the MTN to reduce tariff and non-tariff barriers to 

U.S. high technology exports.

3) Stimulating U.S. industrial R&D by providing greater deductions for R&D 

expenses, greater investment tax credits for, and faster depreciation of, 

research equipment.

t) Revising U.S. Government procurement policies to provide more incentives 

for industrial R&D.

5) Stimulating investment, innovation and exports by lowering capital gains 

taxes to their pre-1969 levels.

6) Streamlining the U.S. export control system and raising the 

outdated-obsolescent CoCom thresholds to improve our high technology 

firms' ability to compete in the communist markets.

7) Retaining DISC and tax deferral of foreign source income as necessary 

ingredients for competitiveness in world markets.

8) Recognizing that tariff items 806.30 and 807.00 are critical for the 

international competitiveness of high technology electronics firms.

9) Providing financial incentives to encourage exports of manufacturers. 

10} Providing greater tax deductions for overseas marketing costs.

AEA thanks the Subcommittee on International Finance for this opportunity to 

provide our views on U.S. export performance and policy. We would be pleased 

to answer any questions you might have regarding this statement, and look 

forward to working with the Congress and Administration to bring about better 

export performance.
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RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT 

AS A DETERMINANT OF U.S. INTERNATIONAL COMPETITIVENESS

by

Rachel McCulloch* 

Harvard University

I. Introduction

The United States has long occupied a position of acknowledged 

world leadership in science and its industrial application. However, 

American technological pre-eminence has- not remained unchallenged. In 

1957, the Soviet Union's Sputnik triumph shocked the nation. The fears 

engendered by Sputnik resulted in massive new public support for research 

and development and for education of the scientists and engineers re-, 

quired to carry out the new programs. More recently, commercial rather 

than strategic aspects of competition from abroad have become the focus 

of concern. High technology products continue to make a consistent and 

important contribution to U.S. trade performance, but significant techno 

logical gains by U.S. trading partners have aroused fears that the 

strength of the American economy may be in danger. Critics of U.S. policy, 

pointing to diminished Federal support for research and development, 

increased restrictions on the introduction of new products, and acceler 

ated transfers abroad of advanced American technology, have called for 

positive measures to maintain U.S. technological superiority.



63

-2-

Tcchnolocjy Has played a major role in America's transformation from 

a small, primarily agricultural economy into the foremost industrial 

power of the modern world. The nation's development reflected the com 

bined impact of three major'forces: rapid population growth through 

both immigration and high rates of natural increase, territorial expansion, 

and steady gains in productivity associated with continuing technological 

innovation. The role of technology in American economic growth can be 

divided into three phases. Until well into the nineteenth century, Amer 

ican entrepreneurs expanded output per capita by adapting to local condi 

tions innovations originating primarily in Europe, particularly Great 

Britain. By the end of the Civil War, American technology was on a par 

with'that of Europe, and American inventors began to add in a significant 

way to the rapidly expanding world stock of technical knowledge. Finally, 

in the years following World War I, the United States gradually assumed a 

still more active role in the production of new knowledge, until in the 

post-World War II era the nation emerged as the unquestioned world leader 

in research and its industrial application.

  During the 1950s and 1960s, U.S. private and government spending for 

research and development (RfiO) soared, increasing fivefold in current 

dollars and threefold in real terms. As a percentage of gross national 

product (GNP), total RfiD expenditures rose from 1.5 per cent in 1953, 

peaking at 3 per cent in the years 1961-1967. At the same time the share 

Of education in national income also rose rapidly, resulting in important 

increases in the educational attainments of new labor force entrants and 

In the supply of scientists and engineers. Although motivated largely
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by other considerations, these investments in RSD and skilled manpower 

were reflected in the nation's trade statistics. Until the early 1960s, 

the overall U.S. trade balance showed a persistent surplus, with partic 

ularly strong performance in the high technology industries. During this 

period, the "technology gap" between the United States and Europe was the 

focus of much concern on both sides of the Atlantic. Europe saw itself 

falling ever further behind, eventually becoming an "economic and 

technological colony of the United. States. "

Unforeseen developments led to a rapid change in this picture. As 

the postwar recovery proceeded, other industrialized nations were able 

to increase their expenditures for research and development. Over the

same period, the fraction of U.S. GNP devoted to R&D leveled off and
llu,

then declined. By the early 1970s, a rwwM^^f countries had surpassed
/\

the United States in total RSD expenditures as a fraction of GNP, 

although the absolute level of U.S. spending still dwarfs that of its 

commercial rivals. (See Table 1.) At the same time, increased transfers 

abroad of advanced technology through foreign investment and licensing 

by U.S. firms also helped to narrow the technology gap. The orientation 

of foreign RSD differed markedly from that in the U.S., where defense 

and space exploration have constituted major priorities. Much of the 

activity abroad has been directed specifically toward the development of 

marketable products. Some countries   notably Japan   have concentrated 

their efforts on adaptation of imported technologies.

By 1971-1972, the overall U.S. trade balance showed a large deficit, 

although the high technology industries still fared relatively well. The
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combined trade surplus of the technology-intensive industries rose from 

$7.7 to $11.1 billion between 1963 and 1969, while the deficit for all 

other manufactured goods grew from $1.0 billion to S7.5 billion. Never 

theless, the evident success of Europe and especially Japan in displacing 

American manufactured goods in world markets for low technology products, 

an important source of concern in itself, has also led American businessmen 

and policymakers to anticipate similar encroachments in the markets for

more sophisticated products as the U.S. technological lead is gradually

4 eliminated.

Although some observers have argued that these changes are merely 

the inevitable and even desirable consequence of growth and development 

abroad, the events of the past decade do raise important questions about 

the appropriate role of the U.S. government in fostering economic growth 

through policies to promote research and development. As direct federal 

expenditures for R&D have waned, there has been increasing attention to 

government policies which affect indirectly the profitability of industrial 

RSD undertaken by the private sector. Of particular interest are safety 

and environmental regulations, which appear to stimulate successful in 

novation in the private sector while slowing down the growth of productiv 

ity as conventionally measured.

The purpose of this study is to shed light on a number of issues 

related to the appropriate role of government in fostering RSD and the 

possible implications of R£D policy choices for U.S. international com 

petitiveness. Section II presents a statistical assessment of U.S. RSD 

activity in relation to that of other industrial nations. In Section III,
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availablo evidence concerning the impact of RfiD on economic performance 

is summarized. The current and potential role of government policy as 

a determinant of R&D is evaluated in Section IV. Conclusions emerging 

from the data and analysis -are presented in Section V.
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II. The State of U.S. Technology

An Overview of Current U.S. Expenditures for RfiD
  \ 

A total of about $38 billion was spent for research and development

activities in the United States during 1976. This figure represents an 8 

per cent increase over 1975 in terms of current dollars, and about a 2 per 

cent increase in constant dollars. As a share of GNP, however, RSD has 

continued to fall from a peak of 3.0 per cent in the mid-1960s; the cur 

rent share is 2.3 per cent. The declining fraction of GNP devoted to RSD 

is attributable mainly to a reduced rate of growth of Federal support, 

particularly in the categories of defense and space, over the past decade. 

Research and development comprises a wide range of activities. Basic 

or pure research seeks to extend the boundaries of scientific knowledge. 

In the U.S., more than half of all basic research is undertaken in colleges 

and universities. In applied research, known scientific principles are 

directed to a specific practical use. Successful applied research typical 

ly yields a new product or process which may be of potential commercial 

value. Development, undertaken mainly in private industry, is concerned

g
with solving production problems and improving product design. While 

there is a natural progression from a scientific breakthrough to its suc 

cessful commercial application, applied research or development may also 

stimulate advances in basic science. For example, this can happen through 

accumulation of new information as a product or process becomes more wide 

ly used or as a result of unforeseen technological problems encountered
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in translating a new product or process from the laboratory to the 

production line.

According to National Science Foundation estimates, $4.8 billion of 

the 1976 total (12 per cent) was for basic research, S8.9 billion (23 per 

cent) for applied research, and $24 billion (64 per cent) for development. 

However, the allocation of expenditures among the three categories is 

necessarily somewhat arbitrary. Furthermore, the total R&D figure is sub 

ject to two systematic biases which lead to an understatement of the re 

sources actually used for R&D activities by smaller firms and an overstate 

ment for larger firms. In both cases, the source of the bias is the lack 

of a clear distinction between R&D, particularly development, and routine 

production activities such as quality control. Smaller firms with no 

separate R&D staff or budget allocation may nevertheless perform some R&D 

activities; likewise, the special R&D departments of larger firms are 

likely to carry out some routine functions related to current production.

The major source of R&D support is the Federal government, which cur 

rently supplies more than half of total funds, almost $22 billion in 1976. 

This support is concentrated in a few areas, particularly those in which 

the Federal government is the major consumer. Spending for defense- 

related R&D in 1976 constituted about half of the total, with space (13 

per cent), health (11 per cent) , and energy (8 per cent) the next largest 

allocations. Table 2 gives a complete breakdown of total Federal support 

by function for fiscal year 1976. Non-Federal support for R&D was about 

$18 billion in 1976, with industry providing $16.6 billion, 92 par cent 

of the total.
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Most RSD is performed by private industry   about 70 per cent of 

all RSD in 1976, 54 per cent of applied research, 86 per cent of develop 

ment, but just 16 per cent of basic research. In contrast, colleges and 

universities, which account for only 10 per cent of all R&D, perform 

about 55 per cent of basic research. The Federal Government performs IS 

per cent, of all RSD, 16 per cent of basic research, 25 per cent of applied 

research, and 11 per cent of development. The 1976 shares of total RSD 

effort; by performing sector are shown in Table 3. Tables Al - A3 

give a complete breakdown of research and development effort by performer 

and source of funds.

Table 3

Performance of Research and Development by Sector 

(per cent)

Other
Federal Colleges and Associated Non-profit 
Government Industry Universities FFRDCs3 Institutions

Total RSD

Basic Research

Applied Research

Development

14

15

25

10

.7

.8

.2

.6

69,

16,

53,

85,

.6

.3

.8

.7

9.

54.

10.

0.

6

7

3

5

2.

7.

4.

1.

8

1

3

5

3.

6.

6.

1.

3

1

5

6

Associated Federally Funded Research and Development Centers. 

Details may not sum to totals because of rounding.

Source: National Science Foundation, National Patterns of RSD Resources, 
pp. 20-27.
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Of industry-performed RSD, six industries   aircraft and missiles, 

electrical equipment and communication, machinery, chemical and allied 

products, motor vehicles and motor vehicle equipment, and professional 

and scientific instruments   accounted for 85 per cent of total expend 

itures in 1975. Table 4 gives a breakdown of 1975 industrial RSD by 

source of support and type of research for each of the six research- 

intensive industries, for other manufacturing, and for nonmanufacturing 

industries.
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How Does the United States Compare?

The large absolute size of the U.S. economy and the nation's commanding 

lead in most areas of science and technology complicate the problem of evalu 

ating current American RSD activities in relation to those of other countries. 

In many fields, other nations have allocated a major part of RSD funds for 

adaptation to their own commercial and strategic requirements of the fruits of 

past U.S. RSD efforts. Even where national defense considerations have 

prompted the U.S. to limit access of other nations to its advanced technology, 

scientists abroad have been able to duplicate U.S. results at a small fraction 

of the original cost.

Although the U.S. has also derived considerable benefits from imported 

scientific and technological knowledge, its relative position has meant that 

this source of advances could be of only secondary importance. However, as 

other industrialized nations are able to further narrow the technology gap, 

the U.S. will benefit accordingly. Furthermore, because labor costs in Europe 

and Japan are now approaching, and in some cases exceeding, those in the U.S., 

and because all industrialized nations are likely to face secularly rising 

prices for many raw materials in the future, innovations originating abroad 

will be of increasing interest to American Producers and consumers.

The United States is still spending more on research and development 

than the combined total for all other OECD countries. Nevertheless, critics 

argue that the U.S. is "falling behind," relative to recent efforts of other 

industrialized nations and to its own past performance. The National Science 

Board, in a recent evaluation of United States RSD activities, made a number 

of specific international comparisons, each of which sheds light on some
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9 
aspect of U.S. performance in relation to that of other nations. While each

individual comparison has serious defects as a measure of U.S. technological 

effort and capability, a consistent overall picture can be obtained from 

available data.

(1) RSD as a fraction of GNP. For the United States, this proportion has 

been falling steadily since the late 1960s. In contrast, the fraction of GNP 

devoted to RSD has been rising in West Germany, Japan, and the U.S.S.R. 

Table 5 shows percentages for 1963 and 1973. (See Table A4 for other years.)

Table 5 

RSD as a Percentage of GNP, 1963 and 1973

U.S.

Canada

France

West Germany

United Kingdom

Japan

U.S.S.R.

1963

2.9

0.9

1-5

1.4

2.3

1.2

2.2

Sources: Science Indicators, 1974
Canada, U.K.);
President, 1976

1973

2.4

0.9

1.7

2.4

1.9

1.9

3.1

. p. 154 (except
International Economic Report of the
, p. 119 (Canada, U .K.).

The downward trend for the U.S. continued in 1975, with RED expenditures 

dropping to 2.3 per cent of GNP.
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(2) Scientists and engineers. After 1969, the number of scientists 

and engineers engaged in RSD as a fraction of total population fell for 

the U.S. in response to sharp reductions in Federal support of basic 

science. Elsewhere this proportion continued to rise. However, the 

U.S. fraction remains higher than that of its major commercial competitors. 

Table 6 compares the U.S. with other major RSD-performing countries:

Table 6

Scientists and Engineers Engaged in RSD, 1963-1973 

(per 10,000 population)

U.S.

U.S.S.R.

1963 1964

24.7

18.8 20.3

' 1969

27.5

29.1

1971

25.6

32.6

1973

24.9

37.2

Japan 12.0 - 16.9 18.9

West Germany - 5.7 12.5 14.9 17.8

France 6.7 - 10.9 11.1

Source:' Science Indicators, 1976, p. 155.

(3) Defense spending. R&D allocated to national defense functions 

is likely to have a relatively minor impact on productivity growth and 

to produce fewer commercially viable 'innovations than RfiD directed toward 

other objectives. The fraction of government R&D devoted to national 

defense fell for all major R&D-performing countries between 1961 and the 

early 1970s : However, the United States allocated the largest fraction
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of total R&D resources to national defense of any OECD nation. 

Table 7 compares the U.S. with four major commercial competitors. 

(See Table 2 for more detail on the distribution of government R&D 

expenditures.)

Table 7

Percentage of Government R&D Allocated to 

National Defense, 1961-1962 and 1971-1972

1961-1962 1971-1972

U.S. 71 53

United Kingdom 65 44

France 44b 28 

West Germany 22b 15d

Japan 4 26

a!972-1973 b!961 C1972 d!971 61970-71 

Source: Science Indicators, 1974, p. 156.

(4) Output of scientific literature. Publications in technical 

journals provide a rough index of research output, i.e., production of 

new knowledge, American researchers contributed the largest share of 

the scientific literature published in 1973 of any major RSD-performing 

country in all fields except chemistry and mathematics, where the 

U.S.S.R. had the highest share, while the relative and absolute position 

of the U.S. changed little in this respect between 1965 and 1973, there

31-426 O - 78 - 6
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was some evidence of a slight decline in both 1972 and 1973 in the fields 

of chemistry, engineering, and physics, possibly a consequence of reduced

funding for basic research in these areas.

(5) Literature citations. Citation indices compare a nation's

actual share of citations worldwide with its share of total publications 

in that field and thus provide a measure of the quality of research out 

put. By this measure, the U.S. leads or is tied for first place in every

field assessed, with the largest leads in physics and the earth and space

14
sciences. Language of publication may play an important role in deter 

mining the frequency of citations. This appears to be the case for the 

U.S.S.R., which ranks last in five out of six fields. Nevertheless, Japan 

ranks just below the U.S. and U.K. in medicine, biology, and the earth and 

space sciences.

(6) Nobel Prizes. An award to scientists responsible for major 

advances in their field, the Nobel Prize is a measure of national research 

performance in the basic sciences. U.S. scientists have received a larger 

number of Nobel Prizes in the sciences than those of any other nation. 

The U.S. share fell, however, between 1951-1960 and 1961-1970 in all fields. 

Furthermore, when shares are adjusted for total population, the United

States falls behind the United Kingdom for the decades since World War II.

(7) Patent balance. Patent statistics provide a crude measure of

"inventiveness." The number of foreign patents granted to U.S. individuals 

less the number of U.S. patents granted to foreign nationals, the U.S. 

"patent balance" was positive but declining between 1966 and 1973. This 

observed decline reflects at least in part an increase in the degree of
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integration of the world economy, an explanation which is supported by 

corresponding declines in the patent balances of other nations. The 

U.S. has a positive balance with all countries except West Germany and 

the U.S.S.R. Patent statistics should be interpreted with care, 

since patented inventions vary considerably in their scientific and

economic significance. Furthermore, some important innovations are not
o^S iv-eJt AS -fecJino layiCj*JL

patented. Also, legalifactors play an important role in determining 
A , 7

patent practices and changes in them. Table 8 shows the patent balances

of the U.S. with other RSD-performing nations.

Table 8

U.S. Patent Balance , 1966-1973

Worldwide

Canada

West Germany

Japan

United Kingdom

Other E.E.C. Countries

U.S.S.R.

1966

36,066

15,676

-248

3,561

11,440

b
5,700

-63

1970

33,697

17,598

-1,552

2,149

9,776

5,743

-17

1973

25,306

11,619

-639

546

8,866

4,914

-177

Foreign patents to U.S. nationals less U.S. patents to foreign, 
nationals.

Excluding France. 

Source: Science Indicators, 1974, Tables 1-10 and 1-11, p. 164.
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(8) Major innovations. A recent study of major innovations 

between 1953 and 1973 showed the U.S. to have originated a majority. 

However, the U.S. share fell from a high of 80 per cent in the late 

1950s to 55-60 per cent toward the end of the period. The II.K. was 

second, followed by West Germany and Japan, both of which increased 

their shares between 1960 and 1973. Relative to its total number of

innovations, the U.K. led the U.S. in the proportion classed as "major

' 19 
technical advance" or "radical breakthrough."

(9) Sale of technical information. Receipts from sales of technol 

ogy to other countries provide a measure of a nation's accumulated 

stock of useful knowledge. Purchases of technical information from 

other countries indicate the nation's ability to make use of such infor 

mation. This in turn depends both on the relative advancement of 

domestic technology and the existence of the infrastructure required to 

adapt imported products and processes to local requirements. The U.S. 

had a positive and increasing balance of payments from the sale of 

patents, licenses, and manufacturing rights for the period 1960-73. Japan 

was a major purchaser of U.S. technology, a fact which may indicate Japan's 

relative sophistication in science. Table 9 shows the U.S. balance arising 

from sale of "know-how."

(10) Productivity. Gross Domestic Product (GDP) per employed civilian 

depends upon many aspects of economic structure, including the capital- 

labor ratio, state of technology, and labor skills. This measure of pro 

ductivity remains higher in the U.S. than in other major RSD-performing 

countries, although other nations have experienced more rapid increases 

than the U.S. see Table 10.
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Table 9 

U.S. Met P a y me n t s for Patents, Manuf a c t u rinq J3 i g h t s, Liccnscs^

(million U.S. dollars)

Worldwide

Western Europe

Japan

1960 1967

210 289

  105 97

48 91

Developing Nations 25 48

Other

Source: Science

United States

France

West Germany

Japan

United Kingdom

31 54

Indicators, 1974, p. 167.

Table 10

GDP per Employed civilian

(U.S. = 100)

1960 1967

100 100

55 63

52 56

24 32

51 49

1974

601

.200

241

91

69

1974

100

81

74

57

56

Source: Science Indicators, 1974, p. 168.

(11) Balance of trade. The "product cycle" hypothesis identifies dif 

ferences in technology across countries as a principal determinant of tradinq
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patterns. The U.S., with its technological lead in most areas, has experi 

enced a consistently larqe and positive balance of trade in high technology 

products. A recent empirical study of the export performance of U.S. manu 

facturing industries concluded that up to three-quarters of total variation 

in industries' export performance is associated with differences in research 

intensity alone.

U.S. performance in high technology industries appeared to weaken 

between 1968 and 1972, but the high technology surplus has been growing again 

since 1973. In contrast, the balance of trade for other manufactured goods

Table 11 

U.S. Trade Balance for Selected Commodities, 1960-1975

(billions

1960 '

Aircraft and parts

Computers and parts

Other non-electric machinery

Basic chemicals and compounds

Motor vehicles and parts

Steel products

Consumer electronics

Textiles, clothing, and 
footwear

All manufactures

1.

0,

2.

0.

0.

0,

-0.

-0.

6,

.0

.0

.6

.1

.6

.2

.1

.4

.2

of dollars)

1964

0.

0

3.

0.

1.

-0.

-0

-0.

8.

.8

.2

.4

.5

.1

.1

.2

.5

.0

1968

2.

0

3.

0.

-0

-1.

-0

-1.

4

.0

.5

.6

.7

.6

.4

.6

.5

.5

1972

2.

1.

4.

0.

-3.

-1.

-1.

-3.

-2.

5

2

3

7

5

9

7

3

4

1975

5.7

2.1

12.5

1.6

-0.6

-1.7

-1.6

-3.0

22.4

Source: International Economic Report of the President, 1976, Table 27, p. 151.
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has been negative in recent years. Table 11 shows movements in the U.S. 

trade balance for selected commodities over the period from 1960 to 1975. 

While high technology industries generated increasingly large surpluses, 

trade deficits steadily grew in motor vehicles, steel, consumer electronics, 

and textiles, clothing, and footwear   a trend reversed only after devalua 

tion of the dollar. Following a large overall balance of trade surplus for 

1975, U.S. trade performance again began to sag. Although the unprecedented 

recent deficits are partly a consequence of accelerated oil imports,.a number 

of manufacturing industries also encountered renewed problems with competing 

imports; the Federal government has received urgent appeals for import relief 

from manufacturers of shoes, color television sets, and steel, among others.

The overall U.S. trade surplus for 1975 resulted from positive balances 

on trade with the European Community, the Communist Countries, and non-OPEC 

developing nations offsetting negative balances on trade with Japan and 

OPEC members. Table 12 shows these components.

Obviously, no single measure allows a meaningful assessment of the state 

of U.S. technological capabilities. In interpreting the statistics presented 

above, it is useful to keep in mind that some measures, such as the balance 

of payments on foreign sales of technological information or the index of 

scientific citations, depend upon the accumulated national stock of scientific 

and technical knowledge, while others, especially the proportion of GNP 

devoted to R&D, reflect current additions to that stock of knowledge. The 

United States' showing is most clearly superior to that of other nations in 

terms of measures which depend upon the accumulated stock and less strong in 

measures of current additions to that stock. Thus, the composite picture
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Table 12 

U.S. Balance of Trade, by Region, 1975

(billions of dollars.

Region

Worldwide

Canada

European Community

Japan

LDCs except OPEC

OPEC member s

Communist Countries

International Economic Report of the

f.a.s.)

Balance

11.

0.

6.

-1.

6.

-6.

2.

President

1

0

3

7

3

3

2'

, 1976
and Tables 28-33, pp. 152-3.

which emerges shows the nation still pre-eminent in science and technology, 

but with its competitors closing the lead in some important respects.

Whether the relative gains of other nations should be a source of concern 

to the United States is subject to debate. First, it is the nation's absolute 

rather than its relative technological gains which are the primary long run 

determinant of its economic growth and welfare. Furthermore, in many cases 

the U.S. can also derive benefits from technological advances abroad as these 

become reflected in lower prices of imported goods. But rapid changes in 

international comparative advantage associated with technological advances 

abroad have posed a serious internal adjustment problem for the U.S. It is
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the problem of adjustment to changed economic conditions, rather than 

foreign technological progress itself, which is likely to cause welfare 

losses at home. Larger RSD investments in the United States may mitigate 

problems of adjustment by delaying the time at which a particular indus 

try begins to lose ground to its foreign competitors and in some cases 

may even allow the industry to remain competitive indefinitely. For this 

reason, RSD assistance may appropriately be regarded as a possible domes 

tic policy tool for minimizing the private and social costs associated 

with adjustment to changed international competitive conditions.
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III. BSD, Productivity Growth, and Competitiveness

Effects of RSD on Productivity

RfiD is economic activity specifically designed to promote technological 

innovation. This effort may be directed toward any of the successive stages 

in the transformation of technical knowledge into a usable product or process. 

Systematic study of the relationship between RSD investments and resulting 

measurable outputs is complicated by the long and unpredictable lag between 

discovery of the basic scientific or technological information which makes 

an innovation possible and the large scale use of the resulting innovation. 

The length of this lag is determined by economic as well as technological 

factors. The feasibility of a new process may be of scientific but not of 

commercial importance at one set of input prices but highly profitable at 

other prices, as in the case of solar energy. Likewise, labor saving appli 

ances will be of commercial interest only if an adequately large high wage 

market exists. However, the purely technological problems which must be 

surmounted in taking a product or process from the laboratory or workshop 

to the stage of mass production and distribution may in some instances be 

more difficult and time consuming than the initial discovery on which the 

innovation is based, as in the frequently cited case of penicillin.

Despite the formidable conceptual and empirical problems entailed in 

quantifying the contribution of RSD to economic growth and increased
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productivity, a large volume of studies has led economists to virtual agreement 

on two basic points:

(1) Improvements in technology have been a crucial determinant of economic 

growth in the United States and other industrialized countries.

has had a rate of return -tfi liajL as high +^^arr8-?Hrv«wiw^caCAev far higher « *-  - 

than 4.1m L fUi other types of investment (physical capital, education).

Studies evaluating the economic contribution of improved technology fall 

into four categories/ which take as their individual focus innovations, firms, 

industries, or the economy as a whole. Studies which calculate rates of 

return for significant individual innovations, relate the value of new or 

improved products and processes to the full costs of innovation, including 

associated "dead-end" research. In this category are studies by Griliches 

for hybrid corn, Peterson for poultry research, and Weisbrod for polio vaccine. 

Their findings are summarized in Table 13. Studies of individual innovations

Table 13

study

Griliches. (1958)

Peterson (1967)

Weisbroa (1971)

Coverage

Hybrid corn

Poultry breeding

Polio vaccine

Internal Rate
of Return
(per cent)

37

33

9-13

Source: Freeman (1977), p. 112-113.
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allow a precision in measuring direct benefits and costs which is not 

possible at a more aggregate level and thus provide considerable insight 

into the innovation process. However, their results cannot easily be 

generalized to predict relationships between RSD and aggregate economic 

growth, since unsuccessful innovations are not investigated.

An alternative approach, more likely to capture the cost of all RSD 

effort whether or not it yields some useful innovation, relates cumulated 

RSD expenditures to productivity growth in the individual firm performing 

the RSD. Results of four such studies are summarized in Table 14. These

Table 11 

Rates of Return on RSD for Individual Firms

Perpetual Rate
of Return 

Study Coverage (per cent)

Minasian (1969) 8 chemical firms 48-54
Mansfield (1965) 10 petroleum s chemical firms 40-60 (petroleum)

7-30 (chemical)
Baily (1972) 6 pharmaceutical firms 25-35* 
Griliches (197g) 883 large firms 17

* Internal rate of return.

Source: Freeman (1977), p. 112-113.

results must be interpreted with caution, since.R&D activities may have 

important spill-over effects on the productivity of 'other firms in the
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industry. Furthermore, new or improved products or lower prices in one 

industry will raise productivity in other industries downstream, even if 

the latter engage in little RSD activity of their own.

A third group of studies links productivity growth across industries 

to cumulated investment in RSD. Results for four studies of this type 

are summarized in Table 15. Although this type of analysis does capture 

cross-firm productivity effects, it does not reveal productivity gains to 

one industry resulting from improved technology in another.

Table 15 

Rates of Return on RSD for Manufacturing Industries

Perpetual Rate
of Return 

Study Coverage (per cent)

Terleckyj (1960) 20 industries, 1919-1953 50 
Mansfield (1968) 10 industries, 1946-1962 20-62 
Griliches (1973) 85 industries, 1958-1963 40 
Terleckyj (197«) 20 industries, 1948-1966 361& (awn* ffi

' 0 (government
funded)

Source: Freeman (1977), pp. 112-113, Q  t T*i- le^J(.yj (/971/ ) } f>• Tl.

In the three types of studies described above, R&D effort enters 

explicitly into the analysis. A fourth approach, usually used to investigate 

economic growth at the aggregate level, is the "residual" or "growth account 

ing" method. Growth in aggregate output is related to the. growth of factor
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inputs; that part of output growth not accounted for by growth in factor 

inputs is labeled "productivity increase."

Work in this area has concentrated on development of more satisfactory 

output and input measures. An early study by Robert Solow (1957) found that 

growth in capital and labor accounted for only about 13 per cent of U.S. growth 

over the period 1909-1949. This left a staggering 87 per cent of growth to be 

explained by "technical change," that is, shifts in the production function 

relating inputs and outputs. Of course, the residual of unexplained output 

increase captured many effects omitted from Solow's analysis. Apart from 

improved technology, the residual could be due in part to economies of scale, 

improved managerial techniques, favorable changes in the social and political 

environment, and so on. Probably more important, the residual also reflects 

deficiencies in the measurement of inputs.

The first refinements in the measure of inputs concentrated on labor 

skills. Over the period analyzed by Solow, the American labor force changed 

in "quality" as a result of increased education. A study by Denison (1962), 

in which labor inputs were adjusted for increased quality, reduced growth of 

outputs unexplained by growth of inputs to only a third of the total. Later 

work by Griliches and Jorgenson (1967) also adjusted capital inputs for improved

quality and yielded a still smaller residual.

A recent study by Christensen, Cummings, and Jorgenson (1978) has com 

pared the sources of post-World War II economic growth for nine countries. 

For the period 1960-1973 the highest output growth rates, for Japan (10.9 

per cent) and Korea (9.8 per cent), are associated with the highest growth 

rates of real capital input (11.5 and 7.3 per cent, respectively) as well as
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of total factor productivity (4.5 and 4.0 per cent). Korea also had the 

highest growth rate of real labor input (5.0 per cent), with both hours 

worked and quality of hours worked increasing rapidly in comparison with 

other nations.

The growth accounting framework yields no satisfactory measure of the 

value of RGD in stimulating economic growth. As mentioned earlier, the 

residual may capture numerous influences apart from improved technology. 

Furthermore, even that part of the residual which is attributable to advances 

in technical knowledge need not reflect results of RSD. Denison has estimated 

that only about one-fifth of U.S. aggregate productivity improvement is the 

result of organized research activities in the U.S. For countries with 

smaller R&D investments, the figure is probably still lower. On the other 

hand, the growth accounting framework "credits" to real factor growth what 

may be the ultimate consequences of increased technological knowledge 

attributable to R&D. Investments in physical and human capital depend upon 

rates of return, and improved technology probably stimulates both types of 

investments. Any advance in knowledge which is useful only when "embodied" 

in improved capital goods will show up in the growth accounts as the contribu 

tion of input growth rather than increased factor productivity.

The relationship of aggregate R&D effort to aggregate economic growth 

is further complicated by the heterogeneity of research effort. Expenditures 

for development can be expected to have a more immediate impact on economic 

growth than those in support of basic research. Furthermore, the gains from 

the latter are likely to be readily available to other nations. Also, RSD 

expenditures related to defense and space, a large fraction of total government 

supported RfiD in the U.S., may haw Tit-He or no effect on productivity growth.'
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R£D as a Determinant of Trade

Previous sections have reviewed empirical evidence on the relation 

ship between U.S. R&D and productivity growth and on the continuing 

strength of .U.S. trade performance in the high-technology sectors of manu 

facturing. This section examines channels through which R&D may influence 

the international competitiveness of U.S. products.

The ability of a U.S. firm to export its products depends upon.the 

combined impact of many economic considerations:

(1) dollar costs of labor, capital, and other inputs,

(2) factor productivity,

(3) exchange rates, tariffs, and quotas,

(4) terms of delivery, insurance, credit, etc.,

(5) product characteristics,

(6) seller reputation, service facilities, etc.

The first four items listed together determine d_elivered_cgst in terms of 

foreign currency of the product. However, these considerations are not 

independent. More productive labor and capital command a higher market 

price. Conversely, high factor costs may provide an incentive for under 

taking RfiD projects designed to cut costs. High dollar costs due to in 

flation at home are likely to force the dollar down in value relative to 

other currencies. A government reluctant to allow its currency to depreciate 

may instead subsidize credit for foreign purchasers.

Delivered cost is only'one dimension of competitiveness. The fifth 

and sixth considerations listed are sources of differentiatiori of the 

product from'its potential competitors, features which may compensate for
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a relatively high delivered cost. Of course, even when a product is 

truly unique, delivered cost will enter into its export performance by 

determining total world demand. Also, high production costs or trade 

barriers induce some U.S. firms to set up production facilities abroad 

rather than serving foreign markets through exports only.

 Cost Competitiveness. The U.S. has been a "high wage" economy for 

many years. However, as Table 16 indicates, wages in other industrial 

countries are rising rapidly. Average labor costs in Canada and Sweden 

now exceed those in the U.S., and West German wages are now close to U.S. 

levels. It should be noted that changes shown reflect both rises in 

local money compensation and exchange rate realignments. Also, these 

aggregate statistics make no correction for differences in levels of 

skills, education, or experience.

Table 16 

Hourly Compensation of Production Workers in Manufacturing, 1960-1976

(U.S. dollars)

U.S.
Canada
France
Italy
Japan
Sweden
United Kingdom
West Germany

Note: 1975 figures are
adjustments have

Source: International

1960

2.66
2.13
0.83
0.63
0.26
1.20
0.82
0.83

mid-year; 1976
been made for
Economic Report

1970

' 4.20
3.46
1.74
1.75
0.99
2.96
1.46
2.32

figures are
the value of

1975

6.33
6.24
4.50
4.44
3.05
7.36
3.26
6.33

1976

6.
7.
4.
4.
3.
8.
3.
6.

mid-year estimates;
fringe benefits

of the President, 1977, p.
.
99.

90
39
59
27
26
50
05
70

no

31-426 O - 78 - 7
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International wage differences arc far from uniform across industries. 

As Table 17 indicates, the U.S. has the highest wages of any country in 

primary metals and motor vehicles. However, it is not labor cost per hour 

but labor cost per unit of output which is relevant in determining inter 

national competitiveness. From 1960 to 1976, productivity (output per 

hour) rose more slowly in the U.S. than in other industrialized countries, 

perhaps a reflection of the high level already reached at the beginning of 

the period. But U.S. wages also rose more slowly than elsewhere, so that 

unit labor costs grew less rapidly in the U.S. than in Canada, Europe, or 

Japan.

As long as productivity gains are not fully reflected in higher wages, 

additional R&D could increase the cost-competitiveness of some U.S. manufactures 

in dollar terms. However, it is important to recognize that the very success 

of such a strategy is likely to induce changes throughout the economy which 

reduce cost competitiveness of other industries 'through increased factor costs 

and exchange rate appreciation. This process is discussed in greater detail 

below.

For at least some low-skill industries, the U.S. cost disadvantage may 

be too great to be overcome through feasible RSD-induced productivity 

improvements. As Table 17 shows, wage rates in textiles, footwear, and 

apparel are relatively low in all the industrial countries. However, labor 

costs are far lower still in those less developed nations such as Taiwan, 

Kong Kong, and Brazil, which have gained a rapidly increasing share of the 

world market for these products, despite formidable barriers to trade.
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Product competitiveness. Some U.S. products/ usually new products and 

often from the high technology industries, have no close competitors in for 

eign markets. The United States, with its giant (in absolute terms) research 

establishment and abundant supply (both in absolute and relative terms) of 

skilled labor, scientists, and engineers, has enjoyed a temporary world 

monopoly position for many unique products, only to have that advantage eroded 

through imitation or diffusion of the required technology.

Until the 1950s economists took for granted that the United States, 

clearly a capital-abundant economy, had a comparative advantage in the produc 

tion of capital-intensive goods  as predicted by the well-accepted factor 

proportions theory of trade flow determination. The finding by Leontief 

(1954) that U.S. imports are more capital-intensive than its exports stimu 

lated a .wave of new theoretical and empirical investigations into the 

determinants world trade flows. These studies highlighted the roles played 

by skills or "human capital" on one hand and RSD on the other; in empirical 

investigations these considerations are difficult to separate, since the 

industries with high RSD intensity {a high ratio of RSD expenditures to total 

sales) are also ones with a high proportion of skilled workers.3 Work by 

Keesing (1966,1967) and others confirmed that the U.S. export performance was 

strongest in industries employing high proportions of skilled workers. Thus, 

the factor-proportions theory could be reinterpreted as predicting that the 

skilled-labor-abundant U.S. has its comparative advantage in the production 

of skilled-labor-intensive products.

A related response to the Leontief "paradox" came- in the dynamic trade 

product cycle theory, which interpreted much of U.S. trade as reflecting the
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first stage of tKe adjustment process following a successful innovation. Ac 

cording to the product cycle theory, as described by Vernon ' (1966) and others, 

a new product actually changes in its characteristics over time, becoming 

increasingly standardized arid thus amenable to production by relatively less 

skilled workers. In the early stages of commercial exploitation, rapid inter 

action between market and producer is advantageous as alternative product 

characteristics are being explored; reliability is often low, so that access 

to service facilities may be crucial; the initial innovation and production 

process is likely to require considerable inputs of skilled labor. As 

standardization proceeds and the market for a new product expands in response 

to falling price, the need for skilled labor is greatly reduced and cost 

competitiveness begins to exert a decisive influence on location decision. 

This will be particularly true when an innovation has been emulated success 

fully by other producers. The product cycle hypothesis has been well docu 

mented for many new products including synthetic fibers, drugs, and consumer 

electronics. Nevertheless, the product cycle is more a suggestive scenario 

than a complete theory, since it does not predict the length of successive 

phases in the cycle.

Because the innovating country gradually loses its competitiveness for 

a given product as the cycle proceeds, some attention has been given to 

measures which would slow down the cycle, delaying the shift of production 

to lower cost locations. Among measures suggested are legal restraints on 

the rights of innovating firms to exploit their unique technology through 

direct foreign investment or liciensing of foreign production. For example, 

the Burke-Hartke bill, endorsed by the AFL-CIO, would have allowed the
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President to prohibit the holder of a U.S. patent from manufacturing the 

product abroad or licensing foreign production if, in his judgment, this 

prohibition would contribute to increased employment in the Uni ted Status. 

The effects of implementing such measures could, however, be very different 

from those intended. Most U.S. firms characterize their foreign investments 

as defensive, arguing that the markets served would otherwise be lost to 

European or Japanese firms taking advantage of favorable cost conditions

abroad. Furthermore, the proposals tend to overlook the dynamic character

\ 
of the, product cycle. Although ife^would perhaps be possible to delay the

shift abroad of production of particular goods, such restraints lower the 

profitability of innovative activity. This in turn could reduce future 

investments in R&D, diminishing the flow of new products with which the cycle 

commences. Thus measures which stimulate the innovation process, rather 

than retarding the diffusion process, are more likely to yield long run 

benefits.
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General Equilibrium Effects of Expanded RSD

The previous section details ways in which R&D contributes to an industry's 

international cost or product competitiveness. However, each industry is con 

nected to the rest of the economy in a number of ways. Factor and product 

market linkages are one important source of interaction. The behavior of 

exchange rates and endogenous elements of U.S. and foreign commercial policy 

is another. The technologically-based advantage of affected firms will show 

up in the form of increased foreign sales and possibly also as decreased pene 

tration of the domestic market by imports. These are, however, sectoral 

effects. The effects of expanded RSD for the welfare of the nation in general 

and for the structure of U.S. trade in particular must be viewed in terms of 

the total rather than the partial effect,   taking into account important spill 

over effects which influence the costs, growth rates, and international com 

petitiveness of other industries. These interconnections are illustrated in 

Figure 1.

A first major interindustry effect comes in the form of superior inputs 

available to industries which buy from those developing new or improved 

products. Improved products sold by one industry can show up as cost reductions 

for others, with superior intermediate goods and capital goods making production 

of existing products less expensive and sometimes also facilitating development 

of further new products. Thus, successful innovation can induce a secondary 

wave of benefits in downstream industries.

A second source of interaction comes about because all U.S. industries 

are tapping an interconnected market for productive factors. Even if incentives 

provided are not specific to particular sectors of the economy, differences
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in the profitability of making R&D investments arc likely to imply that more 

activity will be generated in relatively "new" industries where the rate of 

return on such activity at the margin has not yet been forced down by past 

innovation and imitation. Thus, the high-technology industries will probably 

have the largest induced responses. The innovating industries will be induced 

to expand as profitable new products and processes are generated. New 

products and lower (quality adjusted) costs will allow these industries to 

increase their market shares, both domestically and abroad. The necessary 

expansion of these industries will draw capital and labor out of other parts 

of the economy and may also lead to an expansion of overall employment. 

Mobile factors drawn into the expanding industries will tend to receive higher 

financial rewards, as a bonus to their willingness to relocate, either geo 

graphically, by industry, or in terms of new skills required. In the U.S., 

the high-technology industries have grown about twice as fast as the low- 

technology industries and have created new jobs about five times as fast.

As the technologically progressive industries expand, drawing in capital 

and labor, the prices of some productive factors will rise, resulting in 

higher costs 'for other industries requiring these inputs. This pull creates 

a natural and desirable incentive for stagnant sectors of the economy to 

contract, but may also cause some dislocations as declining industries become 

unable to compete in international markets. Older industries with slower 

growth rates are likely to suffer from the exit of capital, entrepreneurial 

talent, younger and more skilled workers, as theso resources are drawn into 

the more profitable expanding new sectors. 33
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A third spillover comes through balance of trade and exchange rate con 

sequences of successful innovation. With a flexible rate system, the 

expansion of exports by the technologically progressive sectors will induce 

an exchange rate appreciation. This makes other sectors of the economy less 

cost competitive even if they have been unaffected by factor market spill 

overs. When exchange rates are fixed or "managed," improved trade performance 

in some sectors may influence overall commercial policy by weakening the 

case for protectionist or mercantilist options. Thus, vigorous trade per 

formance by some sectors may lead to a more liberal trade stance and less 

likelihood that broad-based balance of trade measures such as import deposit 

requirements, import surtaxes, or disguised export inducements will be adopted 

or retained. While this is highly desirable for the economy as a whole, it 

may exacerbate the already considerable adjustment problems of stagnant 

industries.
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IV. Government Policy Toward RSD

The Need for Government Action to Promote RSD

Promotion of RSD has come to be recognized as a legitimate and important 

function of the Federal Government. About. $23.5 billion was allocated for 

support of RSD activities during the 1977 fiscal year, around 5 per cent of the 

total Federal Budget. However, these figures underestimate the total level of 

resources channeled to RSD activities by the Tederal Government, since they do 

not include the indirect costs (including foregone Federal revenues) of poli 

cies intended to encourage innovative activity, such as accelerated deprecia 

tion of new equipment.

 Federal support for RSD can be justified in one of three ways, not 

mutually exclusive. First, the lion's share of Federally supported RSD is in 

areas of public sector functions, particularly national defense and space. 

(see Table 2.) since the Government is the major and often only purchaser 

of the outputs of these sectors of the economy, it must also undertake the 

support of research and development aimed at producing improvements in these 

areas. Civilian "spin-offs" from defense and space RSD programs reduce 

their net cost to the nation; however, spin-offs do not in themselves consti 

tute an economic justification of the programs, as the same level of resources

directed toward civilian objectives would yield a higher level of civilian

35 
benefits.

A second justification for Federal R£D support applies in particular to 

basic science research and to a lesser extent to applied research and develop 

ment activities. Most advances in basic knowledge have little or no immediate 

market value, as they are useful mainly in the production of further knowledge 

rather than saleable goods and services. Also, new knowledge is a "public
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good" in the sense that it cannot be used up and therefore yields the greatest 

social benefits when made freely available to all potential users. Private 

innovators will not have the incentive to produce as much new knowledge as is 

desirable from the national (or world) point of view; furthermore, benefits to 

private innovators rely mainly on maintaining exclusive access to the newly 

created knowledge, rather than making it freely available to potential users. 

For these' reasons, direct government support of basic science research is 

generally acknowledged to be necessary and desirable. However, the political 

process in the U.S. is such as to make funds more readily available for 

project-oriented than for basic research. Thus, much fundamental biological 

and medical research is now supported under funds allocated for the "War on 

Cancer."

In the case of applied research and development in the civilian sector, 

resulting innovation typically has.direct commercial usefulness. In this case, 

there is a trade-off between the static benefits from making any given know 

ledge freely available to all potential users and the dynamic benefits from 

insuring a steady flow of new innovations by allowing the innovator to exploit 

commercially the benefits from exclusive access; The patent systems in use 

in the United States and other countries represent a practical compromise 

between these considerations for those types of commercially useful knowledge 

which are subject to control through patents. However, the total social gains 

from innovation of this type may still far exceed the benefits which can be 

captured through commercial exploitation. This may be true because of spill 

over effects, as when the new or improved products of one industry lower costs 

in another, or because innovation is highly risky and requires immense capital 

outlays long in advance of expected benefits, as in the area of energy. To 

the extent that social benefits from innovation generally exceed private
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benefits, so that the private sector will systematically under-invest in 

applied research and development, there is a case for government policies 

which raise the overall private return through measures such as favorable 

tax treatment or subsidies. These measures would be relatively neutral with 

respect to different industries and types of innovation, but v.'ould raise 

the average return to innovative activity of all types, thus leaving to 

individual firms the choice of areas deemed most promising. However, if 

particular areas such as energy research and development are considered to 

have especially high risk or prohibitive capital requirements, there may be 

a case for special measures to raise the private return to innovation in these 

industries relative to the average rate for all industries.

A number of industrialized countries have provided RSD incentives 

specifically designed to establish or maintain "international competitiveness" 

of particular industries or of manufacturing as a whole. While this has not 

been an explicit policy in the U.S., it has been a frequent justification 

offered in support of individual proposals and of RSD incentives generally. 

In this connection, two issues should be raised. First, as with any invest 

ment decision,'the case for R&D requires not merely evidence of a positive 

effect but of a (social) rate of return higher than that for alternative uses 

of the resources. Second, as discussed earlier, RED incentives which improve 

the competitiveness of some sectors may have indirect consequences which lead 

to a deterioration of the trade position of other industries.

R&D aimed at public sector functions or basic science presents a special 

problem of resource allocation which arises to a much smaller degree in promo 

tion of commercially useful innovation. In the latter, market demand provides
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a guide to resource allocation. In the former, it is far more difficult to 

attach dollar values to expected outcomes of alternative allocations; 

appropriate allowances for risk and for comparison of present and future 

benefits may be highly subjective. Allocation of RSD support for public 

sector functions relies upon a largely bureaucratic decision-making process 

with important inputs from the potential users of innovations. Many Depart 

ment of Deferse contractors also initiate their own R&D activities to develop 

new products or processes geared to perceived future public sector require 

ments. The treatment of costs incurred for such contractor-initiated RSD is 

a present area of contention.

In basic science research, most funds are allocated by a "peer review" 

process. This has the advantage of engaging the judgment of those likely to 

be most knowledgeable in any given field, but may also systematically dis 

criminate against heterodox approaches. Another frequent criticism of current 

practice is that awards depend upon the professional reputation of the prin 

cipal investigator   based mainly on past research performance   as much as 

the scientific merit of the proposed work. While this procedure has the virtue 

of introducing .important additional information into the decision process, it 

may reinforce the position of established scientists rather than encouraging 

the work of innovative but less well known researchers. A study recently 

undertaken by the National Academy of Science seeks to review past research 

support decisions made by the National Science Foundation to determine the

extent to which the principal investigator's identity affects evaluation of

38 
proposed research.
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The Policy Spectrum

Government policies exert a profound influence upon the level and effec 

tiveness -of. R&D_acti_yi.ty- _^Some government measures are specifically intended 

to stimulate innovation. Many more are concerned with other aspects of 

national economic performance but nonetheless have an important effect   

positive or negative   on innovative activity, almost certainly greater in 

the aggregate than that of policies bearing specifically on RfiD. In assessing 

the policy spectrum available for influencing R&D, this section examines not 

only those measures intended to encourage R&D, but also those policies affecting 

R&D which have other underlying objectives. Each channel of influence has its 

distinctive advantages and drawbacks. The more direct the means of encouraging

R&D, the more control the government can exercise over the nature of the work

39 * 
undertaken. However, the more direct the stimulus, the smaller the role left

to be played by market-generated incentives to maximize the economic returns 

from innovative activity, through choice of the most promising prospects and 

through control of costs. When policies are geared to objectives other than 

influencing R&D, it may be difficult or impossible to tailor provisions in 

such a way as to increase positive incentives to innovation or to mitigate 

the effects of negative ones.

Below, government actions which affect RSD are classified under five 

headings which distinguish among policies by the degree of support provided and 

the extent to which the effect on R&D is a primary motivation. This classi 

fication indicates the very broad range of government policies which can be 

expected to influence national R&D activity.
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Direct performance. This category, which accounts for about 15 per cent. 

of U.S. RfiD, includes all those projects directly undertaken by government 

agencies in government-controlled facilities.

Direct support^. A number of policies provide full or partial funding of 

research carried out in universities or other non-profit facilities and in 

industry. About 35 per cent of R&D funding in the United States comes in this 

form. Possible forms of direct support include: subsidies, joint government- 

industry ventures, special loan funds to finance innovations and their com 

mercial application, and government procurement policies.

Primary incentives. These are policies whose primary purpose is to affect 

the incentives for innovative activity but which entail no direct budgetary 

allocation of funds. Special tax treatment of R&D (including accelerated 

depreciation of capital equipment embodying new technology) is one major 

incentive program of this type.   Also included is national policy regarding 

the terms and lifetime of patent rights and government support of the education 

of scientists and engineers through grants to universities and fellowship 

programs.

Secondary incentives. Many policies affect the cost of or returns to 

innovative activity although this is not their immediate object. Of recent 

concern are policies to control foreign direct investment and technology 

transfer; although maintenance of employment and wages in import-impacted 

industries provides the primary motivation for action of this type, the 

implied restrictions on the economic usefulness of new technological 

knowledge lower the expected returns to firms engaging in innovative 

activity. Similarly, strict health and safety standards for new products, 

while intended primarily to protect consumers from product hazards, raise
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the cost of commercial introduction of new products and hence lower the 

expected returns from innovation. Likewise, massive R&D efforts in the

areas of defense and space have probably raised RSD costs to other industries

43 
through their impact on the salaries of scientists and engineers.

Incidental incentives. Policies intended to improve the overall effi 

ciency of the market mechanism through government regulation of economic 

activity may have indirect and sometimes unintended effects on incentives 

for innovation. Rate of return and price regulation of public utilities 

affects the return to innovation and to adoption of now technology as it 

becomes available. Likewise, where significant economies of scale exist in 

RSD or in the commercial adoption of new products and processes, successful

antitrust action may lower the profitability of innovation if it reduces the

44 
size of firms in a given industry. Of course, in neither case does the

existence of negative incidental incentives necessarily argue against reten 

tion of present policies, However, it is essential that government agencies 

charged with implementing these policies be fully aware of such possible 

effects. (Although they are not directly the consequence of government action, 

union work rule.s delaying the introduction of new techniques or equipment are 

also likely to reduce incentives for innovation.)

Government regulation may also provide positive incentives for innova 

tion. In recent years, pollution and automobile safety regulations have been

responsible for greatly increased industryinitiated RSD in these areas. A

45
recent study of industrial innovation in Europe and Japan found that govern 

ment regulatory restraints were frequently associated with successful 

innovations. Minimum wage laws (or effective action by unions to raise wages)

31-426 O - 78 - 8
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are likely to increase the profitability of labor-saving inventions. 

Price support programs for agricultural products or natural resources 

increase the profitability of developing synthetic substitutes. However, 

it should be emphasized that even if a particular policy results in in 

creased R&D activity, it need not be beneficial to the economy as a whole.

Secondary and incidental incentives may be of great interest in assessing 

current prospects for increasing the level of R&D undertaken in the private 

sector. The adverse consequences for innovative activity of policies whose 

primary objective lies in other areas are often of great weight in determining 

the overall structure of incentives facing industrial innovators. At a time 

of public disillusionment with federally -funded research, it may be difficult 

or impossible to increase budgetary allocations required for expansion of 

government performance or direct support. Likewise, additional tax incentives 

may be hard to implement. Changes in indirect incentives, especially those 

which now work to lower the returns to innovative activity in the private sector, 

may offer an important and often unrecognized option for promoting an expansion 

of RSD in the United States.
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RSD Programs of- U.S. Trading Partners

Most industrialized nations have adopted programs intended to promote 

R&D as a means of increasing competitiveness in world markets. These pro 

grams may operate directly, by generating commercially viable innovations 

and stimulating their diffusion, or indirectly, by strengthing the nation's 

overall technological capabilities. In addition to competitiveness in 

international trade, national prestige and defense considerations provide 

further motivation for adoption of policies to stimulate RfiD. Table 18 

reviews programs and tax incentives in use by major U.S. trading partners.

The actual impact of government policies to promote R&D depends 

critically on the general environment in which economic activity is conduct 

ed. Specifically, the overall state of technological advancement of the 

economy, market structure, and other governmental regulatory behavior all 

may be expected to play key roles in determining the outcome of a specific 

policy measure. A major study of foreign experience recently completed by 

the M.I.T. Center for Policy Alternatives under a grant from the National 

Science Foundation has provided some important evidence concerning govern 

ment influence on innovation. The M.I.T. study sought to identify country- 

specific and industry-specific factors influencing the process of innovation 

in five countries   France, Germany, Netherlands, United Kingdom, and 

Japan   and five industries   computers, consumer electronics, textiles, 

industrial chemicals, and automobiles. Information from 59 firms supplied 

researchers with a total sample of 164 cases of industrial innovation. On 

the basis of interviews with managers, 66 cases were.judged successful by 

the companies' own criteria and 51 as unsuccessful; 47 were still in progress.
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TOblo IB 

Government Restjnrch and Development Progr-inr: of U.S. Trading I'.-irlnei

WEST GERMAN*

UNITED KINGDOM

FRANCE

JAPAN

CANADA

Programs

No elaborate plan for stimulating industrial 
RSD though government supports various 
scientific organization:;.

^reproduction order support program tro accel 
erate the use of technologically advanced 
capital goods (machine tools) in industry. 

Financial support for RSU in industry pro 
gram for further application of technology 
in small firms and research associations . 

Launching aid program provides interest-free 
loans for development of civilian aircraft 
and engines. 

National Research Development Corporation, a 
public corporation, develops and exploits 
inventions from publicly financed research.

Concerted actions program combines the ef 
forts of universities and government lab-

for industry.
Aid to development program provides subsi 

dies for development of new products for 
export or for import substitution.

Letter of agreement guarantees the differ 
ence between actual sales and breakeven 
point, if sales are lower, to companies 
developing high priority RED projects-

Japanese Research Development Corp. , a quasi- 
public corporation, provides 60 to 80 per 
cent of development costs for high-risk 
Rsp products with good potential for in 
dustrial use. 

National R£D program fully subsidizes high 
priority national projects to develop new 
technologies. 

Joint government/private sector projects in 
atomic energy, space, and ocean develop 
ment areas.

Program to enhance productivity provides up 
to 50 percent of feasibility study costs 
to determine whether new technologies can 
improve productivity.

National Research Council, a public corpora 
tion, does basic research on R£D projects 
for industrial use. 

R&D connortia in private sector encouraged 
in tii,,. intorTJt of spreading ri;;k, jjoolinq 
resources, and avoiding duplication.

Tax treatment

Tax allow.incer. for USD
expenses incurred by 
corporations and in 
dividual inventors .

No specie 1 tax treatment.

RSD expenses deductible

Accelerated depreciation 
on the first 50 percent 
of cost, of KSD facil 
ities.

Accelerated depreciation 
on the first third of 
acquisition cost of cap 
ital goods related to 
use of new technology. 

25 percent deduction on 
RSD expenses.

Industrial Research and 
Development Incentives 
Act (IRDIA) .designed to 
relieve industry of some 
of the financial burden 
of R&D effort. 

Provides up to 25 percent 
of capital expenditures 
for R6D. 

IRDIA grants nontaxablu.

Source: Inter pa t tona 1 Economi  -: Report _of the Pres iden t pp. 106-U7.
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According to the managers, government involvement was present in almost 

half of the projects. The most frequent forms of influence were R&D cost 

reduction, environmental or safety regulation, and policies to facilitate 

access by firms to new technology. Government involvement was"most 

frequently perceived by managers as a negative rather than a positive in 

fluence on project performance.

Except in the case of environmental and safety regulations, the rate 

of project success did not appear to depend upon government involvement. 

However, if firms have correctly assessed the probability of success 

prior to embarking on a project, those undertaken without (positive) 

government involvement would be expected to have a higher success rate. 

Thus, government influence may in fact raise the probability of success 

for projects which would not otherwise have been undertaken.

A surprising finding of the study is that environmental and safety 

regulations, perceived by managers as a negative influence on the innova 

tion process, operated far more frequently in successful than in unsuccess 

ful projects. Two possible explanations of this phenomenon may be offered. 

Regulatory requirements are set with existing technological capabilities 

in mind. Furthermore, innovative activity stimulated by these regulations 

is likely to produce suitably modified versions of products or processes 

with previously established market value.

Important cross-industry and cross-country differences in patterns of 

perceived government involvement were evident in the sample. While RsD 

funding was the prevalent form of action in computers and electronics, 

technical assistance was most important in textiles, and the negative effects
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of environmental and safety regulations most significant for chemicals 

and automobiles. It is interesting that although four of the countries 

had measures explicitly designed to encourage development of the computer

industry, government's perceived impact was slight in three and negative

47 in the fourth (U.K.). Across countries, German policies appeared to

affect mainly the earliest stages of product development, while the role 

of government at late stages in the innovation process seemed most impor 

tant for the-U.K. firms. Although government involvement appeared to be 

greatest in France and least in the Netherlands, the difference was not 

statistically significant.

Because the total number of cases studied is small, the results of 

the'M.I.T. study should be interpreted with caution. However,, the study 

appears to confirm the importance of the "secondary" and "incidental" 

incentives affecting RsD discussed above. As Alien, et al. (1977) note 

in their discussion of the findings, the most striking aspect is the fail 

ure to identify any systematic influence of government support on project 

performance. The observed gap between intended and actual effects of 

government action underscores the difficulty of tailoring national RSD 

programs to the achievement of specific policy objectives.
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jj_._S. Technology Enhancement Programs

The U.S. has done less than its major 1 rncling partners to encourage R&I) 

in the private sector, perhaps because just a decade ago, the "technology 

gap" between the U.S. and the rest of the industr ial izcd world was sti 11 

viewed by some as a permanent feature of fhe international economy. However, 

the rapidity with which the gap narrowed alarmed many Amer Leans, and in 

recent years new Federal programs have been established to promote R&D 

in various ways. These programs are described briefly below.

National R&D Assessment Program. This program, established in 1972 

to study the role of science and technology in the U.S. economy, operates 

within the Directorate of Scientific, Technological, and International 

Affairs of the National Science Foundation. Work conducted under the 

program is intended to guide policymakers by identifying policy issues and 

clarifying the consequences of alternative options. Policy studies are 

carried out both by professional staff within the NSF and by university- 

affiliated researchers.

Experimental Research^ and Development IncentivesProgjram. Another 

NSF program, its main objective is to develop, on an experimental basis, 

measures to reduce barriers to innovation. Among the experiments carried 

out have been making Federal laboratory facilities available to public 

contractors for performance validation, making university research capabilities

available to industries currently performing little R&D, and establishing

49 community programs to develop entrepreneurial ah ility.

Experimental Technology Incentives Program. This program,'within the 

National Bureau of Standards, was created "to find ways to stimulate R&D
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and the application of R&D results." L'TIP focuse's upon government 

procurement and regulatory policies as tools for promoting innovation 

to increase productivity growth in public sector functions.

Technica^^ssistance to Import-Injured Industries. The Trade 

Act of 1974 provides for trade adjustment assistance to firms injured 

by increased imports. Under the program, loans, loan guarantees, and 

technical assistance are made available to import-impacted firms, thus 

reducing the cost to firms of adopting newer technologies. A U.S. 

Commerce Department program to aid U.S. shoe manufacturers in moderniz 

ing their operations was instituted in 1977. If the program succeeds 

in helping U.S. shoe producers to become more competitive, a similar 

approach is likely to be extended to other U.S. industries injured by 

imports.
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Table A 4 conipnres government-funded R&I) as a share of CNF for countries 

with major R&D programs. Of the group with high levels of absolute resources 

devoted to R&D (U.S., U.K., West Germany, France, Japan), the U.S. has the 

highest proportion of government-funded R&I). Japan is distingin sliud by its 

very low share of government funding. However, this by no means implies a 

small governmental role in promoting technological progress. Rather, it 

reflects the close cooperation between government and industry characteristic 

of the Japanese economy.

Table 18 shows shares of total government-funded R&D by function. The 

U.S. defense share, 52.6 per cent in 1971-2, dwarfs other U.S. programs as 

well as the defense R&D efforts of the other nations. France and the U.K. 

have followed the U.S. lead in this respect, with large fractions of total 

government R&D support allocated to national defense. It is notable that 

neither Japan nor Germany   the two nations most frequently cited for 

the rapid advance of their technological capabilities   has had the "bene 

fits" of defense RsD spinoffs. Another noteworthy similarity between these 

two nations is the large share of total government support which goes to 

university general research funds.

National technological capability may be defined in terms of two 

overlapping functions: creation of new technology and adaptation and 

diffusion of new technology. During the 1950s and 1960s, a major focus 

of European and Japanese R&D was the importation and application of innovations 

originating mainly in the United States   an emphasis endorsed by U.S. 

policymakers for strategic reasons. In Europe, much of the imported technology 

came in the form of direct investment by American firms. Japan, however,
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discouragcd direct investment; licensing served as the major vehicle for 

technology transfers.

Recent patent statistics suggest that Europe and Japan may hnve gained 

considerable ground in the capacity to create new technology as well as 

adapting innovations of foreign origin. The share of U.S. patents granted 

. to foreign residents has doubled in the last 15 years {to 35 per cent in 

1975)   with Germany and Japan accounting for the largest numbers. However, 

these shifts may to some extent merely reflect increasing international 

economic integration over the period.
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V._ Cone 1 usions

Previous sections have analyzed a number of aspects of RSD activity 

and its relation to innovation, productivity growth, and international 

competitiveness. Because the basic determinants of innovative success 

are still open to question, the available evidence cannot be used to 

support strong specific recommendations for new U.S. programs. However, 

a number of important conclusions and general recommendations emerge 

from the data and analysis:

(1) In absolute terms, total U.S. R&D expenditures continue to 

dwarf those of other nations and indeed of all other OECD nations combined. 

However, the allocation of RSD effort across nations differs markedly. 

Germany and Japan, the nations which have made the most progress in terms 

of international competitiveness of industrial exports, have spent far 

less on defense and big science but more on general university research 

support than the U.S., U.K., or France. Japan, which has made the most 

rapid productivity gains of any industrialized nation in the post-World 

War II period, has a very small program of direct R&D support but uses 

close industry-government ties to achieve a high level of innovative 

activity in industry.

(2) While the U.S. has slackened the pace of its RfiD efforts relative 

to other nations, it remains pre-eminent by most measures of technological 

capacity. However, continuation of present trends is likely to produce a 

further narrowing of the "technology gap" between the U.S. and other 

nations. In the past, Europe and Japan have relied to a large extent on
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adaptation of imported technology, often of U.S. origin, for productivity 

growth. But Germany and Japan are now rapidly approaching the U.S. in 

their capacity to create new civilian technologies.

(3) Absolute rather than relative technological advancement is the 

primary long run determinant of national welfare. Narrowing of the tech 

nology gap between the U.S. and its trading partners can yield benefits 

to the U.S. through lower import prices and expanded opportunities to 

adapt technological innovations originating abroad. However, because U.S. 

competitiveness in international markets is currently strongest for new 

and unique products, weakest for standardized products in which high 

labor costs outweigh the U.S. factor productivity advantage, further 

technological gains abroad are likely to exacerbate the trade adjustment 

problems of some U.S. industries. For these industries. Federal R&D sup 

port may be an appropriate part of industry trade adjustment assistance 

programs.

(4) Proposed policies to restrict the transfer abroad of advanced 

U.S. technology and thus slow down the product cycle could be counter 

productive in"their effects on U.S. competitiveness. If prevented from 

establishing foreign subsidiaries or licensing foreign production, U.S. 

firms currently serving foreign markets through exports may lose these 

markets to rivals abroad with lower costs. Furthermore, restrictions on 

the use abroad of new technology is likely to reduce the profits of 

innovating U.S. firms, thus deterring future R&D investments by these 

firms.
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(5) Because knowledge is a "public good," governmental support 

for R&D, particularly in the area of basic science, is required to ensure 

a socially adequate rate of production. The case for specific policies 

to foster industrial R&D {applied research and development) is weaker 

because industrial innovators are able to capture more of the gains from 

RSD investments. Also, recent case studies of actual industry experience 

abroad suggest that government policies to promote R&D are perceived by 

firms to have little or no effect on performance.

(G) The apparent gap between intended and actual effects of govern 

ment action underscores the difficulty of tailoring national R&D programs 

to the achievement of specific policy objectives. Recent evidence has 

established that government policies with other primary objectives may be 

crucial in determining the level and success of industrial R&D activity. 

This appears to be particularly true in the case of safety and environ 

mental regulation. The role of these policies, requires more careful 

attention from policymakers and administrators.
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* Prepared for the Committee on the Changing International 
Realities, National Planning Association. Suggestions 
and comments of Committee members on an earlier draft 
are gratefully acknowledged. I am also indebted to 
Richard Freeman, Raymond Vernon, Zvi Griliches, E. M. 
Graham, and James Utterback for helpful discussions.
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GENERAL O ELECTRIC

GENERAL ELECTRIC COMPANY. RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT CENTER, P.O. BOX 8 
SCHENECTADY, NEW YORK 1S301, Phone (518) 385-2211

May 26, 1978

The Honorable Adlai E. Stevenson, III 
United States Senate 
RSOB-Room «1 
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Stevenson:

I am pleased to have had the opportunity to participate in the joint hearings 
of your subcommittees on high technology exports. You indeed are building a 
remarkably comprehensive background of information on this subject of vital 
importance to the economic well-being of our nation.

I would like to follow up on a line of inquiry that you and Senators Proxmire 
and Schmitt pursued at one point in the discussion period. In essence, you were 
looking for ideas for how the multiple, and sometimes conflicting, policies and 
actions of various government agencies could be coordinated so as to avoid 
unintended and unnecessary obstruction of industrial innovation and export sales.

In my view, the now defunct Energy Resources Council provides a useful 
organizational model for accomplishing such an objective. As you know, the ERC 
was established for similar reasons at a time of recognized high national need. 
With top-level representation from those agencies and regulatory bodies that 
affected Federal energy policies and actions, the ERC was, for a time, a very 
effective approach to the facilitation and coordination of many complex inter- 
agency problem solutions.

Senator Schmitt was right on target, of course, when he observed that any 
such interagency coordination toward a high priority national objective depends 
on clearly demonstrated recognition of that high priority by the President, himself. ) 
The top-level attention received by issues which the ERC addressed was effective ( 
in breaking many bureaucratic log jams and avoidance of some contradictory policies 
and actions.

In my judgment, the scope of such a body should encompass the broad spec 
trum of policies affecting industrial innovation - from scientific discovery through 
commercial application. This means that the preponderence of representation 
would not be from those agencies affecting R&D alone, but would include those 
which broadly impact the environment for innovation; for example, key agencies 
affecting monetary, fiscal, economic, foreign and regulatory policy.
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GENERAL© ELECTRIC

The Honorable ADlai E. Stevenson, III
Page 2
May 26, 1978

In connection with this notion of the very broad range oJ Federal policies 
affecting innovation, you may be interested in views expressed to Dr. Frank Press 
by industry R&D vice presidents, including General Electric's Dr. A. M. Bueche. 
A summary of these views, prepared by Dr. Press 1 office, is enclosed.

Again, I am very encouraged by the attention you are giving to this important 
issue, and I would be pleased to provide further assistance as you may require.

Sincerely,

Lowell W. Steele, Manager 
Research and Development Planning

LWS:mg 

Enclosure

Senator Proxmire 
Senator Schmitt
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VIEWS OF INDUSTRY R&D 

VICE PRESIDENTS

on 

FEDERAL POLICY

and 

INDUSTRY R&D AND INNOVATION

as expressed to 
Dr. Frank Press, Director- 

Office of Science and Technology Policy

Through a continuing series of meetings and written communications, 

a group of R&D Vice Presidents of a number of large, technology 

intensive U. S. firms has been conveying its thoughts to Dr. Press 

on the impact of government policy on industry R&D and innovation. 

The following is a compilation and summary of these views. In no 

case was a view expressed by all members of the group, nor have 

all yet been asked to comment on the views of others. The order 

of presentation is intended to indicate roughly the overall impor 

tance attributed to particular issues.

ENCOURAGEMENT OF INDUSTRIAL INNOVATION

Government investment in civilian-oriented research, development, 

demonstration or commercialization

is not as efficient as multiple competitive private 

investments;

. tends to result in technology push which is not as 

effective as market pull; and

sometimes replaces rather than augments private invest 

ment.

Consequently the government should encourage private R&D and focus 

on the elimination of regulatory, financial, and other disincentives 

to commercialization by the private sector. The following factors 

tend to inhibit private RSD and innovation investments. 

GoverITOnt Regu 1 ajtioti_ 

1. The growing complexity of and uncertainty about future laws and
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regulations make new investments less attractive and reduce the 

willingness of some industry R&D managers to pursue basically new 

concepts.

2. Hew environmental, health, and safety legislation and regula 

tions are too infrequently assessed for their impact on investment 

and industrial innovation. Potential costs should be identified 

and compared with expected benefits before action is taken.

3. Many industries are forced to spend substantial proportions of 

their R&D budget to defend their manufacturing processes,product lines, 

and market against ever-changing requirements of government regu 

lations, leaving less for innovation. Similarly, capital invest 

ment in plant to meet regulatory requirements has reduced the capital 

available for new plant required for innovation in products and 

services.

4. Inflexible regulations or legislation (e.g. the Delaney amend 

ment) and required laboratory test procedures combine to prejudice 

test programs against new products. Zero risk criteria are unreal 

istic and should be replaced by rick-henefit evaluations. As examples 

of current uncertainty, there is considerable apprehension about 

how the TOSCA will be administered and how Good Laboratory Practices 

regulations will be created.

5. Government interventions of this kind increasingly drive R&D 

overseas and result in products being marketed elsewhere before 

they are marketed in the U. S.
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Tax Policy and Capital Availability

1. Uncertainties about future changes in tax and other economic 

policies tend to restrain the. flow of funds into innovation invest 

ments and long-range R&D, as industry tends to favor investments 

with a more immediate return, under these circumstances.

2. Government tax and other economic policies should be reviewed 

for their impact on industry R&D and innovation. Currently, they 

tend to limit the amount of funds available for R&D and innovative 

investment and also in other ways are not as encouraging of indus 

trial R&D as they could be. Tax and other economic policies 

should be reviewed to provide greater financial incentive to entre 

preneurs. (Simply leaving them unchanged could be an improvement 

over continued change.)

3'. Tax policy with respect to individuals makes it more difficult 

for entrepreneurs to obtain venture capital. 

4. More rapid depreciation rates tend to reduce capital at risk 

in the initial period of innovative investments and make such 

investments more attractive, especially during periods of high 

inflation.

The foregoing two categories are considered to be important by 

virtually all industry participants in the discussions. The 

following areas are also worth attention, but rank lower in impor 

tance or have only selective appeal to the participants. 

Anti-trust

Anti-trust laws are interpreted in ways that make cooperative 

research within an industry difficult.



140

Patents

Some government policies regarding ownership of patents, created 

partly or wholly through Federal funds, hamper industrial inno 

vation.

Government Procurement Policies

Properly tailored procurement programs might stimulate innovation. 

Government Funding of Industry R&D

Government agencies should fund R&D in industry in support of the 

agencies' missions only when private support for this R&D remains 

insufficient. In particular, R&D with low expected economic return 

but high expected social benefit should receive government support, 

and it may also be useful when applied to expensive demonstra'tion 

phases for major new projects of national importance.

INTERNATIONAL ISSUES

1. The government should consider means of helping some U. S. indus 

tries compete with foreign government enterprises or firms receiving 

support of foreign governments.

2. The 'J. S. government could usefully learn from the policies of 

other countries such as Japan regarding innovation in selected 

industries.

INDUSTRY/UNIVERSITY/GOVERNMENT RELATIONSHIPS

1. Basic research belongs primarily in the universities and should 

receive strong government support.
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2. Better mechanisms are needed for the transfer of new knowledge 

from universities to industry and to make university research more 

responsive to industry needs. It is not clear what the government 

role, if any, should be in this, but whatever is done should be 

mutually attractive to universities and industry.

31-426 O - 78 - 10
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Statement By The 

Man-Made Fiber Producers Association

The Man-Hade Fiber Producers Association represents member 

firms which manufacture more than 90 percent of the man-made 

fibers produced in the United States. In 1977, 73 percent of the 

fibers consumed in American textile mills were man-made, with 

about 27 percent being cotton and wool.

Thus, our industry is an integral part of the broader fiber/ 

textile/apparel industry which provides jobs for more than 2.5 

million Americans.

This vital industry is threatened by rapid growth of imported 

textiles, increasing from $1.1 billion in 1966 to $5.9 billion in 

1977. Last .year our negative balance of payments in textile pro 

ducts amounted to $3.4 billion. Current textile imports in all 

forms have reduced U.S. employment by more than 350,000 Jobs and 

additional displacement is occurring at the rate of about 20,000 . 

Jobs a year.

This Association believes that all fiber, textile and apparel 

products should be exempted from any tariff reductions during the 

Multilateral Trade Negotiations in Geneva. Tariffs are the only 

permanent form of protection our industry has against rapidly 

increasing Imports from low-wage countries. We do not believe 

our duties should be bargained away for either a reduction of 

duties by other countries or the elimination of existing non-tariff 

barriers to trade.

However, we are pleased to have the opportunity to describe 

some of the non-tariff barriers to trade which exist in the world 

today. Foreign tariffs, with limited exceptions, seldom are the 

sole barrier to the sale of U.S. man-made fiber abroad. It is
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especially noteworthy as an example that Japanese exports of 

textile fiber arid fabric to the European Economic Community (EEC) 

and- the European Free Trade Area (EFTA) have never achieved any 

significant penetration although duties as such are not signifi 

cantly higher and are lower in many cases than those levied in 

the U.S. According to the latest statistics, EFTA imports from 

Japan of textile yarn, fabrics, made-up articles and related pro 

ducts were only l.kf of total imports in 1974. The comparable 

figure for EEC imports from Japan was 1.2%.

High tariffs usually are found only in the less developed 

countries. In most cases, these are countries where the tariffs 

have been imposed to protect relatively small scale and therefore 

high cost man-made fiber production. Non-tariff barriers are a 

more effective way to deny sale of products in less developed 

countries as well as developed countries. Some examples of non- 

tariff barriers to trade are:

1. Regional preferential trading agreements. Under the 

Free Trade Agreements (FTA) signed by the expanded EEC with the 

individual countries of the European Free Trade Area, the import 

duties on most industrial products were eliminated on products 

traded within the area as of July 1, 1977. Thus a greatly 

expanded European free trade makes it more difficult for U.S. and 

other non-Western European suppliers to compete.

2. The EEC and EFTA Rules of Origin single out textiles 

for special treatment and are potentially the most important 

foreign NTB. By requiring that two or more processing steps be 

performed to qualify for preferential status, U.S. suppliers of
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yarn or fabric are at a distinct disadvantage vis-a-vis a supplier 

from the area. 'For example, a U.S. origin filament or spun yarn 

made into a fabric in an EEC country and then exported in fabric 

form to an EFTA country will find the fabric dutiable at the full 

value. Thus the exporter of the fabric with U.S. origin yarn will 

find it more difficult to compete in price with the duty-free 

fabric made from area yarn. Rather than maintain fabric production 

and stocks with both U.S. origin and area yarn, and not knowing 

the final destination of his'production, the European mill will 

find it much simpler not to buy U.S. yarn. Such actions are al 

ready occurring.

U.S. exports to Western Europe are significant and have 

the potential to be seriously affected under the Rules of Origin. 

In 1976 these exports are estimated at about 370 million Ibs., 

split as follows:

Fibers/Yarns* 
Fabrics 

TOTAL

Total 
Exports

170 
200
370

Of Which 
Man-Made

165 
~220"

3- Under the Generalized System of Preferences offered to 

the less developed countries by the EEC, man-made fiber fabrics 

(except printed fabrics) designated eligible for duty-free treat 

ment must be made from yarn of EEC origin or that of the developing 

country. The use of U.S. raw materials would make the product 

ineligible. This EEC requirement thus discourages the use of 

U.S. and other non-origin products.

4. Exports to Japan are subtly but effectively controlled 

by the Japanese trading companies and their intimate relationships
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with the Japanese producers', banks and government. It is virtually 

impossible for U.S. fiber producers to export to Japan anything 

other than products not made in Japan or which are in short -supply. 

In 1976, U.S. exports of man-made fibers and yarns to Japan were 

only 4.1) million pounds, while imports of the same products from 

Japan were 54.9 million pounds.

5. Foreign exports of fiber often are subsidized directly or 

directly by their government's tax structure. Countries which 

have a Value Added Tax (VAT) exempt exported items while U.S. 

exports are subject to the appropriate corporate taxation. Thus 

U.S. exports to V.A.T. countries are taxable under the V.A.T. 

system and become an integral part of the foreign tax revenue base, 

in addition to paying the tariff. On the other hand, foreign ex 

ports to the United States are subject only to a tariff. The 

exemption of exports from the V.A.T. gives those exporters a 

relative advantage also in third markets. Another example, South 

Korea exempts exports from its business tax.

6. Export financing at rates significantly below commercial 

rates is provided in many countries (e.g., Brazil and South Korea).

7. A new type of non-tariff barrier is becoming important 

on the world scene. It is a rapidly growing group of barter-type 

deals in which companies involved in supplying plants and technology 

to third countries take products as part payment. In particular, 

the chemical industry in Western Europe is facing this problem 

now as some 200 plants using Western technology are scheduled to 

come on stream in Eastern Europe in the next five years. One 

example of this is the ICI buy-back agreement with the U.S.S.R.

31-426 O - 78 - 11
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for methanol. On the man-made fibers scene, Algeria's National 

Mining Co. will provide 132 million Ibs. per year of phosphate 

rock .to Finland's Ke'mire Oy in return for Finnish viscose fiber 

of equal value during 1977-1979-' Such deals effectively reduce 

the market for U.S. and other outside suppliers.

8. A more subtle and complex form of non-tariff barrier 

may be discerned in foreign governments' deliberate policies to 

undervalue their currencies. In efforts to keep their currency 

cheap to make export prices lower and more .attractive, they 

also make prices for imports higher and less attractive. The 

burden falls on the domestic consumer in these countries who will 

pay relatively higher- prices.. This may be termed a "tax", paid 

by the consumer but which "subsidizes" the exporter. In effect, 

this form of "tax subsidy" reduces the access to these markets 

for U.S. products. Furthermore, U.S. products are less competitive 

in third markets relative to the subsidized exports from these 

countries.

The issues involved in the Rules of Origin, the VAT systems, 

and the impact of undervalued foreign currencies are complex. 

Each of these non-tariff barriers would probably require a full 

and detailed study to completely develop the current and future 

impact on U.S. and world trade.

In summary, we urge that the United States tariff rates on 

fibers, yarns and other exile products not be bargained away for 

either lower foreign tariff rates or the elimination of non- 

tariff barriers in other countries.
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Foreign non-tariff barriers can take many forms.and one can 

be used to replace another, usually by administrative decree. 

Unless control can be obtained over the application or adoption 

of new or alternate NTBS, it would be short-sighted to barter 

lower U.S. tariffs for concessions in current.foreign non-tariff 

barriers. Moreover, in the case of the Rules of Origin which 

were applied unilaterally, no U.S. concession should be deemed 

necessary to .obtain.its modification or elimination.

We appreciate the opportunity to comment on this most im 

portant subject and we stand ready to provide any additional 

Information that may be desired.
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May 15, 1978

The Honorable Adlai E. Stevenson
Chairman
Subcommittee on International Finance
Committee on Banking, Housing, and
Urban Affairs
United States Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Stevenson:

The Semiconductor Industry Association (SIA) wishes to 
express its support for the written statement presented to 
the Subcommittee on International Finance by the Electronic 
Industries Association (EIA), dated March 9, 1978; and for 
the written statement to be presented to the Subcommittee 
by the American Electronics Association (AEA), dated 
May 16, 1978.

Semiconductors are components of the high technology 
'and electronic equipment manufactured by the member companies 
of EIA and AEA. The strength and growth of the semiconductor 
industry, therefore, is fully dependent on a prosperous 
high technology and electronics industry. International 
trade amounts to one third of the volume of United States 
based semiconductor manufacturers. When this volume is 
added to the exports of semiconductors incorporated into the 
assembly of end product electronic equipment, SIA estimates 
that nearly one half of the semiconductor industry's volume 
is in international trade. With this in mind, SIA supports 
the recommendations of AEA and EIA toward improving those 
conditions of international trade, which are now injurious 
to the United States.

Specifically SIA supports the recommendations which would:

1. Increase research and development within the US, 
with indirect financial incentives through the 
federal tax system;

2. Improve the rate of equity capital formation by 
individuals through reduction of the capital 
gains tax rate to the pre-1969 level (twenty- 
five percent);
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3. Eliminate or equalize tariffs facing US serai- 
conductor exports, particularly in Europe and 
Japan;

4. Move for the reduction of non-tariff barriers 
facing semiconductor exports, particularly in 
Japan; and

5. Initiate the development of a national economic 
policy which recognizes the importance of exports 
to our economy.

The US semiconductor industry's world leadership 
postion was achieved during a period of favorable business 
climate and technological innovation. Based on this per 
formance record the semiconductor industry can meet the pre 
sent challenge, if the competitive battle for exports is 
free, fair, and open.

In conclusion, we wish to express our endorsement and 
gratitude for your efforts on behalf of international trade, 
and for those of the Subcommittee. Our apologies are offered 
for any inconvenience which the SIA's decision to forgo public 
testimony at this time may have caused. Out of appreciation 
for the Subcommittee's time and interests it is our cir 
cumstance that adequate, detailed, and comprehensive address 
to the questions ennumerated in your letter of April 26, 
1978, is beyond our capacity to produce by the assigned 
hearing date. We shall, however, pursue these as well as 
other lines of inquiry as part of our participation in the 
Trade Study Group, in cooperation with the Departments of 
State and Commerce, and the Office of the Special Trade 
Representative. As we progress we look forward to future 
cooperation and dialogue with you and your Subcommittee. 
In light of your recognition of the importance of this pro 
blem to our nation's future economic viability, we remain 
ready to assist the Subcommittee, within the limits of our 
resources, in whatever way possible.

Sincerely,

JVS/jg
cc: Mr. Gary Welsh

John Van Saun  ' Jv~
Director of Policy and Strategy
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U.S. Agricultural Exports to COMECON: Problems and Potentials 
Stephen C. Schmidt*

USSR

Grain trade pattern. The USSR occupies an important position in the world 

grain economy. It is the world's largest wheat producing and consuming area, 

normally producing as much as the United States, Canada, Australia, and Argen 

tina combined. Russia accounted for about 2l» percent of the world's annual 

wheat output in recent years (Table l). The influence and position of the 

USSR as a trader in world markets has been changing. During most years in the 

1955-1971 period, the Soviet Union was a net exporter of grain, ranging from 

1.5 to 7*8 million tons a year (Appendix Table l). An exception was in 196^4- 

1966 when poor harvests forced the USSR to import large quantities of wheat 

representing about 13 to 17 percent of world trade. In 1971/72 and 'l97>»/75, 

grain exports and imports were about in balance. In other years in the 1970s, 

however, Russia became a large net importer of grain, approximating the pur 

chases made by the European Community and Japan. Thus in 1972/73 and 1975/76 

Russia's wheat imports totaled 15.6 and 10.1 million tons, equivalent to 22 and 

lU percent of world trade respectively (Table 2). .For 1977/78, Russian wheat 

imports are projected to approximate 10 percent of world trade. Until 1970/71, 

Soviet imports of 'joarse grains were small; but thereafter, excepting 1972/73, 

Russia imported more coarse crains than wheat. Because of the sharp and 

erratic variability in its wheat imports, the Soviet Union appears to be 

responsible for about 80 percent of the annual fluctuations in world trade in 

wheat during the past decade.

Canada has maintained a near monopoly position in wheat export sales to 

Russia until 19V1/72, supplying between one half to 88 percent of total import 

requirements (Table 3). Canada's exports to the Soviet Union have been covered 

by a series of three-year master contracts between the Soviet Exportkhleb,

* Professor of Agricultural Marketing and Policy, University of Illinois, 
Urbana-Chnjnpaign.



151

-2 

the Soviet grain trading organization, and the Canadian Wheat Board. Since 

1972/73 the United States became Russia's major supplier of both wheat and 

coarse grain imports (Tables 3 and U). Overall, the United States supplied 

55 percent of the Soviet grain imports during the 1972-1976 period.

Russia has been a consistent exporter of wheat the bulk of which was sent 

to Eastern Europe. Likewise Eastern Europe purchased most of Russia's coarse 

grain exports (Table ^). Cuba and North Korea were other important markets 

for Russia's wheat whereas Cuba and Western Europe were residual outlets for 

coarse grains. 

Eastern Europe

Eastern Europe has been a consistent net wheat importing area, accounting 

for between 7 to 10 percent of world imports in recent years (Table 2). Im 

ports into the area varied widely from year to year, reflecting changes in 

domestic availabilities, normally the Eastern European countries have an 

overall net wheat deficit of over 3 million tons annually; in 1976/77, the 

deficit rose to 5-2 million tons (Appendix Table l). Eastern Europe relies 

heavily on the USSR for its grain supplies 75 percent of the area's total 

wheat imports in 1957/58 to 1961/62 and 55 percent in 1971)/75- The United 

States was the second and Canada the third-ranking source of East European 

wheat imports. The United States supplied about 27 percent of Eastern Europe's 

wheat imports in 197li/75. Volumewisc coarse grain imports surpassed wheat 

imports since 1972/73 and in the current 1977/78 year are expected to reach 

more than double the level of wheat imports. The largest importers of coarse 

grains are East Germany, Poland and Czechoslovakia. The United States has 

been a major supplier of coarse grains to this area. By contract the USSR 

has become a declining source for Eastern Europe's coarse grain imports.
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Grain production pattern

USSR. Russian grain output fluctuates widely from year to year with the annual 

variation ranging from a low of 5 million tons in 1960-61 and 1970-71 to a 

high of 8U million tons in 1975-76 (Appendix Table 2).

Russian grain production, wheat production in particular, is greatly 

influenced by the weather. During the 1960-1977 period, the USSR suffered six 

major reverses in grain production, three of which occurred in the 1970s. The 

three major production shortfalls in the 1970s were experienced in 1972, 1975, 

and 1977. Altogether, the annual fluctuation in grain output averaged 30-5 

million tons, representing 17.6 percent of production. It is generally agreed 

that there are few countries whose crops are exposed to more violent changes 

in climatic conditions than those of the USSR. The adverse effect of the 

latitudinal position is aggravated by inadequate rainfall and inclement weather 

during the harvesting season. But beyond this, insufficient investment in 

agriculture and organizational and management inefficiencies are equally per 

vasive influences.

The five-year average grain output under the 1966-70 plan period averaged 

167.6 million tons and averaged 181.5 million tons during the 1971-75 plan 

period. . . .

For 1977, Soviet grain production was estimated at 195-5 million tons, 

compared to the record crop in 1976 of 223.8 million tons. At 195-5 million 

tons, this outturn is around 18 million tons below the 1976/77 target of 213.3 

million tons.

Eastern Europe. The region achieved impressive gains in grain production, both 

wheat and coarse grains. Coarse grains represent about two-thirds of total 

grain output of the region. The growth in output is due to rising yields as
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the area planted to grains has been fairly stable in the 1970s. Eastern Europe 

is not a major grain producing area accounting for only 7 percent of world 

grain output in the 1970s (Table l). 

Grain consumption pattern

USSR. The Soviet Union uses a large quantity of grain each year, about 215 

million tons in 1976/77- The government's emphasis on producing more livestock 

has widened the gap between the country 1 s rate of growth of production and con 

sumption, particularly for animal feed.

The use of grain for feed clearly reflects changes in Soviet livestock 

inventories. The volume of grain fed annually increased by about 5 million 

tons, on the average, in the 1960s by It million tons between 1970 and 197lt, 

and by 7 million tons between 1976 and 1977. The USSH has in the past reduced 

its grain-consuming animal population, mainly hogs and poultry, to hold down 

feed usage and hence grain imports. The most recent livestock cutback was in 

1975-76 when the hog population was reduced to 58 million from the previous 

year's level of 72 million and that of chicken to 735 million from 792 million 

(Appendix Table 3). While chicken inventories were rebuilt by 1977 the number 

of hogs is still below their 1975 level. Roughage-consuming animals are ob 

viously more easily sustainable at times of poor grain harvests than those 

subsisting largely on grain rations. Cattle numbers on Soviet farms vere 

reduced only slightly during the recent tight feed situation.

There is little scope for reducing the food and industrial use of grain. 

Some saving in food consumption of grain might be effected by raising the 

nulling rate. However, this would result in darker, heavier breads than normal. 

Feed use now accounts for about 52 percent of Soviet grain utilization. Changes 

in the relative price of livestock feeds encourage substitution of the lower
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priced for higher priced products. Thus substitution takes place between 

(l) coarge grains and feed wheat; and (2) grains and nongrain feedstuffs. Low- 

grade wheat and coarse grains are being widely substituted for the higher-priced 

oilseed meals as sources of protein.

Eastern Europe. Total grain consumption expanded markedly in the past 15 

years reflecting mainly the increased utilization of coarse grains. Most of 

the grain used, is for livestock feed to support the increase in livestock pro 

duction. Poland is the region's largest grain consumer followed by Romania 

and Yugoslavia. But whereas the latter two are able to meet their consumption 

requirements from domestic production, Poland had to rely on import supplemen 

tation. Hungary is another net grain exporter and Bulgaria is largely self- 

sufficient in grain production. In 1976/77 Eastern Europe accounted for about 

8 percent of world grain consumption, a slight gain over the share in the early 

1960s (Table 1).

Growth Targets for 1976-80 

USSR

General economic growth targets. Slower economic growth targets were set for 

the new 1976-80 five-year plan than in the preceding one. The downward re 

vision is attributed to (l) the 1975 crop failure; (2) a shift of emphasis to 

quality; and (3) improving efficiency in production. Other considerations 

entering in this decision are: (l) a costly drive to develop Siberia; (2) the 

high cost of antipollution measures; and (3) the upgrading of living standards 

of Soviet citizens.

Guidelines for 1976-80 stipulate lower growth rates in nearly every key 

economic sector, except foreicrt trade, the production of grains, and raw 

materials such as oil and natural gas.
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Industrial expansion for 1976-80 was set at from 35 to 39 percent, with 

greater stress on heavy industry such as machine-building than on consumer 

industry. The 1971-75 plan called for U7 percent industrial growth but only 

1|3 percent growth was actually achieved.

National income is slated to grow 2h to 28 percent, compared with a goal 

in 1971-75 of 38.6 percent; in fact national income has grown only 26 percent 

since 1970.

.Foreign trade is planned to increase 30 to 35 percent, about the same goal 

of the past five-year plan.

Agricultural production targets. Soviet agricultural plans for 1976-80 point 

toward a slowdown in the rate of growth to 16 percent annually. The 1971-75 

plan aimed at annual increases of 20 to 22 percent but achieved only 13 percent 

growth annually.

For grain the 1976-80 target is an annual output of 215-220 million tons, 

a goal that the USSR achieved only once. The 1971-75 plan called for an annual 

crop of 195 million tons but, as indicated earlier, achieved an average yield of 

181.5 million tons. The 1976-80 grain production target requires a 19 to 21 

percent growth compared with the 20 to 22 percent planned earlier. In volume 

terms the 1976-80 target demands an almost threefold increase on the 1971-75 

average gain of 13-3 million tons. The principal task, according to the plan 

guidelines, is the utmost raising of grain production. This suggests that the 

Soviet leadership intends to continue the task of upgrading the quality of 

their people's diet in terns of more livestock products.

The achievement of grain production goals will require continued invest 

ments in mechanization, expanded fertilizer use, r:ore irrigation, and develop 

ment of stronger varieties of grain seed. Related to these are the raising of
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crop yields and reduction of fluctuations in grain production. There is much   

potential for increasing feed supplies by means of raising yields of grain, 

forages, and oilseeds. Average grain yields in the USSR are about half those 

in the US and that of pasture and hay lands only one-third to one-half those 

in the US. The USSR has nearly 1 billion acres of relatively unproductive 

land in pastures and meadows.

For reducing some of the yield variability, the USSR plans to shift more 

acreages to winter grains. Records show that winter grains not only yield more 

per acre but also have less yield variability than spring grains.

The meat production goal was set for an average annual output of 15-15-6 

million tons compared with production of lU.5 million tons in 19'A- Meat pro 

duction is slated to increase by 7 to 11 percent compared with the 18 percent 

which occurred during 1970-7^  Other targets are 13 to 19 percent increase 

in egg production compared with the U3 percent increase of the past four years; 

and 8 to 10 percent increase in milk production compared with a past 8 percent. 

Barring imports, these production goals, especially for meat, will provide a 

rather small improvement in per capita Soviet livestock product consumption.

USDA analysts expect that Soviet feed usa.ge will approach 150 million 

tons by the end of the current five-year plan. This would comprise 25 million 

tons of /jongrain concentrates, and 125 million tons of grain.

Large in the picture is the likely growth in consumption of high protein 

feeds in the USSR as well as in Eastern Kurope. Feeding rates for protein 

feeds are still markedly below Western standards and thus there is scope for 

improvement. Calculated by Western standards, USDA estimates suggest that 

Soviet high protein feed requirements by 1980 could reach I'l.l million tons, 

soybean neal equivalent from 12 million in 1975, and could be as high as l'i.7 

million tons.^ Of these requirements, oilseed and fish meal consumption would

I/ In 1977 Soviet meat production already achieved the target of 15 million tons.
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represent between 6.8 to 1.2 million tons, owing to heavy feeding of other high 

protein feeds. Assuming that the Soviets produce 5-1 to 5-9 million tons of 

oilseed meals and fishmeal by 1980, their import requirements could range from 

1.3 to 1.7 million tons, equal to the protein content of 60 to 80 million 

bushels of soybeans.

The Soviets are making a major effort to narrow the existing severe protein 

gap and to prevent it from growing wider in future years. Experiments are 

directed for the development of new protein rich crops as well as for new non- 

plant sources of protein. Regarding plant protein sources, emphasis is placed 

on high lysine corn, high-protein barley and development of new varieties of 

lupines. Considerable progress has been made in production of nonplant sources 

of feed protein. The Soviets have expanded production of urea and single-celled 

protein including bacteria, algae, and feed yeasts. The 1975 production goal 

for yeast and yeast ba&cd feed supplements was set at nearly 700,000 tons. 

Neither new plant nor nonplant sources of protein are seen to be able to cover 

Russia's feed protein requirements in the near future.

To facilitate the achievement of agricultural goals, investments are 

budgeted at the equivalent of about $239 billion, sharply higher than the 

investments of $183 billion these past five years.

E'.stern Europe. Agricultural growth planned for 1976-80 and estimated annual 

growth rates for 1966-70 to 1971-75 for Eastern European countries are given 

in Table 5. Agricultural growth growth plans for 1976-80 range from 2.7 per 

cent in Czechoslovakia to 5-5-5 percent in Romania. Planned growth is greater 

than wiiat was achieved in the previous 5-year period (1971-75) for all coun 

tries except Czechoslovakia, Poland and Hungary. In most cases the crop 

sector is planned for faster growth than the livestock sector in Eastern 

Europe. Each country has a r.o.il of selfsufficiency in temperate-zone food
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products but the 1976 drought has reduced chances of reaching this goal in the 

1976-80 period. Overall, only Czechoslovakia appears to have the prospect for 

achieving grain-selfsufficiency among the grain deficit countries. None of the 

East European countries is expected to be able to meet their growing needs for 

protein feeds.

Table 5 . Average Annual Growth Rates in Gross Agricultural Production, 
Eastern Europe, 1971-75, and Plans for 1976-80

1966-701971-75
Country to l 

______________________________1971-75_______1976-80 
Bulgaria 3.1 3.7 
Czechoslovakia 2.7 2-7 
GDR 2.1 3.1, 
Hungary 3-k 3.2 
Poland 3-7 3-3-5 
Romania ^.6 . 5-5.5 

___________Yugoslavia.__________________3.2___________3 o 
Source: Eastern Europe Agricultural Situation, Review of 1976 and Out 

look for 1977. Foreign Agricultural Economic Report Ho. IS^, 
USDA, ERS, p. 17.

Implications and Trade Prospects

Factors affecting US-USSR trade. US-Soviet trade in grains and feedstuTfs has 

been affected singularly or jointly by a number of factors including (l) varia 

bility in grain output as shown by the disastrous crop failures (1963-65, 1972, 

and 1975); (2) Soviet supply commitments to Cuba and Eastern Europe; (3) trade 

and credit agreements; and (h) access to Western markets and credits.

The agreement of 1972 was essentially a short-terra credit agreement 

whereby the USSR could make purchases on credit, extended through the Commodity 

Credit Corporation, at going interest rates and regular terms. The purpose of 

this agreement was to promote the development of the USSR as a market for 

American grain.

There has been a change in Soviet policy toward supplying the grain needs 

of the Eastern European countries. Up to 1975 the USSR purchased grain on the
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world market, when need arose, to meet Soviet commitments in Eastern Europe. 

In 1975, the East European countries were asked to purchase their own needs.

Future Soviet grain and feedstuff imports will depend, in addition to 

factors indicated above, on (1) the country's ability and willingness to 

achieve its feed and livestock production targets; (2) the improvement of 

livestock feeding efficiency; (3) further expansion in storage facilities 

and the establishment of grain reserves; (It) revival of economic activity in 

the West; and (5) adherence to the US-USSR Grain Supply Agreement of 1975.

First and foremost, Soviet imports will hinge on whether the proposed 

1976-80 grain production goal of 215 to 220 million tons per year are met and 

livestock expansion targets pursued.

Despite the 1975 setback, Russian plans do not indicate the abandonment 

of earlier intentions to upgrade consumer diets. There are signs, however, 

that the USSR was forced to modify the goals of the livestock program. The 

pace of expansion of the livestock industry has already been reduced below 

the rates targeted in the preceding 5-year plan. It is probable that expan 

sion during 1975-80 will be more closely tailored to growth of domestic grain 

and feedstuff production than heretofore. The attractiveness of such align 

ment is predicated both by political considerations and economic necessities. 

It would be politically untenable to set livestock production and consumption 

.goals sustainable only with imported grains and protein feeds. Maintenance of 

past rates of production and consumption expansion would turn Russia and Eastern 

Europe into a substantial net importer of grain for years to come. Under any 

circumstances a growing deficit in nongrain feed concentrates, particularly 

oilcake and meal, is in prospect. To pay for huge grain imports would require 

the diversion of scarce foreign exchange from the purchase of industrial and
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higli technology goods, forcing a slowdown in the tempo of industrial development. 

For the same reason the importation of neat and dairy products does not offer 

a viable long-term solution to the livestock supply problem. One way to relieve 

consumption pressures would be the removal of government subsidies and raising 

retail prices of livestock products.

Mitigating the feed shortage in the long term would be the improvement of 

the efficiency of feed utilization.— Russia's feeding inefficiency stems from 

several factors. A major one is the low level of total feed intake. Another 

factor is the inadequacy of high protein ingredients in the ration. It has 

been estimated that in 1970/71 the deficit in the livestock sector was equiva 

lent to the protein content of about 10 million tons of soybeans.—' Unbalanced 

feed rations reduce feeding efficiency and increase grain consumption per unit 

of output. Poor labor efficiency is another underlying barrier.

Improving feed utilization efficiency may be pursued in a number of ways 

some of which are both costly and long term. These include the use of better 

livestock breeds, improved livestock feeding facilities, increased supply of 

mixed feeds and more balanced feed rations.

Shift to large-scale specialized livestock farming complexes with advanced 

automation is underway. Most of the new livestock feeding units are operated 

under an interfarm system, owned by groups of participating collective farms. 

The complexes are managed by specialists trained in specific fields of live 

stock production. Reliance on specialized hog and cattle feeding complexes 

may actually bolster demand for imported feed. These mechanized complexes 

need a continuous supply of high energy feeds and lose much of their efficiency 

if operated below capacity.

Soviet import capacity will also be affected by the adequacy of infra- 

structural facilities, notably grain storage and transportation fnciUiticn.

I/ According to UGDA estimates a pound of beef in the USSR requires 20 percent noro 
feed than in the Uo; for pork the figure is 50 percent,; for poultry rcecit the 
quantity in two and a half times more.

2j Foroijrn AgriculturefJanuary 5, 1976), p. 9.



161

-12-

It is estimated that, in 1976, total off-farm storage capacity was a'jout l^O-lk? 

million tons, including both grain elevators and warehouses.  Considering past 

production figures and. contemplated targets of 215-220 million tons for the 

1976-80 plan period, it is easy to see that existing facilities are inadequate 

and contributed to post-harvest losses in the past. To correct the situation 

the Soviets set a l»0-million-ton elevator building program goal over the next 

five years. This construction plan wss subsequently scaled down to 30 million 

tons. There are doubts among Western analysts that even this lowered construc 

tion target will not be achieved by I960.

There are reports that Russia's physical facilities to handle substantially 

more grain than 25 million tons are inadequate. Hot only is the grain receiving 

capacity of the ports limited but the movement from dockside to rail car and 

truck have proved a bottleneck. A further hindrance to large imports is the 

reported inability of the internal transportation system to move more than 2 

million tons a month on a sustained basis.

Trade prospects with Eastern Europe. Indications are that Eastern Europe will 

not be able to become self-sufficient in feed grains or be able to raeet its 

own protein feed needs in the years ahead. Thus Eastern Europe will remain ?.n 

important or even could become an expanding market for grains and feeds. In 

the past the USSR supplied 3 to 3-5 million tons of grain to Eastern Europe.

Future import needs of Eastern Europe will greatly depend on the region's 

efforts to expand production of livestock products in order to improve con 

sumer diets. The distribution of these imports will be influenced by the 

Soviet Union's ability to supply the region's grain and feed requirements.

I/ State and collective farms had storage facilities for an estimated 100 
million tons.

31-426 O - 78 - 12
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Aside from Soviet availabilities, Eastern Europe's imports from third coun 

tries will be conditioned by (l) competitiveness in prices; (2) credit terms; 

and (3) ability to export and earn foreign exchange.

Eastern European countries, particularly Poland, expressed interest in 

establishing trade targets for imports of grains and soybeans from the United 

States. In an exchange of letters signed in December, 1975> Poland stated 

its intention to buy from the United States 2.5 million tons of grain a year, 

plus or minus 20 percent, in each of the next five years. On its part the US 

stated its intention to supply Poland's demand for American grains, subject to 

supply availabilities in this country. Moreover, under a new five-year trade 

protocol, Brazil will annually supply Poland with 500,000 tons of corn, 150,000 

tons of soybeans, and 300,000 tons of soybean meal.

An exchange of views on prospects for the development of trade in grains 

between the US and German Democratic Republic has taken place November 11, 

1976. In these discussions the representative of the German Democratic 

Republic indicated that his country intends to buy between 1.5 to 2 million 

tons of US grain annually. 

The Future of US-Soviet Bloc Trade

Countries with centrally planned economies have cumbersome bureaucratic 

decision-making processes. Trade is geared to the fulfillment of five-year 

plan targets and as such is not readily and quickly changed. A major part of 

uncertainty over possible Soviet grain and other agricultural product pur 

chases stems from the nature of its centrally planned economy. Administrative 

and political decisions more so than market forces determine the volume of 

imports. Political elements may also enter in the country distribution of 

these imports. Thus, the extent to which the difference between planned
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agricultural output and the level of the actual output will be met from im 

ports is a matter of conjecture.

Existing dependence on grain imports from the West is already viewed with 

increasing concern by the Soviet Bloc leaders. The political and stratecic 

aspects of dependence on grain supplies are as perturbing as the balance of 

payments concerns. In view of the acute shortage of foreign exchange, grain 

imports are further reducing the Bloc's ability to purchase Western capital 

equipment. And, in the case of Eastern Europe, the 1975 Soviet oil price 

hikes (131 percent) are bound to produce a sti3.1 tighter pinch on imports from 

the West.

Under these conditions the balancing, of trade bilaterally will remain a 

prime concern.

At the present, the US has a substantial positive trade'balance with the 

USSR and Eastern Europe that cannot be maintained indefinitely. In 1976 the 

US trade surplus with Russia was $2.1 billion and $1.6 billion in 2975- 

Western analysts estimate that the USSR's cumulative trade deficit with hard 

currency countries for 1972-76 was about $15 billion. A more balanced trade 

is thus an essential prerequisite for the future growth of East-West trade in 

general and of UG grain and soybean exports in particular.

Lack of US export credit is another underlying trade restraining factor. 

The USSR and Eastern Europe are looking primarily for CCC export credit and 

US Export-Import Bank financing. The latter financing hasn't been available 

to the Russians since December, 197^, when Congress linked them to Jewish 

eraigration from the Soviet Union. Specifically, US financing was made condi 

tional upon Hussia's easing its stand on Jewish emigration.  Hot only

I/ This stipulation provoked the collapse in January 1975 of the .1972 Soviet- 
teericon Trade agreement.
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Export-Inport Bank credit but mui;t-favored natiori status was linked to Jewish 

emigration.

Even so the Eximbank, under the terras of the recent amendments can offer 

only $300 million in new credit:; and financial guarantees to the Russians.

Most-favored-nation status would grant to Russians tariff treatment at 

least as good as that given any other nation. While roost-favored-nation 

status is a key factor in future US-Soviet trade, it would not greatly influ 

ence the volume of Soviet exports to the US in the short term. This is because 

tariffs are comparatively small on minerals and other industrial raw materials 

figuring importantly in Russian exports. Moreover Russian industrial and 

consumer goods are generally inlYrior in quality to those supplied by Western 

industrial nations and hence find little acceptance by American consumers. On 

a longer basis growing trade relnlionsliips between the US and the USSR will 

hinge in large part on US willingness to help develop the resources of the 

USSR's eastern regions. Development of oil and gas facilities in Siberia is 

reportedly one of the main aims of the next Soviet five-year plan which is 

now in preparation. The Soviets also expressed willingness to develop trade 

with small- and medium-sized coinpnnies through various forms of compensation 

agreements.

The US-ur,;',R Grain Supply Agreement

Scope and provisions. The US-UI'.r.R grain agreement was signed October 20, 1975 

for the purchase and sale of UC wheat i.ncl corn for supply to the USSR. This 

Agreement is to run for five yo:xr;-., be ; '..i nning October 1, 1976 through 

September 30, 1901.

During the period that this Ac.reo:*>nt is in force, the USSR is obligated 

unconditionally to purchnr.o frim i.! K : United States each year between October J 

and next September 30 a inindnu!:! or (:, ::.i l.lion tons-, of wheat and corn in approxi 

mately equal amounts.
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Th e USSR has the further option to purchase each year of the agreement an 

additional two million tons of US wheat, and corn without consultation provided 

that total US grain supply for the given year totals at least 225 million tons. 

Total grain supply in the US is defined as the official USDA estimates of the 

carry-in stocks of grain plus the official USDA forward crop estimates for the 

coming crop year. Should US grain supply, excluding rice, fall under 225 

million tons the US government may curtail the quantity of exports below the 

six million ton level. 

If the USSR .wishes to purchase or the US desires to sell more than 8 

million tons of wheat and corn in any one year then the quantity of such 

additional shipments must be agreed upon by the governments of both countries. 

Thus the 8 million tons is not a ceiling but a point for consultation.

Also, under the agreement, Soviet purchases of wheat and corn will be 

made for cash at prevailing market prices and in accordance with normal com 

mercial terms. The Soviet foreign trade organization will make purchases 

from private commercial firms in the United States and must space its pur 

chases over a year as evenly as possible for minimum disruption of prices 

here. In addition, the Soviets agreed that all wheat and corn purchased from 

the US will not be reexported and consumed in the USSR.

In return for the Russian purchase commitment, the US agreed not to impose 

controls on wheat and corn purchased by the USSR.

Effects and implications of the pact. The agreement provides a framework 

for the orderly trading of US grain with the USSR during the coming five years. 

Hopefully it should have a steadying influence on food and grain prices a,t home 

and on world markets by smoothing out Soviet grain purchases.

I/'In view of past crop records it in unlikely that US ,-,rain output, will ever 
dip below 225 million tons. Only in 197 !'> an unusually poor crop year, have 
total US grain supplies approached this lov level.
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Th e agreement can have broad economic and political impact on both countries. 

How the agreement will achieve its objectives and who wi31 benefit from it are 

disputed. It may take several years to find out. At this early Juncture, it 

seems that the outcome will depend largely on good faith and the size of grain 

crops in the United States and Russia. Clearly the provisions of the agreement 

can't be enforced by either party. The agreement is simply a commitment that 

either country can cancel. Overall the agreement can't guarantee stable grain 

prices. Continued tightness in world grain supplies would perforce rise with or 

without the agreement. Concurrent large Russian purchases would further accen 

tuate the price rise. But, in years when supplies are abundant, exports to 

Russia could lessen downward pressure on US prices.

There are several other weaknesses in the agreement that reduces its effec 

tiveness as a stabilization device. A major one is the absence of a definite 

ceiling on sales to Russia. Under the agreement,Russia could continue to buy 

US grain even after its purchases reached the upper limit, if US government 

agrees. Such additional sales would certainly put upward pressure on prices 

in periods of tight supplies. Moreover, total US grain sales to the USSR 

could exceed the specified maximum of 8 million tons without prior government 

consultation. This is because the agreement covers only wheat and corn, 

leaving unaffected such other grains as barley, oats, sorghum, rye, soybeans, 

and rice. This limitation has been suspended in an agreement reached in 

October 1977 permitting the Soviets to buy up to 15 million tons of US grain 

without further consultations with US officials. Nothing prevents Russia from 

making large purchases of these grains in the event of crop shortfalls, thereby 

causing high feed grain prices in this country. The agreement, furthermore, 

does not cover Soviet grain exports. Thus, at times of bumper crops Russia 

may export its own grain in amounts equal to that imported from the United States.
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In this situation, Russian imports would have no stabilizing effect on 

world grain trade. Conceivably, Russia could make the agreement ineffective 

by offering a price that is too low and unacceptable to exporters. This could 

result in purchases less than the stipulated minimum quantity of grain or no 

purchases at all.

A key to stabilizing prices and world grain demand will be Russia's 

willingness to store grain. This will require the construction of new storage 

facilities and the accumulation of its own grain stocks in good crop years. 

Even so, it will take several years to expand storage and accumulate enough 

grain to carry Russia through a major crop failure without forcing her to 

reenter the world market on a massive scale.

Despite its obvious weaknesses, the agreement has several advantages for 

both the US and Russia. For the US, the potential benefit of the grain agree 

ment is the evening of USSR purchases and its stabilizing effect on the domestic 

grain market. It also fosters the expansion of markets for US grain and 

provides potential export earnincs of about $1 billion annually. Shipments at 

the agreed minimum level represent about 15 percent of total US wheat and corn 

exports. Under present world market conditions, these sales are desirable and 

necessary if American farmers are to continue full-scale production. Moreover, 

it makes, to a limited degree, the USSR dependent upon US grain.

For the USSR the major benefit of the grain agreement is that it establishes 

the country as a regular customer for American grain, receiving the same treatment 

as other traditional buyers. Also it will help encourage an expansion in Soviet 

grain storage capacity to store excess grain for use in bad crop years. Addi 

tionally the agreement commits the US government to set the rules and trigger 

point for the imposition of export controls. This is information that is useful
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to both foreign buyers and American producers.

Reaction of the US public to the grain agreement is divided. The majority 

of farmers see the agreement as a move toward government interference with farm 

exports by setting limits on the amount of grain that can be sold to a particular 

country. Furthermore the agreement is seen as setting a precedent for future 

international commodity agreements.

Consumer groups, too, are divided on the effectiveness of the agreement. 

Some groups consider the agreement as inconsequential, having no stabilizing 

effects on US food prices. Others view grain shipments to Russia as a major 

cause of increasing food prices in this country.
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Appendix Tublc 3 . U:'..".J1 Uvor.t.ci-k Numbers, 'iw.nl Grain Production, 
Utilization, imcl Trails, l'jCO-19't'l

Jfonr 
Ijccin- 
ning 
July 1

I960

1961

1962

1963

1964

1965

1966

1967

196E

1969

1970

1971

1972

1973

1974

1975

1976
1977-'

Production

Wheat

61.3

66.5

70.8

149.7

74.7

59.7

100.5

77. 'i

93.14

79.9

99.7

98.8

86.0

109.8

83.9

66.2

96.9

92.0

Coarse , 
Grains-

56.0

57.7

Ii6.8

61.5
50.7

58.6
58.5

63.14

68.7

7)4.8

72.6

72.5

101.0

99.7

65.8

115.0

92.0

Not
" Total- , Grain., 
Brain- trade-'

125.5

130.8

lltO.2

107.5

152-1

121.1

171.2

1147.9

169.5

162.14

186.8

181.2

168.2

222.5

195.7

llio.o

223.8

195.5

—Million 
- 6

- 7

- 7

+ 6

- 1

+ 4

- 1

- 14

- 6

- 5

- 7

+ 1

+21

+ 5

.6

+26

+ 7

+17

/ Utilization
Feed

metric
142

45

143

33

I4l4

56

59

64

72

83

92

93

98

105

107

89

108

115

Total
tons — 

122

126

127

108

131

139

144

147

161

177

187

180

187

213

205

175

215

220

HOE h/
nuinberr.—

53.4

58.7

66.7

70.0

It0.9

52.8

59.6

58.0

50.9

49.0

56.1

67.5

71.4

66.6

70.0

72-3

57.9

63.0

All " 

cattle

74.2

75.8

82.1

87.0

85-4

87.2

93.4

97.1

97.2

95-7

95.2

99.2

102.4

104.0

106.3

109.1

111.0

110.3

Chickens

514.3

515.6

542.6

550.4

449.1

456.2

490.7

516.3

528.4

546.9

590.3

65.°. 7

686.5

700.0

747.7

792.4

734.?

795. 0^
_!/ Includes rye, barley, oats, corn, sorchuin, and millet.
2/ Includes wheat, coarse grains, rice, and miscellaneous grains and pu]sos.

Production ia-on a "bunker veicnt" basis; not discounted for excess jnoisture
nnteri al.

_3/ Minus indicates net exports or- draw-down of stocks. 
V January 1. 
5/ Preliminary. 
~6/ r^tii-ate.


